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Chairman Stokes. Thank you, Mr. Helms.

Mr. Chairman, I yield back the balance of my time.

Mr. Prever. This may be a good place for us to break, if you
have completed your questioning, Mr. Chairman.

Let me suggest that the committeee recess until 1:30. Would that
be agreeable to you, Mr. Helms?

Mr. HewLwMs. Certainly, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. PrevEr. Is that agreeable with the committee?

The committee stands recessed until 1:30 today.

[Whereupon, at 12:18 p.m., the hearing was recessed, the commit-
tee to reconvene at 1:30 p.m. of the same day.]

AFTERNOON SESSION

Mr. PrevER. The committee will resume its session.

The Chair recognizes Congressman Dodd for such time as he may
consume to resume the questioning.

Mr. Dopop. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Helms, before I begin my line of questioning, I would like to
ask you if you might not want to clarify one of your statements. I
received some calls over the lunch break from some constituents
from my home State of Connecticut who were listening to the
testimony this morning. They mentioned to me your response ear-
lier regarding Eastern Europeans and Asians with their propensity
to be able to pass polygraph tests, and it occurred to me that you
might want to rephrase your statement.

I understood you to mean trained agents from those parts of the
world rather than Asians and Eastern Europeans as ethnic groups.
I thought you might want to take a minute to clarify that.

TESTIMONY OF RICHARD HELMS—(Resumed)

Mr. HeLms. Mr. Dodd, if my generalization caused offense, I had
no intention of doing this. What I, in effect, was trying to say was
that there is an occasional individual who lives in that part of the
world who has spent his life lying about one thing or another and
therefore becomes so good at it that he can pass the polygraph test.
But this would be 1 individual in maybe 1 million or a 100,000,
something of that kind.

I imagine Americans, if they set their minds to it, could do it as
well. I meant no offense to Eastern Europeans as a category or any
individual Eastern European. :

Mr. Dopp. I thought I would clear that up.

Mr. Herms. I am glad you did. I am sorry if any of your constitu-
ents felt I was being disrespectful, but I had no intention of being
that way.

Mr. Dobb. I would like, Mr. Chairman, to ask the clerk to show
to the witness JFK exhibit F-413A. This is a letter dated April 3,
1964, from Lawrence R. Houston, general counsel, that Mr. Helms
brougdht with him this morning and had, I believe, inserted in the
record.

This is the only copy. Would you please show that to Mr. Helms.

Mr. HeLwms. I have it in front of me, Mr. Dodd.

Mr. Dopp. Mr. Helms, I noted in looking at the exhibit during
the lunch break that there was no signature on that letter. There



119

is an initial. I am not sure it is even Mr. Houston's initial but it
was not signed by anyone. I would like to, if I could, address some
questions to you with regard to Mr. Houston and the credibility of
that statement.

This morning you supplied the committee with this memoran-
dum which was ostensibly written by Mr. Houston, the former CIA
General Counsel, regarding meetings with the Justice Department
officials about Nosenko. That was the substance anyway, as I un-
derstood it, of the memorandum. Is that correct?

Mr. HeELms. Yes, sir.

Mr. Dobb. Is this the same Lawrence Houston who on May 7,
1962, along with Sheffield Edwards, also of the CIA, briefed Attor-
ney General Robert Kennedy about the pre-Bay of Pigs CIA Mafia
plots?

Mr. Heums. I believe it was the same Mr. Houston. He was
General Counsel of the Agency for many years.

Mr. Dopp. I am looking here at the report from the Intelligence
Committee on page 131, the bottom paragraph: ‘“Briefing of the
Attorney General on May 7, 1962.”

An entry in Attorney General Kennedy’s calendar for May 7,
1962, states, “l1 o’clock Richard Helms. At 4 o’clock the Attorney
General met with Houston and Edwards to be briefed on the CIA
operation involving Maheu, Rosselli, and Giancana.”

Mr. HeLms. That would be the meeting.

Mr. Dopp. That satisfies your recollection?

Mr. HeLms. That satisfies my recollection. I have been ques-
tioned about that calendar on many occasions. That appointment
that I had with the Attorney General that day at 1 o’clock appar-
ently was canceled, so I was never there. But I believe Edwards
and Houston did keep their appointment.

Mr. Dobbp. Isn’t it true that at that meeting both Mr. Houston
and Mr. Edwards told the Attorney General—on May 17, 1962—
that the CIA-Mafia plots no longer were in any existence, were
terminated?

Mr. HeLms. That is my understanding of what they told him, Mr.
Dodd. I believe—wasn’t that contained in a memorandum for the
record written after their meeting? Was it written by Colonel
Edwards? I don’t recall; someone wrote it.

Mr. Dobpp. I will quote for you the bottom paragraph, bb, on page
132 of this report. It says, “And that Kennedy was told the activity
had been terminated as of that time.”

Mr. HeLms. I assume that is what they told him.

Mr. Dopp. In fact, I will read a direct quote here I have on page
133 of this same report, footnote 4 referring to the italicized para-
graph at the top of page 133:

The Attorney General was not told that the gambling syndicate operation had

already been reactivated, nor as far as we know was he ever told that CIA had a
continuing involvement with U.S. gangster elements.

That is from the Inspector General's report, page 65. That is
where the italicized words come from. And then the fourth footnote
referrring to this general line of questioning, it says, footnote 4:

Houston testified that Kennedy insisted “There was not to be any contact of the
Mafia without prior consultation with him.”
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Isn’t it also true to your knowledge that in 1967 the CIA Inspec-
tor General's report concluded that Sheffield Edwards had, in fact,
lied when they and Houston had told the Attorney General that
these plots no longer existed?

Mr. HeLms. Does it appear in the Inspector General’s report that
Edwards lied?

Mr. Dopp. Well, maybe semantically we could——

Mr. HeLMs. I'm not caviling, I just don’t recall any more.

Mr. Dopp. On page 134 of this same report, I am reading from
the first full paragraph at the top of page 134, which reads as
follows:

As concluded by the CIA itself and the Inspector General’s report, Edwards’
statement that he was not aware of these developments is implausible.

Do you have any disagreement with that statement?

Mr. HeELms. I don’t know how to judge it one way or the other. I
did not recall the statement as I was sitting here, and I am just
unable to help with it. If the Inspector General thought it was
implausible, I guess he thought it was, but I don’t think any final
judgment was made about it. It was part of a very long report
which was directed at some other things as well, and I don’t recall
this ever became an issue that anybody had attempted to define, or
refine, let me put it that way.

Mr. Dopb. The reason I raise it is the credibility of Mr. Houston
with regard to the memo, and I thought maybe you might be able
to shed some light on why that was not signed. Was that a normal
operating procedure not to sign something with your name type-
written underneath it?

Mr. Herms. I don’t know. What we are dealing with is a Xerox,
or if it isn't a Xerox—maybe I shouldn’t use a company name—
let’s say a copy. I don’t know whether it is a copy of the original
memorandum Mr. Houston wrote or a copy of a copy that was
made at the time that he wrote the memorandum. I don’t know
who put the signed LRH down here. In other words, I think that
we need some help from the agency as to the exact circumstances,
but I can’t conceive that Mr. Houston wouldn’t be glad to speak for
himself. He is still alive and well and living here in Washington.

Mr. Dopbp. Thank you very much.

This morning I believe I heard you testify that you gave all of
the information you believed pertinent to the Warren Commis-
sion’s investigation—to the commission promptly. Am I recalling
your statement correctly there?

Mr. HeLMms. I said—I believe I testified, Mr. Dodd, that I believed
this to be the case although I had learned in recent years that one
must never make a flat statement about anything, so there may
have been certain cases in which they did not get information
promptly. But I believe our effort was to give it to them as
promptly as possible.

Mr. Dopp. Alright, I would like to proceed, if I could, for the next
few minutes and ask you to respond to questions surrounding the
so-called assassination plots that were ongoing during the period
from 1961 on. And so I would like to have you focus your attention
on that particular aspect of your inquiry here today.
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My first question is, to your knowledge, was any member of the
Warren Commission, or its staff, ever informed by the Central
Intelligence Agency of the CIA’s anti-Castro assassination plots?

Mr. HeLms. I assume that you are referring to the one that is
most frequently characterized as an assassination plot which in-
volved the Mafia? Because the other assassination plots I don’t
accept as assassination plots. And so again we have a definitional
problem.

Mr. Dopp. Let’s start off and ask whether the Warren Commis-
sion was ever informed of any of these attempts on the Cuban
regime whether on the person of Fidel Castro or an effort to
overthrow his government, or an effort to knock him off personal-
ly—whatever they fall into. In any of those to areas your knowl-
edge was the Warren Commission, members or their staff, ever
informed of these efforts?

Mr. HeLms. I don’t know what the Warren Commission knew,
Mr. Dodd. I didn’t inform them of these things, but they had
among them as members Mr. Allen Dulles, who was certainly
aware of what had been going on with respect to Cuba; Senator
Russell of Georgia, the chairman of the Oversight Committee, who
was also aware of what was going on with respect to Cuba; Mr.
McCone, who was director at the time, also knew what was hap-
pening. What the Commission knew from those gentlemen I don’t
know. I never spoke to them myself about it.

Mr. Dopp. But you never did personally?

Mr. Hewms. I never did.

Mr. Dobp. I would like to draw your attention if I could to page
22 of your now declassified August 9, 1978, testimony before this
committee written, you stated and I will quote—do you have a copy
of the report in front of you?

Mr. HeLwMs. Yes, I do. What page is this?

Mr. Dopp. Page 22.

Mr. HELms. I am on 22.

Mr. Doop. On line 9. Does your copy read, “The only assassina-
tion plot that had any semblance of substance to it’—I am quoting
your response now to Mr. Goldsmith’s question—‘“was one involv-
ing a couple of Mafia chieftains and which were supposed to have
taken place before the Bay of Pigs.”

Is that an accurate reflection of your views?

Mr. HELMS. As far as I know, it is an accurate statement. I would
make essentially the same statement today. _

Mr. Dopp. Before proceeding with the line of questioning on that,
may I ask who these Mafia organized crime chieftains were?

Mr. HeLms. My recollection—I would like to point out that there
were two times in which different people were in touch with the
Mafia. One happened before I was aware that this was going on
and which was the episode that was referred to by Colonel Edwards
and Mr. Houston when they saw the Attorney General.

The second one, which I never characterized as an assassination
plot because as far as I knew it never went anywhere, was a second
one involving the Mafia, the one which I have on public television
apologized for and said it was the greatest mistake of my life to
have had anything to do with it and I am sorry about it. But I have
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never had any convincing evidence from any human being today
that this plot ever went anywhere.

I think just to make myself quite explicit here, I would want to
see the information that said that I had any indication from Wil-
liam Harvey that his operation with Rosselli ever produced any-
thing in Havana. I would like some evidence of this. I would like a
statement under oath from somebody other than a Mafia chieftain.

Mr. Dobpb. I will go back to my question again. The first relation-
ship existed prior to your direct involvement, is that right?

Mr. HELms. That is right.

Mr. Dobp. This is prior to the May 7, 1962, meeting referred to
by Colonel Edwards and Mr. Houston?

Mr. HEums. That is right, and therefore I don’t know the details
of it.

Mr. Dopp. Am 1 correct in assuming that the names referred to
in the report Mr. Rosselli, Mr. Giancana, that those were the
principals involved. Were there others that you were aware of?

Mr. Heums. I believe there were others. I thought there was a
fellow named Trafficante involved but I am not sure about that. He
maybe came into the picture later.

Mr. Dobp. I do recognize that you have made a public apology
and I preface my questions to you with that in mind. But could you
tell this committee who the individuals were that you happened to
be involved with on the second set of circumstances involving
Mafia chieftains or organized crime figures?

Mr. HeLms. As far as I am aware in that particular situation it
was William K. Harvey who was in touch with John Rosselli, and
it was Harvey and Rosselli who were attempting to find, if I
understood it correctly, some channel from Florida into Havana.

I also understand that there was a question of poison pills which
were supposed to be transported to Havana. There was never any
evidence they were ever transported there or ever left the United
States. There was never any evidence that this plot ever left the
Florida mainland. If it was indeed an assassination plot, it was
misadvertised to me, because I had understood it was an effort to
see if a connection could be made between the Mafia in Florida and
the Mafia in Havana. To the best of my knowledge, the connection
never was made.

Mr. Dopp. Other than Mr. Harvey and Mr. Rosselli, was there
anyone else that would fall into the character of being members of
organized crime that you had direct contact with?

Mr. Hewms. I had direct contact with none of—the only gentle-
man I had direct contact with myself was Harvey, who was a staff
officer. I never met Mr. Rosselli. I never met Mr. Giancana. If 1
met a Mafia chieftain, I wasn’t aware of it.

Mr. Dopp. Am I to understand that Mr. Giancana was also
involved in this second——

Mr. Heums. I don’t think he was. It was not my understanding
that he was. But then I have no way of demonstrating that, Mr.
Dodd. The Mafia has its own internal organization, and who Ros-
selli talked to I don’t know.

Mr. Dobp. Going back again to the statement that I read from
page 22 of your declassified testimony before this committee, “The
only assassination plot that had any semblance or substance was
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the one involving a couple of Mafia chieftains.” I would like to,
refer to JFK exhibit F-527. I would ask the clerk to supply Mr.
Helms with a copy of that exhibit.

And I would ask you, Mr. Helms, if you would take a look over
this exhibit with particular emphasis on the last paragraph of
what is page 2 of the exhibit, page 3, to the top of page 4, ending
with the paragraph that ends at the top of page 4. Take a minute
to look at that.

I am not asking that you read it out loud but just that you
familiarize yourself with the contents of this exhibit.

Mr. HeLMms. I have read that now.

Mr. Dobb. Is it fair to assume you recognize this document? You
have seen it before?

Mr. HeLMs. Yes, I have.

Mr. Dopb. Am I correct in stating this is the CIA’s Inspector
General’s report done in 1967——

Mr. HeELMs. The one that I asked to have done.

Mr. Dobb. The one you asked to have done as DCI, Director of
the Agency?

Mr. Hewms. Right.

Mr. Dobpp. I don’t intend to read all of this but beginning at the
last sentence on page 2 of the Inspector General’s report it reads as
follows:

We can identify five separate phases in agency assassination planning although

the transitions from one to another are not always sharply defined. Each phase is a
reflection of the then prevailing government attitude toward the Cuban regime.

Without reading each one of them, the Inspector General’s report
prepared at your request, then outlines in separate paragraphs,
from A to E, five separate phases, as they describe, and using their
language again, in “‘agency assassination planning.”

I would like to know, first of all, how you can explain that we
have in a report prepared for you in 1967 what appears to me to be
five separate areas of assassination planning and how that can be
distinguished from your statement to this committee in executive
session where you talk about basically one or the semblance of one
assassination attempt involving organized crime figures. Can you
please enlighten the committee as to how you can reach two sepa-
rate——

Mr. HELms. Yes, I can. I think this is rather lurid language that
has been used in this report. As I read through it, this looks like
the efforts that were made during this time to upset the Castro
regime. If one identifies that as assassination planning, I don't
think that is a proper description of it, and if somebody will come
forth with all the items that are supposed to have been in that
planning, I would be delighted to hear it.

Mr. Dopbp. They identify here one period beginning prior to
August 1960. That is the first one. The second one is August 1960
to April 1961. The third is April 1961 late 1961.

Mr. HELMS. Aren’t those all the same one?

Mr. Dopp. That is my question for you. The Inspector General
seemed to distinguish between the various phases here, and accord-
ing to your testimony before us, is this what you were referring to?
Is this what you are calling one, what they call five?
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Mr. HeELms. That is right. I became involved with this business
sometime in 1962 after I took over as DDP. I've forgotten what
month. Anything prior to that I didn’t have anything to do with. I
would assume this was one plot but maybe there were others. But
if there are, in all the time I spent with the Church committee and
all the time I have spent endlessly for the last 3 or 4 years, it
seems to me, about these matters, I haven’t had anything else
brought to my attention. And if you gentlemen have something, I
would like to know it. But I don’t know what it is and I am sorry I
can’t help.

Mr. Dobp. Did you take issue with this report 11 years ago at the
time it was issued?

Mr. HeLms. Mr. Dodd, when I got this report 1 had some prob-
lems with respect to reporting to President Johnson about certain
points that he was particularly interested in. I did not attempt to
parse it or analyze it or get it changed or do anything with it
except use it as a fact-finding document.

I want to say right now that I never expected to see the docu-
ment in the public domain declassified for the appetites of all those
who wanted to make the most of it, and therefore if I had known
this, I obviously would have edited the report and changed it
rather substantially, put it in the hands of lawyers and had it
entirely rearranged.

Mr. Dobpb. I say to you, Mr. Helms, with all due respect, it is not
being put into evidence to satisfy the voracious appetites of anyone
but merely to try to clear up a point we are trying to resolve here.
I hope you don’t understand——

Mr. HeELMs. What is the point you would like to resolve?

Mr. Dopp. As someone who is just confronted, I am not an expert
in these matters but I read your transcript and you said, ‘“The only
assassination plot that had any semblance of substance was the one
involving a couple of Mafia chieftians.”

Mr. HELMs. And that is what I believe to this date.

Mr. Dopp. I am confronted with an Inspector General’'s report
which was not written to satisfy the appetites of anyone I presume.
It is a declassified document which says, “We can identify five
separate phases.” I am merely asking you to clarify that in light of
the earlier statement. That is the only purpose for this being
brought into testimony.

Mr. HeLms. I am sorry. For example, it says here that particular
scl:)}(l)en})e—which scheme? Is this the Mafia thing that we are talking
about?

Mr. Dobp. That is correct.

Mr. HeLms. And was again pushed vigorously in the area of
Mongoose and in the climate of intense administration pressure to
do something about Castro and Cuba. Are we talking about the
same Mafia thing here as well? If that is a lot of plots, I regard it
as one and the same operation. And if I am misleading you in some
fashion——

Mr. Dopp. Maybe I can help you. Is it one and the same in your
mind ‘l;ecause it involved Cuba and Fidel Castro, and that was one
entity?

Mr. HerMs. The only one that I know about that was serious or
that seemed to have been taken seriously was the one involving
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Rosselli and Harvey. I believe the Church committee brought out—
found a wetsuit, a clam shell, various things that were on the shelf
in the agency that were regarded as things that might be used in
possibly killing Castro, or being used against him, which never
came off the shelf, were never used. If that is a plot to have created
this, then I will back up and say we ought to enumerate every
single item that conceivably had to do with the invasions of Cuba
which we were constantly running under government aegis. We
had task forces that were striking at Cuba constantly. We were
attempting to blow up powerplants, we were attempting to ruin
sugar mills, we were attempting to do all kinds of things during
this period. This was a matter of American Government policy.
This wasn’t the CIA alone.

Now, if those things taper over into assassination plots, maybe
so. I find the semantics the English incendiary but not very clear
and not very clarifying, and not very specific.

Mr. Dopp. Mr. Chairman, I would ask unanimous consent that
exhibit JFK F-527 be entered into the record at this time.

Mr. Prever. Without objection, JFK F-527 is entered into the
record at this point.

[Whereupon exhibit JFK F-527 was received in evidence.]

41-373 O - 79 - 9
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JFK ExuiBiT F-527

THE DIRECTOR OF CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE

WASHINGTON, D. C. 20505

Office of Legislative Counsel
20 September 1978

Mr. G. Robert Blakey

Chief Counsel and Director

House Select Committee on Assassinations
Washington, 'D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Blakey:

Attached you will find pages 1-8, 14, 17-18, 24-25,
37-39, 62a-63, 94, 118, 130-133 from the report by the
Inspector General on plotting against Castro. These
pages have been sanitized and declassified in compliance
with a request by Mr. Goldsmith, and may be used by you
in your hearings. )

It should be noted that it is Agency policy to not
release reports of the Inspector General outside the
Agency, in order to protect the unique fact-finding
advisory function that they fulfill within the Agency.
Were the internal confidentiality of the reports to be
compromised the.effectiveness of the function could be
impaired. Because so much of the information from the 1967
report was placed officially in the public domain by the
-interim report of the Church Committee, Alleged Assassi-
nation Plots Involving -Foreign Leaders, It can be released
in this form on this special occasion,

Sincerely yours,
"gb@:‘“\l‘\_‘_ﬂ

S. D. Breckinridge
Principal Coordinator, HSCA

encl.
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25 April 1967 -
MEMORANDUM

This reconstruction of Agency involvement in plans to-:
assassinate Fidel Castro is at best an imperfect history. Because -
of the extreme sensitivity of the operations being discussed or
attempt:ed, as a matter of principle no official records were kept
of planning, of approvals, or of implementation. The few written
records that do exist are either largely tangential to the rain
evenis or vere put on paper from memory years afterwvard. i‘!;lllia; .
Harvey has retained skeletal notes of his activities during the
years in question, and they are our best source of dates.

" of the Office of Medical Services, has a record of
vhom he met and when and cryp‘tic references to the subjects discusseds
T ’ & of TSD, has a record of two or three dates that are ’
pertinent. . and _ _- vere involved in only the technical
aspects of operati..onal planning, and their participations were short-
lived. Although fragmentary, their records are a help in establishing
critical time frames. Operational files are useful in some inst;nces,
because. they give dates of meetings, the substances of which may be '
inferred from collateral information.

For the most part, though, we have had to rely on informatlon
given to us orally by people whose memories are fogged by time.

.Tneir recollections of dates are particularly hazy, and some of them
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are no longer able to keep the details of one plan separate from those
of another. We interviewed everyone vhom we could iden'tify as likely
to be knowledgeable, with the exceptions of Mr. Dulles and .General
Cabell. A complete list is attached at Tab . Ve did not go on
fishing expeditions among the mere poss:z.bles. To have done so would
have risked making witting a number of employees who were previously
unwitting and, in our estimate, would have added little to the details
available from those directly involved. Tunere are inconsistencies
among the various accounts, but most of them can be resolved by
collating the information furnished by all of  the identifiable
participants in a particular plan and by then checking it against
specific dates that can be fixed with fair certainty. We believe
that this reconstruction of vhat happened and of the thinking -
associated with it is reasonably sound. IXf there are significant
inaccuracies in the report, they are most likely to occur in faulty
ordering of the sequence of events. Pe.ople still remember much of
what happened, but they can no longer recall precisely vhen. *

It became clear very early in our investigation that the vigqr
with which schemes were puréued within the Agency to eliminate Castro
personzlly varled with the intensity of the U.S. Government's efforts
to overthrow the Castro regime. We can identify five separate phases

in Agency assassination planning, although the transitions from one
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to enother are not always sharply defined. Each phase is a reflection
of the then prevailing Government attitude toward the Cuban regime.

a. Prior to August 1960: All of the identifiable schemes

prit;r to about August 1960, with one possible exception, were
aimed only at discrediting Castro personally by influencing
his behaviour or by altering his appearance.

b. August 1960 to April 1961: The plots that were hatched

in late 1960 and early 1951 were eggressively pursued and were
viewed by at least some gf the participants as being merel& one
aspect of the over-all active effort to overthrow the regime
that culminated in the Bay of Pigs.

c. April 1961 to late 1961: A major scheme that was

begun in August 1960 was called off after the Bay of Pigs and
remained dormant for several months, as did most othexr Agency
operational activity related to Cuba.

d. Late 1961 to late 1962: That particular scheme was

reactivated in early 1962 and was again pushed vigorously m the
era of Project MONGOOSE and in the climate of intense admini-
stration pressure on CIA to do something about Castro and his
Cuba. V

e. Late 1962 until well into 1963: After the Cuban missile

crisis of October 1962 and the collapse of Project MONGOOSE, the
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aggressiw‘le scheme that was begun in August 1960 and revived in

April 1962 vas finally terminated in early 1963. Two ather

plots were originated in 1963, but both were impractiéable

and nothing evexr came of them.
We cannot overemphasize the extent to which responsible Agency
officers felt themselves subject to tﬂe[%r%tmﬂon's severe
pressures to &o something about Castro and his regime. The fruitless
and, in retrospect, often unrealistic piotting should be viewed in
that light. '

Many of those we interviewed stressed two points that are so
obvious that recording them here may be superfluous. We believe,
though, that they are pertinent to ihe story. Elimination of the .
dominant figure in a government, even when loyalties are held to him
rersonally rather than to the govermment as a body, will not -
necessarily cause the downfall of the govemment... This point was
stressed with respect to Castro and Cuba in an internal CIA draft
paper of October 1961, which was initiated in response to General
Maxwell Taylor's desire for a contingency plan. 'L'hepaper took the
positicn that the demise of ‘Fidel Castro, from whatever cause, would
offer little oppoz:tunity for the liberation of Cuba from Communist
and Soviet Bloc control. The second point, which is more specifically
relevant to our investigation, is thal bringing about the downfall of

a government necessarily requires the removal of its leaders from

S -
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positions of power, and there is always the risk that the mﬁici—
pants will resort to assassination. Such-rem&ls-kom—pvww
hoase.m:resi_".-of -a-Mossadeq-or the flight-of-a Bati st&-;hanid‘ ’ﬁot
cause_ one._to.overlook the killings-of @ Diem or of 'a Trujillo by
forces.encouraged.but not controlled by;-‘the-U.S. Government.

There is a third point, which was not directly made by any of -
those we interviewed, but which emerges clearly from the intervievs
and from review of files. The point is that of frequent resort to
synecdoche--the mention of a part when the vhoie is to be understood,

‘or vice versa. Thus, we encounter repeated references to phrases such
as "disposing of Castro,” which may be read in the narrow, literal
sense of assassinating him, when it is intended that it be read in
the broader, figurative sense of dislodging the Castro regime.
| Reversing the coip, we find people speaking vaguely of "doing soxe-
thing about Castro” when it is clear that whaf they have specifically
in pind is killing him. In a situation w'herein those speaking m?y
not have actually meant what they seemed to say or may not have said
what they actually meant, they should not be surprised if their oral
shorthand is interpreted differently than was intended.

The suggestion was made to us that operations aimed gt the

assassination of Castro may have been generated in an atwosphere of

stress in intelligence publications on the possibility of Castro'’s
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demise and on the reordering of the political sctructure that would
follow. We reviewed intelligence publications from 1950 through
1966, - . o

.. The MIE's on "Tne Si;uuation and Prospacts in éuba"
__ bave brief paragraphs on likely successor

governments if Castro were to depart the scene.

In each case the treatment is no morxe 1'101'

less than one would expect to find in comprehensive round-ups such

a s these. We conclude that there is no reason ;,o believe that the

operators were unduly influenced by the content of intelligence

publications.

Drew Pearson's colummn of 7 March 1967 refers to a reported CIA
plan in 1963 to assassinate Cuba's Fidel Castro. Pearson also has
1nfématio;1, as yet unpublished, to the effect that there vas a
meeting at the State Department at vhic.'h assassination of Castro )
was discussed and that ~a team actually landed in Cuba v:l.i;.h pills to
be used in an assassination'attempt. There is basis in fact for each
of thass three reports.

~a. A CIA officer passed an assassination weapon to an
Agency Cuban asset at a meeting in Paris on 22 Kovember 1953.

The weapon was a ballpoint pen rigged as a hypodermic syringe.

A-6—

‘e



133

The CIA officer suggested that the Cuban asset load the syringe
with Black Leaf 40. The evidence indicates that the meeting
was under way at the very moment President Kennedy va:s shot.
b. There was a meeting of the Special Group (Augmented)
in Secretary Rusk's conference roo;n on 10 August 1952 at which
Secretary McNamar: broached the éubject of liquidation of
Cuban leaders. The discussion resulted in a Project HONGOOSE
action memorandum prepzred by Edward Lansdale. At another
Special Group meeting ‘on 31 July 196!\\ there was discussion of
a recently-disseminated Clandestine Services information report
on a Cuban exile plot to assassinate Castro. CIA had refused
the exile's request for funds and had no involvement in the plot.
c. CIA twice (first in early 1961 and again in early 19525
supplied lethal pills to U.S. gambling syndicate members working
in behalf of CIA on a plot to assassinate Fidel éastro. The 1961
plot aborted and the pills were recovered. Those furnished-in
April 1962 were passed by the gambling syndicate representative
to a Cuban exile leader in Florida, who in turn had them sent to
Cuta about May 1962. In June 1962 the exile leader reported that
2 team of three wen had been dispatched to Cuba to recruit for tkre
operation. If the opportunity presented itself, the team would

make an attempt on Castro's life--perhaps using the pills.
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This report describes these and other eplsodes 1n‘ detail; puts them
into perspective; and reveals, that while the events desc'r;bed by
Drew Pearson did occur and are subject to being patched toéether

as though one complete stoxry, the implication of a direct, causative

relationship among them is unfounded.
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Gambling Syndicate

The first seriously-pursued CIA plan to assassinate Castro hzd
its inception in August 1960. It invol_ved the use of members of
the criminal underworld with contacts inside Cuba. The operation
had two phases: the first ran from Aﬁgust 1950 until late April
or early May 1961, when it was called off following the Bay of Pigs;
.the second ran from April 1952 until February 1963 and was merely
a revival of the first phase which had been inactive since about

May 1961. : : .

Canbling Syndicate - FPhase 1
August 1960

Richard Bissell, Deputy Director for Plans, asked Sheffield
Edwards, Director of Security, if Edwards could establisih contact
with the U.S. gambling syndicate that was active in Cuba. The
objective clearly was the assassination of Ca'stro elthough Edwerds
claims that there vas a studied avoidance of the tem in his -
conversation with Bissell. Bissell recalls that the idea originated
with J. C. King, then Chief of ilH bivision, althougk King now
recalls having had only limited knowledge of such a plen and at a

much loter date--about mid-1962.

_ll;_
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same way. A memorandum for the record prepared by Sheffield Edwards
on 1 May 1962 states: "No monies were ever paid to Roselli and
Giancana. Maheu was paid part of his expense money dufing_~t:he periods
that he was in Miami." (Giancana is "Gold.")

'_' - ... was introduced (in true na;ne) to Roselli as an employee
of lsheu, the explepation being that =~  ~ " vould handle the

case for Maheu, because Maheu was too busy to work on it full time
himself. No one else in the Office of Security was made witting of
the operation at this ti}ne. Edvards himcelf did not meet Roselli
until the summer of 1962.

At this point, about the second half of September, Shef Edwards
told Bissell that he had a friend, a private investigator, who had
a contact who in turn had other contacts through whom syndicate »
elements in Cuba could be reached. These syndicate elements in
Cuba would be willing to take on such an operation. As of the latter
part of September 1960, Edwards, ; and Bissell wvere the only
ones in the Agency who knew of a plan against Castro involving U.S.
gangster elements. Edwards states that Richard Helws was not informed

of the plan, because Cuba was being handled by Bissell at that time.
. With Bissell present, Edwards briefed the Director (Allen buugs)
and the DDCI (General Cabell) on the existence of a plan involving

members of the syndicate. The discussion was circumspect; Edwards

-17 -
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deliberately avoided the use of any "bad words.” ‘The descriptive term
used was "an intelligence operation.” Edwards is quite sure that the
DCI and the DDCI clearly understood the nature of the opera.tion he
was discussing. He recalls describing the channel as being "from A to
B t0 C." As he then envisioned it, "A" vas Maheu, "B" vas Roselli,
and "C" was the principal in Cuba. Edwards recalls that Mr. Dulles
merely nodded, presumably in understanding and approval. Certainly,
there was no opposition. Edwards states that, while there was no
formal approval as such, he felt that he clearly had tacit appréval
to use his own jud@nent. Bissell committed $150,000 for the support °
of the operation. ‘

(Comment: In the light of this description of the briefing,
it is appropriate to conjecture as to just what the Director aid
apx;rove. It is safe to conclude, given the men participating
and ‘the general subject of the meeting, that there> vas little

* likelihood of misunderstanding--even though the details were
deliberately blurred and the specific intended result was ne'ver
stated in uomistakable language. It is also reasona;ble to .
conclude that the pointed avoidance of "bad words” emphasized

to the participants the extreme sensitivity of the operation.)

During the week of 25 September 1960, " 3nd Maheu wvent to

Miami vhere Roselli introduced only Maheu to "Sam Gold™ at a meeting

- 18 -
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tying it to a recollection that Castro frequently drank tea, coffee,
or bouillon, for which a liquid poison would be i:articula:qu well

suited.

January - February 1961

ADespi‘be the decision that a pois.on in liquid form would be most
desirable, what was actually prepared and delivered was a solid in
the form of small pills about the size of saccharine tablets..
remembers meeting with Edwards and -'; in Edwards' office to
discuss the requirement. The specifications were that the poison be
steble, soluble, safe to handle, undetectable, not immediately actiing,
and with a firmly predictable end resuvlt. Botulin comes nearest to .
meeting all of thc;se requirements, and it may be put up in either »
liquid or solid form. =’ ) ‘. states that the pill form vas
chosen bacause of ease and safety of handling.

. (Comment: The gangsters may have had some influence onr the
chcice of a means of assasstoation. T~ says that in his
very early discussions with the gangsters (or, more precisély,
Maheu's discussions with them) consideration was given to.pqssi'ble
ways of accomplishing the mission. Apparently the Agency had first
thought in terms of a typical, gangland-style killing in which

Castro would be gunned down. Giancana was flatly opposed to tha

- 24 .
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use of firearms. He said that no one could .be recruited to do
the Job, because the chance of survival and escape would be
negligible. Ciancana stated a preference for o letha.l rild

that could be put inlt; Castrq's food or drink. Trafficante
("Joe, the courier") was in touch with a disaffected Cuban
official with access to Castro a;ld presumably of a sort that
would enable him to surreptitiously poison Castro. The gangsters

named their man inside as . . .-who was then. .

t

-~ o

The gangsters said that: _  had once been in a position to
receive kickbacks from the gambling interests, had since lost

that source of income, and needed the money.) o

When Edvards received the pills he dropped one into & glass of
water to test it for solubility and found that it did not even
disintegrate, let elone ‘dissolve. L ..took them back and made

up a nev batch that met the requirement for solubility. Edwards

at that point wanted assurance that the pills were truly lethal. He

called on- __.v to make an independent test of them. Edwards gave
. ‘money to buy guinea pigs as test animals. .' .. has a recoxd of a
conversation with ° 7 +on 6 February 1961. It way have related to

the tests, but we cannot be sure. What appears to have happened is that

tested the pills on the guinea pigs and found them ineffective.

-2y -
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Gambling Syndicate - Phase 2

ililliam Harvey, Chief of  wvas briefed in Febr.uar.w} 1951
(by authority of Richard Bissell) on phase one of the gambling
syndicate operation. That briefing was in connection with a sensitive
operation that Bissell had assigned to Harve.y. ‘Harvey describes it
thus: Early in the Kennedy administration, Bissell called him in to
discuss what Harvey refers to as an Executive Action Cepability; i.e.,
a general stand-by capabili..ty to carry out assassinations when re;quired.
Harvey's notes quote Bissell as saying, "The White House has twice
urzed me to create S\IXCh a capability."” Bissell recalls discussing
the question of developing a gene'ral capabilit); with Harvey. He
mentioned the Edw_ards/gambling syndicate operatién against Castro .
in that context, but he now thinks that the operation was over by .
then and that reference .to it was in terms of & past operation-as a..
case i.n point. t was on this basis that Harvey arranged to be
briefed by Edwards. Marvey's fixing of the date as February wvas-only
after review of events both preceding the briefing and following it.
He says now that it might have be;an[eat—a'srly as late January or as late
as March 19561. .

After some discussion of the problems involved 1n developing an
Executive Action Capability, Bisseil placed llarvey in charge of the

effort. Harvey says that Bissell had already discussed certain aspects

- 37 -
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of the problem with  amawit ! since

) vas already cut in, Harvey used hin in developipg the
Execuiive Action Capability, although never with respect to Cagtm.
We did not question ~ ‘ .','on his knowledge of the program for
creating an Executive Action Capability, bul Harvey's mention of him

in this connection may explain a notation by T 7 ithat Harvey

i.nst.ructed'__"_ to discuss techniques with " wwithout associating

the discussion with the Castro operation. T
Harvey states mt after the decision was made to go ahead with

the creating of an Executive Action Capability, an.d'vhilepe was

still discussing its development with Bissell, he briefed Mr. Helms ‘

fully on the general concept but without mention of the then ongoing

plan to assassinate Castro.
The Executive Action program ceme to be known as ZRRIFIE. Its

principal asset was an agent, QJWIN , vho had been recruited earlier

by- . for use in a special operation in the Congo -{&¥e

assessinatlion-of-Patrice-Lummba) to be run by . ’- .
1 .

7= 7 made a survey of the scene, decided he vanted no part in

an assassination attermpt, and asked to be released--which Bissell
granted.) The project name, ZRRIFLE, first appears in the files in
May 1951, although the first recorded approval is dated 19 February

1962. The new DD/P (Helms) on that date authorized llarvey, by

- 38 -
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memorandun, to handle the project on a special bas'is. Accountiﬁ for
expenditures v;r.xs to be by generél category and on Harvey's certifi-
cation. The initial approval was, for $14,700, consisting "of $7,200
for QIWIN's annual salary and $7,500 for operational expenses.

Project ZRRIFLE was covered as an __ aperation (ostensibly
to develop a capability for entering safes and for kidnapping couriers).
It continued on a course separate from the Edwa.rds/gambling syndicate
operation against Castro untii 15 }Iovenb'e'ri 1961. Harvey has a note
_that on that date he discussed with Bissell the application of the
ZRRIFIE program to Cuba. Harvey says that Bissell instructed him to
take over Edvards' contact with the criminal syndicate and thereafter
to run the operation against Castro. Harvey adds that, as a completely
unrelated development, shortly after this discussion with Bissell he .
. ﬁs to0ld by Helms that he was to be placed in charge of the Agency's

Cuba task force.

late 1961 - Early 1962 ’ .

Harvey recalls that he was very busy with ‘a number of things in
'the period that followed the discussion with Bissell that led tobhis
taking over Edwards' Castro operation. He was turning ov"er his
responsibilities in - He vas vorking vith KSA on the Martin/

Mitchell defection case. He was reading in on Cuba operations and
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briefed the DDCI, General Carter, who said he understood the situation
and in due time might brief the Director, Mr. McCone. It i.s not known
whether General Carter did or did not brief Mr. lcCone. There is no

indication that Genernl Carter was further briefed on the full details

of the assassination plot against Castro.

Hay 1952

The Atton':ey General obviously was told of CIA's opasrational
involvement with gangster elements, because he requested a briefing
on the details. On 7 May 1962 Sheffield Edwards and Lawrence Houston
met with Attorney General Robert Kennedy and, as Edwards puts it,
"briefed him all the 3ay." Houston says that after the briefing I
Kennedy "thought about the problem quite seriously." The Attorney
General said that he could see the problem and that he could not proceed
against those involved in the wiretapping case. He spoke quite
firmly, saying in effect, "I trust that if you ever try to do business
with organized crime again--with gangsters--you will let the Attorney
Generel know before you do it." Houston quotes Edwards as replying that
this was a reasonable request. Edwards says that among the points
covered was that of Roselli's motivation. The Attorney General had
thought that Roselli was doing the job (the attempt at assassination

of Castro) for money. Edwards corrected that impression; he was not.

- 62a-
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Houston recalls that during the neceting with the Attorney
Genexal the latter asked for a memorandum record of the meédting.
Edvards believes that the request was made later and by t.e].ephone.

A memorandum was prepared and was signed; by Edvards. Both Edwards and
Houston recall having bad & hand in writing it. A transmittal buck-
slip from Hpuston to Kennedy notes tﬁat the request was made on
11 May, whi-ch suggests that Edwards is correct in his belief that the
request was made by telephone after the 7 May briefing of the Atto:’mey
‘General. The memorandum is dated 14 May 19562. It was typed in two
copies only, with the original being sent to Attorney General Kennedy
and the other copy being retained by the Director of Security. It was
typed by Edwards' secretary, = _. It does not state the
purpose of the operation on vhich Kennedy was bﬁefed, but it does ..
make it clear that the operation was agginst Castro and its true
purposé may be ingerred from the memorandum.

" Edwards states that the briefing of the Attorney General and
the forwarding of a memorandum of record was carried out without
briefing the Director (John McCone), the DDCI (General Carter), or the
DD/P (Richard Helms). He felt that, since they had not been privy to
the opsration when it was under way, they should be protected from
involvement in it after the fact. As noted previously, Houston had

briefed the DDCI on the fact that there was a matter involving the
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ouvi of the meeting, . and AmASY® vere informed that Presldent
Kennedy had been assassinated. ‘was visibly moved over the
nevs. He asked, "Wny do such things happen to good people?” The

contact report does not state the time nor the duration of the

T =—AwSH meeting, but it is likely that at the very moment

President Kenn=dy was shot a CIA officer was neeting vith a Cuban

agent in-Paris and giving him an assassination device for use egainst

Castro. =~ . states that he received au OPIM cable from FitzGerald
that night or early the next morning felling him that everything vas
off. We do not find such a cable in the AMLASH file. There is

a record in the file that = ~  was due to arrive back in
Washington at 1810 hours, 23 November.

The AMLASH project was probably about as widely kaown within
the Claﬁdestine :Services as any other project of a simllar natures.
However, we can identify only four people who know of the just-
described episode involving a hypodemmic syringe and Black Ieaf.lso.
_ T-knev all of the story, = _  knew most of it, and _ knew
much of it. FitzGerald did not mention this aspect of the AMUMBH
operation when he first briefed us on it. VWhen we went back to
him later with specific questious, he said ha remembered something
about Black Leaf L0, but nothing whatever about a @evice for

adninistering it. __ . 5aid he had the impressiou that FitzGerald

-9 -
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THE DREW PEARSON STORY

Published Details
The CIA hatched a plot to knock off Castro.

Rebert Kenredy may have approved an
assassination plot.

Underworld figures were actually recruited
to carry out the plot.

Three hired assassins were caught in Hovana
wrere a lone survivor is still supposed
to te languishing in prison.

Castro learned enough at least to believe the
CIA was seexing to kill him. He is reported
to have cooked up a counterplot against
President Xennedy.

Unpublished Details

Pills were sent Yo Cuba for use in the
assassination,

There was & meeting at the Department of State
at which the assnssination of Castro was
diccusced.

_ One after it was over.

Tae Facts As We Know Them

True.
Not true., He was briefed on Gambling Syndicate-Phase
He was not briefed on Phase Two.

True. .

Roselll informed Harvey on 21 Jure 1962, presumadly

on the basis of informetion from _ , that a team
of threec men was inside Cuba. We do not know their
identities nor vhat mey have happened to them. ¥e have
no proof that they were actuvally dispatched. Xone

of the announced captures and executions éuring this
period fite this team.

This reportedly has come out in the Carrison fnvesti-
gations. It also was stated by in the
Philippires under direct interrogetion.  We have no
independent confirmation of any sort. - (Note that
Cerrison met with Roselli in las Vegas in Merck 1967.)

True. At least we were told by Roselli that the pills
vere sent in during Phase One and egain in Phase Two,

True. The subject was raised a2t a meeting at State on
10 August 1962, but it 1s unrelated to any actual
attempts at assassination, It did result in e MONGOOSE
action memorandum by Lansdale assigning to CIA action
for planning liquidation of leaders, Tare offending
phrase was later excised from copiep forwarded to CIA,
State, Defense, and USIA, but the demage may already
have been done, '
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him on the Pearson story.

d. Pearson, Anderson, and Greenspuﬁ (in Las '\Iegt;:s') are
nevspapermen with a nevsworthy story. Pearson has already
published much of it.

e. Maheu does bave gocd reason for not wanting the story
aired further. Unfavorable publicity might cause him to lose
his lucrative client, Howard Hughes. There might be some value
to be gained. from endorsing his suggestion that he approach

_/and perhaps Roselli and urge discretion.

What do other components of Government know about this operation?

&omer Attorney General Robert Kennedy vas fully briefed by ‘
Houston and Edwards on T May 1962. A memorandum confirming the -
oral briefing was forwarded to Kennedy on 1% May 1962. Tae memorandum
does not use the word "assassinate,” but there is little room for
misinterpretation of what was meant. Presumably the original of that
remorandum 1s still in the files of the Justice Department. It ‘;honm
be noted that the briefing of Kennedy was restricted to Phase One
of the operation, vhich had ended about a year earlier. Phase Two
vas already under way at the time of the briefing, but Kennedy was
not told of it.

As far as we know, the FBI has not been told the sensitive
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operational details, but it would be naive to ass-wae that they have
not by now put two and two together and come out with the right
ansver. They knov of CIA's involvement with Roselli and Giancana
as a result of the las Vegas wiretapping incident. From the Chicago
nevspaper stories of August 1963, and from Giancana's own statement,
it appears that they knowv this related to Cuba. When Roselli's
story reached them (Roselli to _ to Pearson to Varren to Rowley
to the FBI), all of the pieces should have fallen into place. They
should by now have concluded that CIA plotted the assassination of
Castro and used U.S. gangster elements in the operation.

Thnere is some support for this thesis in the conversation I had
with Sam Papich on 3 May 1967 when I told him of the exp=cted meeting
between Roselli and Harvey; Sam ccxmmented that Roselli and Giancana’ A
have CIA “over a barrel” becaus;e of “that operation."” He said that
he doubted that fhe FBI would be able to do anything about either
Rosélli or Giancana because of "their previous activities with your

people.”

Can we plausibly deny that -we plotted with gangster elements to
assassinate Castro? )

o, we cannot. We are reasonzbly confident that there is nothing

in wvriting outside of the Govermment that would confiim Pearson's
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story of the gambling syndicate operation, but there are plenty of
non-gangster witnesses who could lend confirmation. .
&. Maheu can confirm that Shef Edwvards told Roselli
that Edwards had told the Attorney General of Roselli's
activities on behalf of the Government.
b. 'v“__ ._ ', ’ can confirm the pill and
three-wan team elements of the story.
c.. “can confirm the pill element of Phase One.
d. If an independent investigation were to be ordered,
the investigators could learn everything that we have learned.

Such an investigation probably would uncover details unknown to

us, because 1t would have eccess to the non-CIA participants.

Can CIA state or imply that it vas merely an instn:meﬁt of ﬁolicy?

Not in this case. While it is true that Phase Two vas carried
out in an atmosphere of intense Kérmedy administration pressure to
do something about Castro, such is not true of the earlier phase.
Phase One was 1nitia£ed in August 1960 under the Eisenhower
administration. Phase Two is associated in Hlarvey's mind with the
Executive Action Capability, which reportedly was developed in
recsponse to White House urgings. Again, Phase One had been started

and abandoned months before the Executive Action Capability appeared
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on the scene.

When Robert Kennedy was briefed on Phase One in May 1982, he
strongly admonished Houston and Edvards to check with the .l;ttorney
Genexal in advance of any future intended use of U.S. criminal
elements. This was not done with respect to Phase Two, vhich was -
already well under way at the time Kennedy was briefed. The .
Pearson story, vhich is now causing us 5o much distress, includes

onz detail that is found only in Phase Two: the three-mzan team.

Vhat measures might be taken to lessen the damage?

We see little to be gained from personal approachas now to
Maheu, = ™, or Roselli. Maheu has much to lose and might be able

to prevail upon |‘r.md Roselli not to spread the. story furtker. .,
It is questionable vhethér any such urging would be effective with ’
Roselli, because Roselli stands only to gain from having the story
of his CIA connection ¥nown and accepted. We cannot now suppress

the story, because it is already out and may boil up afresh frm.thz
Carrison case. If we were to approach any of the rarticipants and
urge ﬁscﬁtim upon him, and if this beée.me imovn, it would mexrely

lend credence to a tale that now sounds somevhat improbable.
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Mr. Dopp. Mr. Helms, did John McCone, former Director of
Central Intelligence Agency and your immediate supervisor, know
about—I gather you don'’t care for the word assassination plots and
I am trying to find some words you and I can agree on. Let’s call
them efforts to get rid of Fidel Castro. Does that satisfy you?

Mr. HELMms. Fine.

Mr. Dopp. Did John McCone know about the agency’s efforts to
get rid of Fidel Castro?

Mr. HeLMs. He certainly was on top of all the operations that we
mounted against Cuba. He was in the vanguard of this. He attend-
ed most of the committee meetings, he pushed certainly as hard as
anyone in the administration to see if we couldn’t topple the Castro
regime. I believe he has testified to the effect that he did not know
of what he called specific efforts to kill Castro. I don’t know wheth-
er he knew about it or not. I will accept his word. I have no reason
to argue with him about it. There was a big flareup at the time of
the Church committee hearings over whether I had told McCone
about this or whether I had told Harvey not to say anything about
it. I don’t have any clear recollection any more of the events
surrounding that particular detail, so I cannot help you on it. I
would be glad to if I could.

Mr. Dopp. So you don’t know when he would have been in-
formed, if he had been?

Mr. HELMs. Then I believe he had Mr. Elder, who was his execu-
tive assistant his—

Mr. Dopp. I am having a hard time hearing.

Mr. HeLMs. I am sorry. During the Church committee hearings
Mr. Elder, who had been his executive assistant, swore out an
affidavit that he had been instructed by McCone to tell me that
anything smacking of assassination was not permissible to Mr.
McCone. Mr. Elder gave his testimony under oath. I never had any
conversation with Mr. Elder like that, that I ever recall. As I have
said on previous occasions and on the record, I have great regard
for Mr. McCone. He was my boss. I would have no doubt whatso-
ever, if he had expressed himself in this fashion through one of his
subordinates to me, that I would have remembered it. I think I
would have remembered it. So the issue is unresolved.

Mr. Dopp. For the purposes of clarity can we talk about these
efforts to get rid of Fidel Castro in terms of pre-Bay of Pigs and
}p;oit-Bay of Pigs? I think for our purposes that might be of some

elp.

Mr. HeLMms. Certainly.

Mr. Dobb. Did I understand you to say that you are not sure he
knew about either the pre-Bay of Pigs or the post-Bay of Pigs
efforts or that he knew about the pre-Bay of Pigs and didn’t know
about the post-Bay of Pigs or knew about both?

Mr. HeLms. I thought on one occasion I told him about the pre-
Bay of Pigs episode because my recollection is that something
appeared in a newspaper—I think in the Chicago Sun Times—
about it, and I went and spoke to him about it and told him what
was involved.

As to the post-Bay of Pigs, I don’t know what he knew. You
know, Mr. Dodd, I am not looking for refuge in these matters. I am
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prepared to stand here and take my beating in any form that you
gentlemen want to administer it.

Mr. Dopp. We are not out to beat anyone. We are just trying to
get at the facts.

Mr. Hewms. I am delighted to hear you say that. But let me just
explain as Director of the agency Mr. McCone had every opportuni-
ty to find out anything in the agency that he wanted to find out.
He had an inspection staff, he had excecutive assistants, he had all
kinds of people around him. So what he knew and what he didn’t
know on a given date I can’t possibly attest to, but I do want to
make the point that nobody was stopping him from finding out
anything he wanted to find out.

Mr. Dopp. In the Church committee report which I have marked
here as JFK exhibit F-539, reading at the bottom:

Mr. McCone testified that he was not aware of the plots to assassinate Castro
which took place during the years in which he was DCI, Director of Central
Intelligence, and that he did not authorize those plots. He testified that he was not

briefed about the assassination plots by Dulles, Bissel, Helms, or anyone else when
he succeeded Dulles as Director in November 1961.

Do you take issue with that?

Mr. HeLms. No, I am not going to take issue with it. I would
simply end up in a lengthy hassle between me and Mr. McCone. 1
have better ways to spend my time.

Mr. Dobp. So you would agree with Mr. McCone’s testimony that
he was not briefed?

lg:i Herms. I have no basis for agreeing or disagreeing, Mr.
Dodd.

Mr. Dobp. Can you think of any reason why you might not have
briefed him?

Mr. HeLmMs. When he came aboard as Director I was not the
Deputy Director of Plans. It was Mr. Bissell who was the Deputy
Director of Plans, and Allen Dulles was the Director. Dulles left,
McCone took his place, and Bissell continued on as Deputy Director
of Plans for a time.

Mr. Dopp. When you became Deputy Director of Planning in
1962, can you think of any reason why you would not have told Mr.
McCone?

Mr. HeLMms. The episode, the pre-Bay of Pigs episode, I did talk to
him about one day, I know.

Mr. Dopp. So you did inform him of the pre-Bay of Pigs effort?

Mr. HeLms. Yes. That was not when he came in 1961; it was
after that, so I guess if you parse the statement, the statement is
accurate.

Mr. Dobp. Mr. Chairman, I would ask that JFK exhibit F-539 be
entered into the record at this time.

Mr. Prever. Without objection, JFK exhibit F-539 is entered in
the record at this point.

[Whereupon, JFK exhibit F-539 was received in evidence.]

[The information follows:]
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JFK ExHieiT F-539

- 9g¢

~Edwardsyan Cabeﬂ?occu'fr‘e’ti."s'omehﬁe:g%_nnth cof719

* probabk ftemberiThe minutes of & m meet;n% —
&rou ‘on_November 3,:1960, reflect_the.following remarks: . s

Finally, Mr.”[Elvingston] Merchant [Under Secretary of State for Pouucnl
Affairs] asked whether any real planning had been done for taking direct positive
action against Fidel, Rnaul and Che Guevara. He said that without these three
the Cuban Government svould be leaderless and probably brainless. He conceded
that it would be necessary to act against all three simultaneously, General Cabel¥ .
polntedcontsthatyactioniof this.kind. s uncertaifof: results:and highly’dangerous .
in conmpdon!md.xcnd«;' ﬂb}:e:m mmmx:lmmquc%mﬁ.m .
t‘l;abt,. mdud.&lzdﬁn’ﬁhfﬁuem& auz:eotlon.u bcyond‘onr- upcbmuena(sr :
cial Group Minutes, 11/8/60) . R g T ‘.E :
Exactly what.the term. “dn'ect itive actlon" meant to the speaker
or thoss listening is uncertain. Merchant was ill and unable to testify;..
others present at the mee could not:-recall what the words meant:
at the time they.were utte although some have testified that they
could refer to assassination.? : e
Bissell was also asked about the mmutes of the November 3 meet- -

ing. After the reference to “direct positive action,” Bissell
said, “I find it di culL to understand” (Blssell 7/17/75, P. 18) H y -

" then was asked, -

Q. Do you, in light of the November 3 mtnutcs remain nm that Cubcll wu
knowledgeable (of the assassination plots)? .

A. It casts some doubt on thltinm; mind. -7 °

When asked if it cast “some significant doubt in i ht ‘of (Cabell’s)
character,” Bissell answered, “Yes.” (Bissell, 7/17/75, pp. 22-23) - |

(¢) Did John M cCons Know of or Authorize Auaaa'matwn Plab
During His Tenure as DCI? - - :- e

The CIA considered several assassination plots mst. Castro dur-l

ing McCone’s tenure as Director. Harvey initiated his contact with
Rosselli in April 1962, and that Joperation continued into eaily 1968.
fn carly 1963 the CIA looked into the mlbm of assassinating
(‘astro with an e:slodmg seashell and contamin diving suit. AM/
L.ASI was offer go device in November 1963, u.nd caches
of arms were delivered to Cuba for his use in the followmg years. . -
(i) MeCong’s teatmum% —McConctestxﬁed that e WaSTHot EWare 08 _
the plots to assassinate; Castro which took: “place diring- the: years:in®
which he wis DCI; and, thst hedid niotRuthoriza those:p: ots-!ffccone,
673, pp. 33, 14-45)' He- testified thatheswasnot:briefed’ about: th
mmunauon blots™ by Dulles, Bissell, Helms, or anyone, else-wheg—_}}ev
“ereded Dulles ag Direct _‘_Im‘November’il%I;.(‘McCone, 6/6/75, pp..

————————
T Iw you read ¢ 0 v s e e

g.::. ;‘"n and Coe Quengnlrrct' positive action u mnnlu: k‘luln' (Fldel Cutro.

o ':m:ld cead it that way, yea, (Lansdale, 7/3/75, p. 108) :

it thapOUld sou agres that the words ‘direct positive action’ appear fo qnemu-

Cmerirny ? *re’s been nny planning in connection with assassinating (the Castros and-

vl think the phrase ‘positive
action’ could Inelude assassinations, but * * * I'm not
“.’",;",;_"-;xgn:;; :l:el;ehhln‘t‘ » miad.” (Gray, 1/9/75. p. 9.) I" N "
sPey ie at he first learned Roue i1 operation In August 1963, lon,
77 “t bad been terminated. See diacussion wm, pp- 107-108. o » 100K
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6—7 17), and that l.‘f he had ever been a.sked a.bout. the Plots he would
ha.vo dlsapproved. Mchne testified : y

. ~-I had no. knowledge of nny aunxorind plan or plannlng -
" request for authorization. Of. course, during those days it was almost common h
. for oue personr or another to say, “we ought to dispose of Castro™ * * * [b]ut at
no time did anyone come to me, or come to other authorities to my kmowledge,
wun3 a phn for the actual undertak:lng of an assassination. (McCone, 6/8/15,
D- ). s .

L S do: Did yourever dlscnss the subjocc of amuinauonsj'
wlth your predecessor, Mr_Dn.lml
McCone-No,Idldnor.‘ i ¥
(i) Tsatmmy of Helms, Bissell, and’ other Subo;gl‘z*

Employees—Bissellwas’ 45 DDP:under McCone for three mow 't from
Novem r 1961 until February 1962. Helms assumed the duties of

DDP ﬁ'oqu) Bissell and served throughout the balance of McCone s

. terms as el :

Bxsell tzstlﬁed about.MoCone s‘lmowledge as follows S

McCone? .
A mthcorrect. ; R - Tel4 :
Q. * ** [Dlid you hen McCone anylmng nbout that convemﬁon wlth Mr. .
Harvey in which you at least told him to take over the relationship with the:
criminal syndicate? . .
A_Idon't remember 80 doing. (Bimo_ll, 6/11/15, p. 19) : z

! e a not recall ever ha.vmg dlsgmd_th_e
assassipation on M while the plofs_were.

en asked whether McCone was. aware of the assa.ssmat.xon plots

against Castro, Helms testified : oo :

No, it {sn’t my impression that I told him, at least I don’t have any lmpresslon,
uofortunately ®* * *. Mr. McCone Is an honorable man. He has done his own
testitying, and all T can say is that I do not know specifically whether he was

. ,aware or not. (Helms, 8/13/75, pp. 90, 101-102) .

; Helms further testified : -

+ Senator Monparx. I believe Mr.. McCone testified that he never heard ot any'
of these attempts when he was Director. Would you have any reason to disnpn
with his testimony?

Hzrus. Sir, I have always liked McCone a.nd Idon’t want to get into an utem-
tion with him. He had access to Harvey and everybody else just the way I had
mhehdmﬂnracmtothoAttomyGenemL o . o g

: . .q.

'u

‘1

* ..‘- 5o RNV VIO W
Suntnr Momuu.. I! you were & member of this Committee wouldn't you as

sume that Mr. McCone was unaware of. t.he m.sslnntion attempts whﬂo tho:

were underway?

Hzrus. I don’t know how to answer thnt, Smtor Mondale. He wu lnvolved

in this up to his scuppers just the way everybody else was that was in it, and T

just don’t know. L have DO reason to impugn his integrity. On the other lnmi.

1 Walt Elder, McCone’s Exacative Asal t tified that Dulln ’sln McCone tron te
ve {nf Meﬂ:f- and N 1 He also tha
es and MeCone tE" ed t er on & rhhs trip to- Europe to enable McCone- tc

¢ “n to speed” on CIA activities. (Elder, § 13/1 13)
"~ * H 7 he first informed Hﬂy p' e plot udng underworid nnul
in 1968. See dis suprs at p. 107.
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Mr. Dopp. If I told you August 3 or August 1963 is when Mr.
McCone believes that he was informed by you of the pre-Bay of
Pigs efforts, would you argue with that date?

Mr. HeLms. Is that when that story came out in the Sun Times?
Because that is the only thing I can key it to.

Mr. Dopp. That is what he states, and I just wondered if you
would argue with that.

Mr. Herms. No, certainly not.

Mr. Dopp. Mr. Chairman, I will ask that JFK F-538 be entered
in the record at this time as well.

Mr. PreveEr. Without objection, JFK exhibit F-538 is admitted
into evidence at this point.

[Whereupon, JFK exhibit No. F-538 was received in evidence.]

[The information follows:]
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92

Maﬁ'the-pl" 1‘7_" i ,amot;halthougmlsselhan@@ds
“Wards insist that the real m aning'must have been;understood: Certain
other evidence before the Committee suggests that Diillés and Cabell
did know about the assassination plots; other evidence suggests that
= 'the did not. (See subsection (b)_ below)
£ (ii)  MoC one —McConsftestified? that_ he d;_d:“ ot kniow about. or'
- oréngrfhe I’élxt.ﬁHelmst)ssell—isnd. ~Haryey; ti edlthaLEt:h
notknowaw hethenMcGoneaknaw, of the: mmmahon ots3 Ea
ﬁxd however, that he did not tell Mccsﬁl S of | trassassma%on efforts
Foither when McCone assumed the position of DCI in November 1961
‘+or at any time thereafter until 2 ~1963, “wher Helms gave: Me Cone_
gg:iggmogandum&f:omeym"ﬂ-’bg ont;m cogcludeg_it)hnt ; :d operalt‘ltgg,
sz with~“underwor! ﬁggree or¥tosthe<Bay of=Pj 3 INVO!
- ation?” Tﬁe”Inspecm o o

. agasassm ie’] ;;General’s Report states that Hatvey re- 1
Helr xipp'l‘ova_ not-to-brief-McCone: when, the assassination 3
?eﬂérts “in71962 Harvey testified this accorded with his

moollectxon On-othiér;occasions when it: would haye.been dppropriate,

- o do s, Helns ‘and " Haryes 7did; not: tell McConeiiibout assassination:
actmtyAHelms s did not recall any agreement not to brief dMcCone,
but he did not question the position taken by Harvey or the Inspector
Genemls Report. Helms'did:say-that McConélnever: told-h him~hot ¥

mmna.t&'(?astto; (These matters, as well as the various Teasons
gut forward by Harvey and Helms for not briefing McCoue, are set .
rth in Section (c) below.) :
(b) Dni Allem D-ulles Know ofgr Auwthorize the Initial Plots Agmat -
astro
Both Allen Du]la and General Cabell are decea.sed The Cominit- -
eee’s investigation of this question relied on the available documents :
-and the testimony of those who served under Dulles and Cabell who-
_are still living.* . ervarnten
~(3) Dulles’ A;raoval of FECTRing'sDe eﬁb’ef‘l%’g"ﬂlmoranﬁ
dum.—On December 11, 1959, J. C. King, head of CLA's Western,
Hemls here Division, wrote a memorandum to Dulles observing thatf
a “far left” dictatorship now existed in Cuba which, “if” permitted
: to stand, will encourage similar actions against U. S. holdmos in othel:
Lal:m American countries. - -
- One of King’s four “Recommended Actions” was: - - .’»i
~ 'Thorough consideration be given to the elimination of Fidel Cutro None
of those close.of Fidel, such as his brother Raul or his companion Che Guevara;
have the same mesmeric appeal to the masses. Many informed people believe
that the disappearance of Fidel would greatly accelerate the fall of the pmnt
Government.
A handwritten note indicates that Dulles, with Bissell’s conc
rence, approved the recommendations.® v

1This evidence relates to the aborted incldent in July 1960 and what the !nspoenl
General's Report referred to as the initial phase of the assassination effort invoiving o
underworld. Withrespect:to the -“schemes” prior -to-that operation, the I G. Repgh
;ennduded it'could “find no-evidence that any of the schemes- were approved at any:lest
u;her than division, it thlt. (L G Beport 10)

The 1 neither DuUu noe Cabell 1n preparing his Revﬂ
ln 1967, although both were then alive. tii
<73 The Committee received this document on November 15, 1975, after printing of

rt had degun. Al n. consequence, there was no ogwrtunlt to questiou either
~or Bissell of “ at constderation was in fact gire
to Castro’s * olunhntlon and whether snioplnnning resulting from this document in I8!
Ied to the aciual plots. In this regard uld that Bissell hnl a “dim recolld
-tion” of a conversation prior to euly mtumn or late summer 1960 with 15 (th(uﬂ'
—ot th.—lbo'. “capabllity- to eliminate: Castro sucly.
H be-dect upon”’z (Bllldl, 6/9/76 P 19)-See p*74. -

JFK ExHierr F-538
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Mr. Dopp. Mr. McCone testified he did not know about author-
ized plots. Helms, Bissell, and Harvey all testified that they did not
know whether McCone knew of the assassination plots. Each said,
however, he did not tell McCone of the assassination efforts either
when McCone assumed the position of DCI in December 1961 or at
any time thereafter until August 1963. So that would have been
the first time Mr. McCone was aware of any of these efforts?

Mr. HeLwMs. [ think that is plausible. I can accept that.

Mr. Dopp. These would have been the efforts that were pre-Bay
of Pigs?

Mr. HeLms. That is my recollection of that particular episode,
yes.

Mr. Dopb. Did you ever talk with the Warren Commission or
anyone on the Warren Commission staff about these efforts to get
rid of Castro?

Mr. HeLMms. No, sir. I might point out in fairness to all concerned
that that was not my function in those days. If anybody was going
to be briefing the Warren Commission about ongoing operations of
any kind in the CIA, it would have been the Director or with the
Director’s authority.

Mr. Dobp. In other words, you talked about these plots to no one
who had any connection whatsoever with the Warren Commission?

Mr. HELMs. Not that I know of; no.

Mr. Dobp. I would like to, if I could, refer to page 17—I hope we
have the same copies—of the now declassified August 9 executive
session testimony that you gave before this committee.

Mr. HELMs. Yes, I have page 17.

Mr. Dopp. You can read along with me. Mr. Helms is responding
to a question by Mr. Goldsmith.

Mr. HeLms. Excuse me, did you say you wanted me to read it?

Mr. Dopp. No. I will read it and you may read along with me.

On the bottom of page 16:

Mr. Gorpsmith. Did the agency’s investigation reflect any working hypotheses?
By that, did the agency give any particular emphasis to the particular areas,
geographic areas?

Mr. Hewwms. I think that the entire U.S. Government, not only the CIA, was very
concerned as to whether there would be evidence of some foreign conspiracy to
assassinate President Kennedy. They were concerned whether the Soviets were

involved in this. They were concerned whether the Cubans were involved in this.
They were concerned that somebody may have been involved in it.

Then dropping to the next paragraph, second sentence:

There is hardly any question there was more discussed during those days as to
who was behind Lee Harvey Oswald, if indeed he was the man who was responsible,
what had affected his life, why had he done the things he had done, and so forth.

Then dropping down to the last paragraph here on this page
beginning with the sentence:

I think if the Chair would indulge me a minute, I would like to make a comment
about the various investigations into the assassination of President Kennedy based
on the long years I have spent in the intelligence business, and that is, until the day
that the KGB in Moscow or the Cuban intelligence in Havana is prepared to turn
over their files to the United States as to what their relationships to these various
people were, it is going to be extraordinarily difficult to tidy up this case, finally
and conclusively.

It seems to me that the question of possible Cuban complicity
was, according to your testimony, on the minds of a lot of people.

41-373 O - 79 - 11
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This was not something that came up later, but right at the very
time. Isn’t that correct? In fact, this morning you said in response
to a question from Chairman Stokes that you certainly were aware
that the alleged assassin Lee Harvey Oswald had sought a visa at
the Cuban Embassy in Mexico. Is that correct?

Mr. HELMS. Yes.

Mr. Dopp. And you were aware that the alleged assassin Lee
Harvey Oswald had lived for more than 2 years in the Soviet
Union; is that correct?

Mr. HeLwms. Right.

Mr. Dobp. And you were aware that Lee Harvey Oswald had
passed out Fair Play for Cuba materials in New Orleans; is that
correct?

Mr. HELMS. I believe it is.

Mr. Dopp. In light of all of that knowledge, in light of the
obvious interest and emphasis that the entire U.S. Government
had on the possible activities of the Cuban Government, and in
light of the fact that you knew that Lee Harvey Oswald had
engaged in these activities, why didn’t you tell the Warren Com-
mission about the efforts to get rid of Fidel Castro or to overthrow
the Cuban Government?

Mr. HeELms. Mr. Dodd, you are singling me out as to why I didn’t
march up and tell the Warren Commission when these operations
against Cuba were known to the Attorney General of the United
States, the Secetary of Defense, the Secretary of State, the Assist-
ant to the President for National Security Affairs, the President of
the United States himself although he at that point was dead. All
kinds of people knew about these operations high up in the Govern-
ment. Why am I singled out as the fellow who should have gone up
and identified a Government operation to get rid of Castro? It was
a Government wide operation, supported by the Defense Depart-
ment, supported by the National Security Council, supported by
almost everybody in a high position in the Government.

Mr. Dobp. According to your earlier testimony, you have made
note of the fact and I think the record indicates that the Attorney
General had asked that they be stopped. I presume he was told
that they would be. So far as he was concerned, they had ended.

Mr. HeLMs. What about some connection with the Mafia? But
the efforts to unseat Castro under Operation Mongoose had gone
on full blast under the Attorney General’s direction and we had
the Cuban missile crisis in October of 1962. If the Cuban missile
crisis with the connivance of Fidel Castro and the Soviet leaders
had been a success, those missiles would have been introduced to
Cuba and the United States would have been hostage to those
missiles of the Soviets. It would have been the coup of the century.

In December of 1962 the brigade comes back to the United States
having been bought off with drug supplies by the Attorney Gen-
eral, et cetera. President Kennedy went to the Orange Bowl in
Miami and greeted them in December 1962 and assured them, and
this may not be an exact quote, as follows: “I will return this
banner to this brigade in a free Havana.”

Those operations went on nonstop during 1963. If that doesn’t
indicate there was bad blood between President Kennedy and Fidel
Castro, I don’t know what does.
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Mr. Dopbb. But my point is this, according to your testimony, Mr.
McCone was not aware of the post-Bay of Pigs efforts and attempts.
Robert Kennedy, the then Attorney General, asked that all activi-
ties such as that be stopped. Mr. McCone is not aware. I can’t ask
you why others who had knowledge of this, did not communicate it
to the Warren Commission.

But as I read your executive committee testimony, you felt you
had, not the link with the Warren Commission but had a very
active role in communicating with the Warren Commission. That
doesn’t help me in trying to understand why you would not have
made that information available and known to the Warren Com-
mission.

Mr. HeLms. Well, I am sorry, I didn’t.

Mr. Dopp. In retrospect, do you think it was relevant?

Mr. HELMs. In retrospect, Mr. Dodd, I would have done a lot of
things very differently. I would like to point out something since
we are so deeply into this. When one government is trying to upset
another government and the operation is successful, people get
killed. I don’t know whether they are assassinated or whether they
are killed in a coup. We had one recently in Afghanistan. The head
of the Afghanistan Government was killed. Was he assassinated or
killed in a coup? I don’t know.

These semantics are all great. I want to say there is not a chief
of state or chief of government in the world today who is not aware
of the fact that his life is in jeopardy. He takes every possible
protection to guard himself. The relevance of one plot or another
plot and its effect on the course of events I would have a very hard
time assessing and I think you would, too.

Suppose I had gone down and told them and said, yes, you know
we tried to do this. How would it have altered the outcome of the
Warren Commission proceeding?

Mr. Dopp. Wasn’t that really for the Warren Commission to
determine?

Mr. HeLms. I think that is absolutely correct, but they did not
have that chance apparently.

Mr. Dopp. That is right.

Mr. HeLms. I don’t want to take the sole blame for the fact that
they didn’t have that chance.

Mr. Dobp. I am not asking you to.

Mr. HeLms. Well, the implication of the hearing is to that effect.

Mr. Dopp. You have to take these things in the entire context.
This is not the only hearing we are having. Prior to the issuance of
the Warren Commission’s report, did the Agency at any time have
any documents or other information which might have indicated
that Mr. Castro may have known about some of these efforts to get
rid of him?

Mr. HeLms. I don’t know that. I have heard these allegations
flying around. I don’t know whether they are accurate or not. I
have heard allegations of newspaper stories that Mr. Castro knew
or didn’t know. Eminent Senators of the United States have taxed
me with the fact they knew that Castro knew Mr. Cubela was a
double agent. Mr. Cubela gets up in Havana not long ago and says
Mr. Castro did not know he was a double agent; and Mr. Castro
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testified to this committee that he didn’t know he had any connec-
tions with the CIA.

Who is right in all of this?

Mr. Dopp. That is what we are trying to find out.

Mr. HeLms. Well, I can’t contribute anything.

Mr. Dopp. Was there any effort to investigate whether or not
Castro or the Cuban Government was aware of these efforts?

Mr. HeELms. Well, I think that we used what few resources we
had in Cuba. But after all, you must remember that the whole
object of this exercise at the time was to get intelligence on Cuba of
any kind and it was turning out to be extraordinarily difficult and
the U.S. Government made a major effort to get intelligence on
Cuba during this period of months.

Mr. Dopp. I am not in any way trying to be harassing, Mr.
Helms, when I ask these questions. But you stated earlier that
there were other people that were aware of these efforts to get rid
of Castro and that they might have had a responsibility as well to
communicate that to the Warren Commission.

Mr. HeLms. Well, they might have communicated to the Warren
Commission the operations that were being run against Cuba
which were certainly advertised to the Cubans because people
began getting arrested. I mean, task forces would land. The people
would be arrested. I have no doubt they were interrogated. There-
fore, Castro knew these efforts were being made against him.

Now, if you want to single out the assassination plot involving
the Mafia as one thing and you want to circumscribe it and sepa-
rate it from all these other things, exactly who knew about it and
who might have told the Warren Commission, I am not dead cer-
tain.

Mr. Doop. I want to try to determine, if I could, whether or not
it was a conscious decision on your part not to inform the Warren
Commission or was it just something that you didn’t think should
be done at the time?

Mr. HELMs. It never occurred to me. We never talked to anybody
outside the Agency about covert operations of any kind—that per-
haps was a mistake—except to the Senate and House committees
to whom we reported.

Mr. Dobp. But as I understand your statement, you believe today
that that was a mistake?

Mr. Heums. I think it was a mistake, no doubt about it. I think
we should have shoved the whole thing over. I would have backed
up a truck and taken all the documents down and put them on the
Warren Commission’s desk.

Mr. Dobb. I notice in your executive testimony and earlier today
in previous testimony it was your position that the Agency gave
the Warren Commission information only in response to the Com-
mission’s requests.

Mr. HeEums. Basically that was the case. I imagine that if any-
thing came into the Agency which seemed to be of fundamental
interest to them, we would have volunteered it, but basically we
felt our role was to respond to Warren Commission requests and
not to try and get out in front of them or to try and second-guess
them or anything else. I mean the Commission.
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Mr. Dopp. But fundamentally it was on a request basis. You
were not necessarily volunteering information?

Mr. HELMs. That is right.

Mr. Dopp. I would like to refer you to JFK exhibit F-520. I
would ask the clerk to give Mr. Helms a copy of that exhibit, so
that he has it in front of him.

[The information follows:]



1R9

JFK Exuisir F-520

11 May 1962

—JFK Bt F -520—

MEMORANDUM FOR: Depuiy Director for Plans 7 __ © * "
SUBJEGT: 4 ' Informationon
' . . Lee Harvey OSWAID .
o - — B <o '. -

- 1. This memorandum is for information and for a.ctr.on.
The proposed lines of action are md).ca.tod in paracraphé
2.7 he Cuban Inte]lzgence S..rvy.ce defector,
"-has produced miorma‘o.on of interest to the Presxden.t‘s Lo
Gommission on Lhe A.,sa.s..xna.tlon. of President Kenr:.edy. I -

-+ Staff learned of on 30 April, A questioanaire was
submitted by the Staff on 1L May {Attachment A). Mr.l ST
. .who is handling the| " déebriefing, prc ovr.ded 2 reply on’
5 May (Attachment B). It was cleay from Mr. l .
summary tha.t,' . bad information beariug on the

OSWALD relationskhip with the Cuban Embassy 2nd Guban
intelligence personael in Mexico City, 2lbiet his knowledge" -
vas not that of 2 direct participart in matters affecting
OSWAILD, A follow-up quzstionnaire was suamn...ed to .

on 6 May (Attachment C), Mz, ’ reply
was dated 8 May (Attachment D), Attention is directéd
particulerly to the content of paragraph two of Atiachment D,

B Y

3. We have the problem of reconciling the operational

e:cplol.’::'.t'.on of\ - . .and satisfyirg the respozsibilities
we have undertaken with Mr, Rankm./ T is such an
oparationzl gold mice that Mx, [ wants, 2t a maximum,

two moaths to work fully. It is palpable, however, that we
must furnish to the Cominission the substance c;' -

RS

<

s . S AT
B D . fﬁ‘\"u L
ocumiznt Number 22 s A

JUA# 375

N4

s 2

S
LI

[

T
for FOI3 Raview on



163

information on OSWAID before that, On the previous record of

our association with tkz Commission, particularly with Mr. Rankin,
it seems possible for the Agercy to work out an arrangement with
Mzx, Reakia personally that would take care of their needs ard ouxs
after a frank discussinn of the equities,

4, It is recommerded that the DDP in persoz or via a
desigaee, preferably the former, discuss the/ :
situation on a very restricted basis with Mr. Razkinathis -
earliest convenience either at the Agency or at the Gommission
headquarters, Until this takes place, it is not desirable to put |
anytking in writing. - . : : ' B

" Attachments

ccs

2
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MENOE ._—\"iDU\I FCR:

;
2
L}
]
i

. REFERENCE : Blid Memoraadum dated 5 May E}éa;

- . - - P []
- %

1. 'Reference is made to a izlephonz conversation yesterday
with Chief, [ Staff concerning this maltar.

2. Becausel am not awara of tbe informaticn 2lready NS
availabls to the Commission 4.n7es’ng3tmé the O=2wald Casa or ° .
furnisked by tbe Agency, my debriefing of ihe Source has been
basad on the questions prepared by the|  Staff and on what tha
Scurce answers have suggestsd. I shall be glad to pursue any
- other toplcs suggestad gy[ Staif, ;

3. The Followmc information in addition to tm.:t inthe ™ . -
o reference might be of interest: o ) ..
' a. Luisa CATLDERON, sinca she returned to Cuba, .-
has been paid 3 regular salary by tbe DGI even though ske has - -
pot parformed any sarvices. Her home is in the Vedz.do secticn °
wrera tha rents ar: h_'bc}_v__ .

-P. Source has known CALDERCON for saveral years.

- Before going to Mexico, sk2 worked in the Minisiry of Exterior
Commxerxce in the departmen? wwhich was keown as the #FEmpresa
Transimzort’.” Her title was S=w==t...ry CGenerzal of the Communist |
Youth in the department named ia the previous sentence.

¢. Luisa CALDZROV was transferred directly frcm her
positica in the Ministry of Exterior Commarce o a post ir Mldxico,
matter of surpriza to the Source.

IS

d. Rogeliog RODXI ’1\'_"‘_’."_. Lope2z (DCI psaudo MORCOS),
shortly tafore he left Cuba for Mexico on or aboul 15 April 1964,

LOZROM. , R
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Proposad. Cussiicusg o Oswall CSane
REFERENCE: Debrisfing o datad 5 2iay 1932

1, YT23 acarea sa.ya thas priox 1o Octshex» 1963, Qowald viaitsd ma

> cm.muyhuhbwlffﬂcmmhﬁéum_m Iz .
" iz pudiis .f:-..:mladgs 20 vAa in Mezles daring tha pesicd 9-..6-—&.. .

J to 10=-3-53_ . .
A Wian dld scuzes laaom of thasa visita « Safcce coraftes .
ths asaaasizallen?. Plsass daxerice In delall e civcwemsbipses o
rndax yhich sogses 1zamad s {nformaties and 13s "'...lcs of -

tha parscas i:'aalv-é. - :

"B} Dla &a» wiaids ka2 plass during the aiscompeantionad -
pariod o Is tha sourss raf=xring to previces vialts, I the
latiaz, tx7 1o g3t movs spesifiz denils regarding these txips
and i...a or!g*.: = S source's Informatica. . :

2, Tim scosss shalss !.::\.'b-a.ora, Sering, and after those v.ax:s .

’ Ozm213 waz &n soainet with 3 DGI, spacifieally inlaz- C
CALDEIR0M, Maxmal TEGA Parsaard Boe-ah:x ROIRIGUEZ Lo-ae:-
m“v-on_dacnaﬂu ..:n:aut.‘n?.a::ao.‘mo saticts fvexe i
m233 aiter O:rwala Tatne=ad i the Ualtad S';-‘l.:.:; t.e,, betwaen
10-3-53 2=4 N~22-53, )

A ‘,~7~:~.a.z does souswa sm=ax by conltt?

B} Ca.:zhab‘:a.\ &own th=ae conlaeta by the go2ciiis ina
- dlyldnal nasead, placs azd iyse of contact, and data of
cosmremon?

C} Dl2 Opwald know or haye r=ason £5 suspaech tea Intaliie
goxxs conacilong of these paraona?
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E) If Oswald dld not know ths intelligencs aifiliniena of
taecss iodd 'rv’..:.u.ls, what pretexts, i any, ware emsloyed in
conhiciing hilm? e
. ".' . .
F) Did scures evar sce aay documerniary matsriol onany
af thess cariacks, Or any corraspondanca iniilaied by oxr
addressad ta Oawald? ' :

G) Dld &he DOI avax empay phys'icn’. survellla=caa, |
techkalcal davicas or camaers qng.:am to coyeT th2aa contlcta.

K} Tha soux<s says ha doas and lmow maﬁm- tha Gn?:»an

xvices usad Ogwald in any ags=t capasity ox ofhaxmiss,
T.?ns obvisusly malsas it more impoxiact ta ched: ool what the

soussa xneaxd in cuastion oxe. . . N

D4 tis DGI ever initlats an Investigation of o:'amii?" -

‘W}:a.. was the reasen foxr pamgbg flles 2t BGY mﬁ.q_us.rb*s

and fiald offlzea aflar newa of tha assassinalion waz ::'-calv-d?
Sonrce was askad whather any provoeative matsrial was
dzlibexalely fabricated by ths Cubans {Quasticn J) 1o confase
the investigatisa of Cawald, The rasly atiributed io hixm was, -
“tha only fabrication known ia tha special matter by Fldal,
CASTRO pravisusly maentlonsd.” Pleasa claxify. o
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MENORANDUM FOR: T

'Debrieﬁg oil '
Toe Oswald Case

SUBJECT Gensral
Specific

REFEZRENCE :+ A. Blind Memorandum céatad 03 May 1982
B. Blipd Ma=moranéum dated 7 May 1864
C. Convarsatozns betwesn| Staff and

1. Wkten tite Oswald Casa first was discussad ,vith tke Sourcs? the
scecific quastions preparsd by|  Staif were pcsed. The answers -
given by tbe Source were reported in Reference A, That memorardim -
which I dictated to a|  Staif stenograpber appears accurate except for
sentence 39 which showld hay2 said that the only possible "ghrication”
known by Sourte was the specific denial by Fidel CASTRO, ona i
© television nrogxam of :my Cuban xnowledge of "swa_rl

2. Cn 07 2nd 08 Moy 1934 T furtber discussed L&. Os—md Casa :
with tke Sourca in order to clarify exactly what b2 koew and what
he hed beard. 1In tho light of tbe explarcation given by him, I believe
that a clsarer understanding of wkat be knows car be reacked 831 -
record his knowladg? without using the question ard answer formas.
Accoxéingly, iathe following paragraphs I shall regort 2ll the
information given by th2 Scurce paraphrasing his axplapations and

_comments. . \
' 1 have no persocnal knowladge of Lee Earvey CSWALD or his
activities apd I do rot know that OSWALD was an agent of the
Diresccion Genaral de inteligencia (DCI) or any other ch"ecto:'at2

h or departmant of the Cuban Gover n'nent.

I first beard of GSWALD ziter the assassination of Presidant
hermed} when news media carried the name of OSWALD. '
Parsczeel in the DGI first commented about the case, so farz
1 can recall, one day after lunch when a group of officars, c£
whnom I was one, wera chatting. The officers present weres about.
t2n including Roberto SANTIESTERAN, Nortarto HERNANDEZ

de Curbelo, Andres ARMCNA, Pedro FARINAS Diaz and

£S.¢
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Manuel VEGA T Derez. Manuel VEGA Perez orevicus}.y had
been assigned to Mexico in the Cuban CTonsulate where ha
was the princinal intelligence oificer cf the DGI. VEGA
mentionad that OSWALD had gone to th2 Cuban Conaulata
two or three timas in connecHon with a *-:isa. application
curing the time that VEGA w as in Mexico. 1 gathered,
although I do not know that VEGA made any speciiic
statement to tkis eifact, that VEGA personally had szen
OSWALD. I well cculd have reached tkis conclusion
bacausa normally VEGA and his assistant in Mexico for -
the DGI, Rogslio RODRIGUREZ Lagez, would see persons
applying for a visa to go to Cuba. This iz becausa DE
officars ara charged with expediting the granting of visas .- .
of agents of tke DCi Such agents on appearing at thke -
- Consulate usge a special phrase to indicate their r°1ationsth
with the DG, (I 4o not know tke particular phrase vsad
in every casa. I do know tbat agerts from E1l Salvador in
requesting visas always made mention of the name "Mauricis™ )
_The DX oificers at a Consulate interview visa soplicants te
find out if they are agents. If the visa applicant do23 not usa
one of the indicated phrazes, the DG oificers instead of ]
granting tke visa immediately, tzll tbe applicant to *ehurnin -
a few days. Tie officer then nctifies Habapa and reqeasts . -,
authority for tha visa. I cannct recall if VEGA even mada tke
statersent that ha had requested permission to-issu2 a visats
OSWALD, butI fesl sure tbat k2 wounld bave dene so because
VEGA ha.d said that OSWALD had return2d several imsas and
this would be tie usual procedurea.

1 beheve that Pogzelio RODRIGUE Z Lozez also would have
seen OSWALD bacause ke worked wita VEGA acd also would
have screen=4d visa annhca.n..s ) o

1 thought that 1 Tuisa CALDZERCON might hu. d con""‘* with
OSWALD pecausa I learned about 17 Maxch 195—.: shortly t2iore
I mada a trip to Mexdco. that she had bsen involved with an
A:nenc m in dlexico. The information to whichI refer was told

by a DGI case officer namad \!o:‘;e- to :IEPV -n.'D"'Z ds
Curbelo. | :
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<2

'AEZRNANDEZ bad invesiigated
Luisa CALDERON, This was cecausa, during tha Hma
ste was in Maxico, the DG bhad intercegtad a Ietterio -
ber by an Amarican who sigred his pame as CWER {pronetic)
- oF Socothing similzr. . As you know, the prozunciatgn
of Anglo-Saxon pames is difficult in Sparish 301 am nck -
sure of how tb9 pame mendicned by EERNANDIZZ skould be
* speled. I could have been "Howard” or somathing dx.:t%ent.
As I understoed the wmatter, the latter from tbs American -
was a loye leiter but indicatad that there was a clandzatize-
profassional relaticnship between the writer acd Laisa,
. CALDERON.| HERNANDEZAt2at
_ aftar tke intarception of the letter she had besn follomed |
ard s2em in tke company of an Ame-xcan. Idonct} mo'vn .
this could have been OSWALD, / . T

S

The only othar person abeut whom you askad in2 in connection V
with this, whom I rec..ll, is Sybna. DU’?A::, "v'd L muow vexy
Lttl. ahout ker. [ . . :

We saw a n:etty a.rl Standin g at tie end ox
ha-re cef'..mn rcom, -and soc2one askad who sha was, and one
% the group said it was Sylvia DURAN

(o

r
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I recall that, after the news of the a3uassipabion of
President Keanady reacied the DGI, ordars were issuad
for 211 offic3 of the DG, at Eeadquarters aad in the field,
to sort and package all documents according to whether
they were “Ymuy sacrato” (very secret), ''secreto” (secret),
or "importants” (important). The matarizl once packaged,
was to ke beld pending further instructions. Alltravelby
DGl oificers and all DG pouches wers susgended temporarily.
In addition, I recall tbat D Headguariers personcel wers -
instructed either to ramaln in the DCGI Beadquarters gffices
or to keep tke DG aware of their whereabouis so that they ~ -
could ke reacked imxmadiately. I do not know the reason foxr
thesa prezsures ut I telisve it logical that they wers issuad
pacanze of the possibility that the United State might take . -: .
soma tyre of action agzinst Cuba and the DG offlces. As .-
nearly as I can recall. we were abla to unpackage DGI files -~
and uss them normally about the 3rd 6f Daecomber 1983,

3. Ian brie?, the Source do2s not claim to have any significant =~ .
information concerning tbe assassiration of President Kepredy or
" about the activities of OSWALD. If the paraphrased comments of
the Source ars considered to regdfurther clarification, I sugzest timt
Mr.] who i3 most familiar with tke details of the OSWALD -
Case, talkto tbe Source. This can be arTanged at any Hme. o
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Mr. Dopp. This exhibit, Mr. Helms, is dated May 11, 1964. It is a
memorandum that was prepared for your review. The subject of
the memorandum is information regarding Lee Harvey Oswald
provided to the CIA by a Cuban defector.

Mr. HeLMs. Which part of it, Mr. Dodd, would you like me to
look at?

Mr. Dobb. Do you recall the document? Just looking at it, does it
refresh your memory?

Mr. HeLms. I had better look at it a little more carefully. I have
no doubt it is in my packet of papers. Yes, sir, I have been through
it now.

Mr. Dopp. And you recognize this as a memorandum that was
prepared for your review and it does involve information regarding
Lee Harvey Oswald provided to the CIA by a Cuban defector?

Mr. HELMS. Yes.

Mr. Dopp. All right. I will read paragraphs 3 and 4 here if you
want to follow along with me, beginning on paragraph 3:

We have the problem of reconciling the operational exploitation of blank—

The name having been sanitized here—

and satisfying the responsibilities we have undertaken with Mr. Rankin, blank is
such an operational gold mine that Mr. Blank wants at a maximum 2 months to
work fully. It is palpable, however, that we must furnish to the Commission the
substance of blank.

It looks like.

Then paragraph 4:

It is recommended that the DDP in turn or via a designee, preferably the former,
discuss the blank situation on a very restricted basis with Mr. Rankin at his earliest

convenience, either at the Agency or at the Commission headquarters. Until this
takes place, it is not desirable to put anything in writing.

Doesn’t this language here indicate that in this particular in-
stance anyway, the Agency was contemplating volunteering this
defector’s information to the Warren Commission without a specific
request from the Commission itself?

Mr. Hewms. Yes, I think that is right, sir. That is what it looks
like to me.

Mr. Dopp. Let me ask you this: Why did you feel in this case
that the Commission should be privy to this information? Why did
you volunteer this information?

Mr. HeLms. Well, I can only assume from reading this, since I
don’t have any independent recollection of exactly what this defec-
tor was saying, that it was so obvious to all of us that it would be
of interest to the work of the Commission that we wanted to get it
in their hands.

In saying earlier today that we reacted both to the time and in
response to questions, I didn’t mean to imply that we never volun-
teered anything, particularly if it seemed that the Commission
ought to have it, at least in our judgment it seemed that the
Commission ought to have it.

Mr. Dopp. I noticed earlier today in response to Mr. Stokes’
question you voluntarily went, I presume, to the Chief Justice at
the time and communicated to him about the reliability of Nosen-
ko’s testimony with regard to Oswald?
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Mr. HeLms. Yes, sir, it was certainly voluntary because we were
very concerned at the time.

Mr. Dobp. These were pieces of information that the Warren
Commission would not on its own have had access to as a result of
their own work?

Mr. HeELms. I think that is correct.

Mr. Dopp. And certainly it was as well, a conscious decision on
the part of the Agency and yourself that both of these pieces of
information were relevant to the investigation by the Commission?

Mr. Heums. That is correct, Mr. Dodd.

Mr. Dopp. Now I come back again, Mr. Helms—I suppose it is a
constant difficulty I have. I can see and appreciate why you would
feel that the defector’s information was relevant. 1 can certainly
see why the question of the reliability of Mr. Nosenko with regard
to his information with regard to Oswald was relevant.

I have this terrible problem of trying to understand why, albeit
today you recognize it was a mistake, but why—when you back in
1964 recognize the relevancy of those two pieces of information—
there was a lack of understanding as to the relevancy of attempts
on our part to destabilize or get rid of Fidel Castro. That is the
difficulty I have.

Mr. HerwMs. I can understand your difficulty, Mr. Dodd. I am just
sorry. It is an untidy world.

Mr. Dopp. Other than the anti-Castro assassination plots, was
there any other information pertaining to a possible mode or
means or opportunity to kill the President that you are aware of
and that Warren Commission was not told about?

Mr. Hewms. I am sorry, I don’t get the——

Mr. Dopp. Other than the assassination plots. We know about
the defector, you volunteered that. We had the voluntary turning
over of the opinion with regard to Nosenko. We know today we
didn’t turn over relevant information with regard to these efforts
to get rid of Castro.

Are there other things that you can recall that might have had
relevancy—things of importance, to the Warren Commission’s in-
vestigation of the assassination of an American President.

Mr. HeLms. Well, I don’t know of any others. I can’t think of
what they might have been, but then we might have been guilty of
some other errors of omission, I don’t know. None come readily to
mind. This didn’t come readily to mind at the time.

Mr. Dopb. You said earlier that you informed President Johnson
of the anti-Castro plots or the efforts to get rid of Castro.

Mr. HeELMms. Yes, I did.

hMg. Dobp. Do you recall when he would have become aware of
that?

Mr. Heums. 1 guess he became aware of it when I told him,
although I believe there were some allegations in a column by
Drew Pearson. Yes, I think that is correct, that there was a column
by Drew Pearson and then maybe some lawyer in town, a friend of
his, made some mention of this to President Johnson. It was re-
sponsive to this inquiry from him that I gave him the information.

Mr. Dobp. And he was told specifically about the CIA’s efforts to
get rid of Castro?

Mr. HELMS. Yes, he was.
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Mr. Dobp. Was he told specifically about the CIA—organized
crime connection?

Mr. HeLms. That is the thing we were talking about. It was
about the operations to get rid of Castro. They were ongoing even
in his administration.

Mr. Dobp. Let me ask you when that would have been? I think
in your executive testimony you said May 10, 1967.

Mr. HeLwMs. If that is what I said in the executive testimony, I
believe that to be the correct date on which I did this. That is my
belief. I did my best to reconstruct when it was, in recent times. If
it is a mistake, it is a mistake, but it is an honest one. It is my
recollection of when I did this.

Mr. Dobp. Is it further your testimony that President Johnson
was aware of the so-called AMLASH plot?

Mr. HELMs. I gave him what I recollect is a good fill-in on what
we were trying to do. The AMLASH operation was a political
action operation to get a political grouping together to unseat
Castro. I recognized it in one of the documents, because I noticed it
the other day in this group of documents, some officer in the
Cuban operations testified to the fact that that was referred to
consistently in the group as an assassination operation. That is not
my recollection of the case. It was not an assassination operation
or designed for that purpose.

I think that I do know what I am talking about here, but there
are other witnesses to that. Mr. FitzGerald is dead, but there are
other gentlemen who worked with him at the time.

Mr. Dopp. As you said in your earlier testimony, it is semantics
that we are having trouble with.

Mr. HeLms. If you are the target, there is a great deal of differ-
ence whether somebody is thinking of doing something to you 10
miles from here and actually doing something. I don’t mean to
indulge too much in semantics, but it is a question of whether
anything happened or not.

Mr. Dopp. That is not the question. We are talking about what
was planned to happen.

Mr. HeLms. The AMLASH operation was designed to try and get
this man to organize a political action operation and a military
operation to get rid of Castro. It was he who kept saying that the
fastest way to do this is to kill the man. But this didn’t mean that
the Agency was interested in that aspect of the thing and the
primary reason for being in touch with him was quite the opposite.
We were trying to do various things to rein him in.

Mr. Dopp. It was not suggested that there be a democratic elec-
tion to unseat Castro?

Mr. HeLms. I should say not. But if you go through the records of
those years, you will find it was the whole U.S. Government was
behind this one.

Mr. Doop. Well, could you distinguish this one, then, from the
other ones? You didn’t want to characterize the other efforts as
assassination plots or efforts to single out and get rid of Castro?
This one you describe as more of a political operation. I am having
a difficult time distinguishing the earlier ones if they are to be
distinguished.

41-373 O - 73 = 12
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Mr. HeLms. Well, I think it goes back, Mr. Dodd, to what I was
saying a few minutes ago where one government mounts oper-
ations to unseat another government, at what point does what
word become what word. You are trying to unseat them and you
are trying to unseat them by the means at your disposal. Some
may be shooting with guns. Others will take off and go to the hills.
Others might be that you could arrest them and put them in jail.
You know this as well as I do. It is the history of the world. There
are coups constantly going on.

All I am trying to say is the U.S. Government had a policy for
many months of trying to mount a coup against Fidel Castro.

Mr. Dopp. I would like to draw your attention to JFK-527. I
would ask the clerk to show the witness, Mr. Helms, a copy of this
exhibit.

Mr. Helms, as they bring it over to you, this is page 94 of the
CIA’s 1967 Inspector General’s report. Do you have a copy of it
there?

Mr. HeLms. Yes, I do. I think this is correct. Is this about the
AMLASH meeting?

Mr. Dopp. There you go; that is the proper one. Again, just to
make sure I understood you, your testimony was that you didn’t
consider AMLASH to be an assassination plot? It was more of a
political operation?

Mr. HeLms. That is right.

Mr. Doop. OK. Now let me read the section where you identified
the document. I am reading what is underlined here, and I think
for the purpose of the record it is important to note that the
underlining was done by the Inspector General. It was not done by
the committee.

It is likely that at the very moment President Kennedy was shot, a CIA officer

was meeting with a Cuban agent in Paris and giving him an assassination device for
use against Castro.

Now, again, I am reading from the same report that we read
from earlier. They are calling it an assassination device. Are we
getting semantical here again?

Mr. HeLms. No. I think the device, that was a hypodermic with
some kind of poison in it——

Mr. Dopp. I am having a hard time hearing you, Mr. Helms.

Mr. HeLwms. 1 believe it was a hypodermic syringe they had given
him with something called Black Leaf-40 in it. This was in re-
sponse to AMLASH request that he be provided with some sort of a
device whereby he could kill Castro. He returned this device on the
spot to the case officer. The case officer brought it back to Wash-
ington and that was the end of the plot.

Mr. Dopp. OK, but for purposes of discussion, the officer gave
this Cuban, this agent in Paris, a device with that material you
described in it. I presume the material, if injected into a human
being, would kill him; is that right?

Mr. HeELms. I would think so, yes.

Mr. Dopp. So the officer gives the Cuban agent the device to kill
somebody.

Mr. HeELMs. I am sorry he didn’t give him a pistol, because it
would have made the whole thing a lot simpler and less exotic.
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Mr. Dopp. Well, whether it is a pistol or a needle, if AMLASH is
a political plot to destabilize the government, what in the blazes
are we giving an agent a device to kill Castro for if it is not an
assassination plot?

Mr. HeLms. Well, if you want to have it that way, why don’t you
just have it that way.

Mr. Dopp. It is not what I want.

Mr. HELMmS. I think it is what you want.

Mr. Dopp. I am reading to you from reports prepared at your
request by the Inspector General. I'm not fabricating, I am quoting.

Mr. HeLms. I understand that.

Mr. Dopp. Well, it is not a question of what I want. It is a
question of what this committee would like to know, and the com-
mittee is not satisfied, I don’t believe, at this point as to exactly
what the characterization of AMLASH was.

Mr. HeLms. Well, I have told you what I believe the characteriza-
tion of AMLASH to be.

Mr. Dopp. What does that have to do with this?

Mr. HeELmMs. Because we gave him a gun or hypodermic syringe or
whatever the case may be at his request because he had aims on
Castro. If that is your definition of an assassination plot, then have
it that way. It is quite satisfactory with me.

Mr. Dopp. But it is your characterization that it would not
be——

Mr. HELMS. No; it is not. He didn’t accept the weapon. If we gave
him a gun and he gave it back, there is no way he was going to
make an assassination or murder with that particular device, was
there?

Mr. Dopp. It is not a question of what he wanted to do. It is what
we were trying to do by giving him this device that is important.
That is what I am driving at.

Mr. HeLms. Is it important? I thought you had Mr. Cubela testi-
fying that they never even knew he was in touch with the CIA. So
how is it relevant to the hearings of this committee, let alone the
Warren Commission?

Mr. Dobb. I would suggest to you that it might be relevant, if, in
fact, Mr. Castro was aware of the fact that we were engaging in an
activity designed to cause his early demise.

Mr. Heums. Well, if he didn’t know it, he could have guessed it.

Mr. Dopop. To the best of your knowledge, Mr. Helms, was the
AMLASH operation, well, I guess called in in-house jargon a secure
operation, an operation where to your knowledge there were not
any leaks.

Mr. HeELms. The allegations I believe have been made by some
officer connected with it that he felt there had been leaks.

Mr. Dopp. I am sorry. I didn’t hear you.

Mr. HeELums. The allegation I believe has been made by some
officer connected with the operation that there were leaks, that it
was not a secure operation. The merits of that allegation I do not
know. I know that the Senate committee seemed to feel that this
was the case and I believe they came to the conclusion that it was
a double agent operation.
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I never believed that it was a double agent operation. I am now
supported by Mr. Castro and Mr. Cubela. I don’t know whether
that support gives me any solace or not.

Mr. Dopp. Just a second ago you said even if he didn’t know, he
could have guessed anyway.

Mr. HELMS. Sure.

Mr. Dopp. I will ask that JFK exhibit F-527 be entered into the
record at this point.

Mr. FrrHIAN [presiding). Without objection it is admitted.

[JFK exhibit F-527 was entered previously.]

Mr. Dopp. Mr. Helms, I would like to show you JFK exhibit
F-512. This is an affidavit that was prepared by an individual who
no longer works with the Agency. The name at the top is a ficti-
tious name, not his real name.

Mr. HeLms. That is known in the jargon as a cryptonym.

Mr. Dopp. Then, Joseph H. Langosch is a cryptonym. This indi-
vidual is a person who has extensive experience in counterintelli-
gence matters related to CIA operations against Cuba.

In fact, quoting from his background here, he worked for the
Agency from 1955 to 1968. During 1963, he functioned in two
capacities as a CIA officer, the first capacity being as Special
Assistant to the Chief of the Special Affairs staff, and the second
capacity being as the Chief of Counterintellgience for the Special
Affairs staff.

During 1963, the Special Affairs staff was the CIA staff responsi-
ble for CIA operations directed against the Government of Cuba
and the Cuban intelligence services and that as Chief of Counterin-
telligence for the Special Affairs staff he was responsible for safe-
guarding the Special Affairs staff against penetration by foreign
intelligence services, particularly the Cuban Intelligence Service.
So he was directly involved here on page 4.

Mr. HeLms. He is the man I was talking about a few moments
ago when I said somebody identified with the operation made the
allegation that this was an assassination plot. The gentleman may
have heard somebody say this, but I had not heard anybody say it.
I had occasion to ask if this was the common talk in the SAS staff
from someone else who was there in a high position and I am told
it was not.

So, I don’t know the merits of the case. I have no reason to put
the man down on his affidavit, but on the other hand this was not
my understanding of it.

Mr. Dobp. Well, for the purpose of the record, for the other
committee members who may not be aware of his statement in the
affidavit, he says that the AMLASH operation might have been an
insecure operation prior to the assassination of President Kennedy
because it was highly possible that as of 1962 the Cuban Intelli-
gence Services had knowledge of the CIA’s association with persons
involved in the AMLASH operation, including AMLASH 1, also
known as blank, and that the information which led him to doubt
the security of the AMLASH operation prior to the assassination of
President Kennedy was available to senior level CIA officials, in-
cluding Desmond FitzGerald. And the last paragraph states that
the AMLASH operation prior to the assassination of President
Kennedy was characterized by the Special Affairs staff, Desmond
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FitzGerald, and other very senior CIA officials, as an assassination
operation initiated and sponsored by the Central Intelligence
Agency.

Mr. HeLms. It is interesting to me that a man who is so close to
Mr. FitzGerald spells his name wrong.

Mr. Dopp. How do you spell the name?

Mr. HeLwms. It has a capital G.

Mr. Dopp. That may not be his fault. That may be the stenogra-
pher’s fault.

Mr. HeELMs. But he has all kinds of initials in the margin here in
which he made certain corrections. He would have had the oppor-
tunity to take note of that, too, I would think.

Mr. Dopp. We will take note of that. Obviously, you have had
some experience in intelligence work. Would you like to comment
on this aside from that?

Mr. HeLMms. You know, it is an interesting fact that this commit-
tee knows more about the truth of the assertions than I do because
you have talked to Cuban officials. The meeting in Cuba at which
Cubela testified has occurred within the last 2 or 3 months, and I
imagine in the two trips that this committee has made to
Havana—at least the newspapers tell me it has been two trips—
you have had a chance to satisfy yourself perhaps as to whether
the operation was insecure or not.

The Cuban position seems to indicate that it was secure, that
they did not know about it. That is why I say it is interesting. I
have nothing to contribute myself. I don’t know whether it was
insecure or not. I can only tell you, though, that intelligence offi-
cers are just as human as most people and the fellow who doesn’t
feel that maybe he was properly appreciated at one time in his
career is always glad to get back at his superiors by saying he was
the one who was right and they were the ones who were wrong.

Mr. Dopp. Fine. Mr. Chairman, at this point I would terminate
my line of questioning and turn back the balance of my time.

Thank you, Mr. Helms.

Mr. HeELms. Thank you, Mr. Dodd. Thank you very much.

Mr. FitHiaN. We were not sure, Mr. Dodd, that you had a bal-
ance of time, but we do want to thank you for your exhaustive
questioning.

I think the plan here, Mr. Helms, is very soon to go back to the
counsel, but I am going to exercise the prerogative of the Chair
because I have a plane to catch and I want to ask a couple of
questions before I leave.

Mr. Helms, the fact that Oswald was in possession of information
of some sort on U.S. radar equipment and radar operating proce-
dures at the time he defected or attempted to defect to Russia in
1959 is of some interest to us. Some people claim that he might
have had knowledge of the U-2 spy plane performance characteris-
tics as well, although that is less certain.

But we are certain at least about the radar information. He told
a State Department official, as you testified this morning I believe,
iSn Moscow in 1959 that he intended to give this information to the

oviets.

My question is: Was the CIA aware of Oswald’s defection and the
extent of his radar training in 1959?
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Mr. HeLms. I don’t know, Mr. Fithian. My impression was that
we first heard of his defection to the Soviet Union through State
Department channels. Having been a marine and therefore a re-
sponsibility of the Navy Department, I think the Agency would not
have gotten very close to Mr. Oswald. They would not have regard-
ed him as part of our responsibility.

Mr. FitHiaN. So then the Agency, though aware, 1 would pre-
sume there is some procedure for Americans, for your handling or
someone handling American attempts to defect?

Mr. HELms. Yes, sir. He went to the Embassy in Moscow, and the
ordinary Consuls would have handled this affair.

Mr. FrtHiaN. And you or the Agency would not have been, under
a routine arrangement, have been alerted by the State Depart-
ment?

Mr. HeLms. Well, I think we would have heard from the State
Department and I believe that we did hear from the State Depart-
ment. We would have had no jurisdiction in the case.

Mr. FrrHiaN. Would you, would the Agency then not have—as a
matter of practice—not have inquired of DOD or someone as to
how much damage to our U-2 operation, let’s say, theorized, that
Oswald might be able to do by the defecting? .

Mr. Herms. I don’t know. We might have, but I would have
thought that the feeling would be that that was the Navy Depart-
ment’s responsibility.

Mr. FrrHiaN. Is it your best assessment that in all probability the
Agency did not make any effort to assess the potential damage of
Oswald’s——

Mr. Hewms. I think that is right. In other words, he was another
Marine, but what specialty he had or what he had been involved
with, I don’t think we would have gone into that unless it were
volunteered to us in some form.

Mr. FitHian. Then the return of a defector to the United States,
as Oswald did in 1962, is that—would that trigger an action by the
Agency to interview him?

Mr. HeLms. Normally it would have, except that he would have
been regarded by the Agency as a member or a Reserve member
from the Defense Department, and therefore it would have been up
to the Navy to take him over and talk to him.

Mr. FitHiaN. Now, I thank you for your assessment. I would like
your best guess on this. I doubt that you have any specific informa-
tion, though you may.

Given your work in the whole field of intelligence, is it reason-
able for this committee to assume that with Oswald’s background
and his attempt to defect, that he would be “an uninteresting
target” to the KGB?

Mr. Herwms. I simply do not understand that assertion. I would
have thought, to begin with, that any American who went to the
Russian Government and said, “I want to defect to the Soviet
Union” would have immediately been taken over by the KGB to
find out what his game was because, after all, the KGB’s charter is
to protect the Soviet state against infiltration.

How would they know that he was serious about this? How
would they know that the CIA had not sent him to make a fake
defection and to try to get into Soviet society through this device?
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So for that reason, if not for many others, I find it quite incredi-
ble, the assertion by Nosenko that Oswald was never interrogated
or was never in touch with the KGB while he was in the Soviet
Union. This really stretches one’s credulity. It goes back to the
testimony this morning that this is the hardest thing about the
whole Nosenko case to swallow, and I have not been able to swal-
low it in all these years.

Mr. FrrHiIAN. Then my own belief that it is highy improbable
that the KGB would have so acted, you would not find that too far
off base?

Mr. HELmMs. No. In other words, I would have thought they would
have grabbed him immediately.

Mr. FitHiaAN. With all of that, and that is where I sort of come
down to, this did not rule out him becoming a bona fide agent as
far as the Agency was concerned? That is, it did not rule out
coming down favorably on his own as far as the Agency was
concerned?

Mr. HeELms. You see, I don’t know whether you were here this
morning when we were talking about this.

Mr. FitHIAN. Yes, I was.

Mr. HELMs. I realize that the publications are full of sentences
saying that the Agency considered or made the judgment that
Nosenko was bona fide. When we speak about the Agency, we are
speaking about an organization, and normally when an organiza-
tion is going to take a position, the various people in it decide that
this is the position that ought to be taken and there is some record
made of this.

I don’t ever recall having taken a position in writing or a firm,
final position about Nosenko’s bona fides. I did make a decision
that he was to be resettled. I feel that there is no basis for me to
waver in my feelings here.

When I was talking this morning, I omitted to make a point in
connection with that memorandum which I signed off on and
which is a matter of your record here now in the committee hear-
ings so there is no need to get the document.

But in that April 2 memorandum of 1963, which I signed off on,
there were various steps outlined in the attachment to the memo-
randum about the resettling of Nosenko and I would like to read
step 5 for the benefit of the committee because I think it is rele-
vant here.

I said:

When we have favorably resolved this agreement within the Agency as to his
bona fides, we will allow him his ultimate freedom, including assistance in finding
suitable employment. If disagreement persists, however, as to his bona fides beyond
the end of this calendar year, we will consult with other appropriate Government

agencies as to whether he may be allowed full freedom as a nonresident alien or
whether the security of the United States require his deportation.

I have a note here that I misread the date on the copy I have of
the memorandum. Maybe my eyesight is not very good here; 1969
was the date of the memorandum. I am sorry. It is such a bad copy.
It is April 2, 1969.

In any event, if the Agency records do not have in them a
memorandum which bears my signature which says that this * zer-
cy’s position is that Nosenko is bona fide, I think that would b
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out my recollection that I never made a final decision on the
subject.

Mr. FrtHiaN. My problem—and this is an opinion rather than a
question, Mr. Ambassador—my problem is that as I look over this,
I find it extremely difficult, as I have indicated, to accept that they
would have—to accept Nosenko’s story with regard to the KGB
activity or nonactivity.

I find it almost equally impossible to understand why, in the face
of this, which was considered by many the crucial question about
Nosenko, why we as a Government continued to pay him the kind
of money that we went over this morning in testimony.

I find, as a matter of fact, I find both of these about equally
implausible, if I can come back to this.

Mr. HeLms. Well, I think, sir, that you must realize, Mr. Fithian,
that one has difficulty handling these defectors. What do you do
with them? I mean, do you put them on welfare? This is really one
of the problems. Defectors are encouraged to come to this country
because they do have information that is denied to the United
States in these closed societies and otherwise. They have been very
useful in the information they have turned over.

I am told that Mr. Nosenko, in certain categories, has made a
very useful contribution to American intelligence. But if you have
the man on your hands, and even if he is not turning out to be
particularly useful, do you want him wandering around as a public
charge? I don’t think we do.

Now you can get down to the details of whether he is being paid
the correct amount or not. I think that is Admiral Turner’s respon-
sibility now. I have not had to deal with this matter for 5 years. I
prefer that you ask him if he thinks he is worth it now.

Mr. Firaian. Thank you very much. I have no further questions.

Mr. PreveEr. Mr. Goldsmith is recognized for a few additional
questions on direct. v

Mr. BLakey. Mr. Chairman, I wonder if I could ask a question?

Mr. PrevER. The Chair recognizes Mr. Blakey.

Mr. BLAKEY. Ambassador Helms, I have not, up until this point,
asked questions in our hearing before. I had an occasion several
years ago in a public forum to ask a question of Mr. Colby along
the lines of what I would like to ask you now. I wonder if you
would respond to it.

You had a conversation with Congressman Dodd in which you
discussed the pre-Bay of Pigs plots involving the Mafia and the
post-Bay of Pigs involving the Mafia. You raised some question in
your mind as to which of the plots were serious in the sense that
they contemplated more than the overthrow of Castro, but more
particularly his personal assassination. I found the factual discus-
sion extremely interesting.

Let me change the focus and direction, if I might. Let me ask you
a moral question, not a legal question, not a practical question, but
a moral question: Would you tell me and the members of this
committee and maybe the American people what possibly could
have been the moral justification for the CIA entering into an
alli‘?nce with the Mafia to execute the President of a foreign coun-
try?
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Mr. HELMms. There was none. I have apologized for this. I can’t do
any more than apologize on public television that it was an error
in judgment on my part. There was great pressure on us at that
time to try to find connections in Cuba. For my part in this and to
the extent I had anything to do with it, I am heart sorry. I cannot
do any more than apologize.

Mr. BLAKEY. I understand you say there was no moral justifica-
tion for it.

Mr. HeLMs. Not that I am aware of.

Mr. BLAKEY. Thank you.

Mr. PReYER. Mr. Goldsmith?

Mr. GorpsmiTH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would ask that Mr. Helms be shown JFK F-518. I might state
for the record that JFK F-518 is a summary, a partial summary, of
a conversation involving a woman named Luisa Calderon who was
identified as having possible connections with DGI, Cuban Intelli-
gence.

Mr. Chairman, I move for the admission into the record of this
exhibit.

Mr. PrevEr. Without objection, the exhibit is ordered admitted
into the record at this time.

[The information follows:]

SUBJECT : Comments of Luisa CALDERON Carralero

1. A reliable source reported that on 22 November
1963, several hours after the assassination of President-
John F. Kennedy, Luisa CALDERON Carralero, a Cuban employee
of the Cuban Embassy in Mexico City, and believed to be
a member of the Cuban Directorate General of Intelligence
(DGI), discussed news of the assassination with an. acquain-
tance. Initially, when asked if she had heard the latest
news, CALDERON replied, in what appeared to be a joking
manner, "Yes, of course, I knew almost before Kennedy."

2.  After further discussion of the news accounts
about the assassination, the acquaintance ‘asked CALDERON
what else she had learned. CALDERON repliéd that they
(assumed to refer to personnel of the Cuban Embassy)
learned about it a little while ago.

JFK Exuisrr F-518

Mr. GoLpsmitH. Mr. Helms, this document was provided to the
committee from the CIA and it describes a conversation which
raises the possibility that a woman affiliated with DGI, Cuban
Intelligence, knew about the assassination before it occurred. In
other words, it suggests the possibility of foreknowledge.

I want to be very clear that the committee is not indicating that
this definitely does indicate foreknowledge. It simply raises the
possibilities of foreknowledge.

Do you recall ever having this conversation brought to your
attention?

Mr. HeLms. I really can’t remember. I just don’t have any idea. I
imagine it would have been brought to my attention and I imagine
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we would have tried to follow up to find out what it meant, but I
don’t have a personal recollection of it.

Mr. GoupsmiTH. Do you know whether this particular informa-
tion was ever communicated to the Warren Commission?

Mr. HELMms. I have no idea.

Mr. GorLpsMITH. Do you think that it should have been?

Mr. HELMs. I would have thought that it would have been one of
the things that would have been reported to them, but I don’t have
any specific knowledge that it was. This did not show up in the
Warren Commission report?

Mr. GorpsmiTH. Again, Mr. Helms, I am not in a position to
answer questions.

Mr. Hewms. I am sorry. I won't ask you any more questions, Mr.
Goldsmith.

Mr. GoLpsMITH. I appreciate that.

Did the Agency ever conduct an investigation to determine
whether Lee Harvey Oswald had been connected with the CIA?

Mr. HeLMms. Yes, and I believe that Mr. McCone presented to the
Warren Commission a sworn affidavit saying that he had no
formal connection with the CIA of any kind. I gather that through
the years a couple of people have been identified who had once
thought that maybe the Agency should have some kind of a contact
with Lee Harvey Oswald, but to the best of my knowledge no
contact was ever made.

In any event, he was not an agent of the CIA and I was horrified
this morning to have Mr. Blakey, as a part of this committee’s
work coming out with the allegation at this late date that he had
some identification with the Agency. Can’t this ever be put to rest?
What does it take to put it to rest?

Excuse me, I am asking you a question. I will rephrase it. I
would hope that at some juncture someone would find some means
of putting this allegation to rest.

Mr. GoLpsMmiTH. Mr. Helms, what did the Agency’s investigation
involve when it was looking into this matter?

Mr. HELmMs. We have records for one thing in the Agency, and
then on top of that, I have the recollection that various people
were asked whether they knew anything about Oswald or had any
connection with him, people like the officers in the contact divi-
sion, did you ever interview Lee Harvey Oswald; people in the CE
staff, et cetera.

I don’t remember the exact details. Fifteen years later it would
be implausible for me to remember exactly what, but I can assure
you that we would not have asked or suggested or allowed Mr.
McCone to swear out an affidavit, present it to the Warren Com-
mission, unless we believed the affidavit to be truthful.

Mr. GoLpsMiTH. Was there a written report summarizing the
Agency'’s investigation?

Mr. HeLms. T don't know.

Mr. GorpsMITH. Do you think one should have been filed?

Mr. HeLms. I don’t know.

Mr. GoLpsmiTH. Why not?

Mr. Hewms. I don’t have any idea why it should have. If it
manifested itself in the affidavit sworn by Mr. McCone, isn’t that
evidence enough?
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Mr. GoLpsMmITH. Are the Agency’s files sufficiently accurate to
resolve that issue?

Mr. HELms. 1 don’t know. You know, after this inquiry today, I
am reminded of the fact that back in the days of the Continental
Congress that intelligence, espionage, and counterespionage were
conducted by committees of the Continental Congress. I think
maybe the best thing to do would be to return secret intelligence to
the aegis of the U.S. Congress and let you fellows run it.

Mr. GorpsMmiTH. Mr. Helms, did the Agency ever have an oper-
ational interest in Lee Harvey Oswald?

Mr. HeLms. Not that I am aware of.

Mr. GorLpsmiTH. I would ask that the witness be shown JFK
F-526. I would ask that you read that.

For the record, this is a memorandum dated November 25, 1963.

Mr. Herwms. I have glanced at this memorandum. I have not read
it in great detail. Who wrote it?

Mr. GoLpsMITH. You are asking me who wrote it?

Mr. HELMs. Oh, I am sorry. I am supposed to take an anonymous
memorandum and make judgments on it. I'll do the best I can.

Mr. GorpsmiTH. I might add that this is a sanitized document
and I would hope you would not want me to indicate who wrote it.

Referring you to the first paragraph that makes reference to the
laying on of interviews.

Mr. HeLwMs. The first paragraph makes reference to the laying on
of interviews with Lee Harvey Oswald.

Mr. GoLpsMiTH. Does the language of this memorandum suggest
that the possibility of a contact with Oswald was contemplated?

Mr. HerLms. The memorandum does not say anything about a
contact.

Mr. GorpsmiTH. Does the memorandum make reference to the
laying on of interviews?

Mr. HeLMs. It says I had discussed—some time in summer 1960—
with almost a whole line blank, the laying on of interviews through
blank or other suitable channels. At the moment, I don’t recall if
this was discussed while Oswald and his family were on route to
this country or was after his arrival.

Mr. GoLpsMITH. I am sorry. I didn’t ask you to read the docu-
ment. | simply asked you to——

Mr. HELMS. I am sorry. I didn’t know I was disobeying.

Mr. GoLpsmiTH. I simply asked you whether the document makes
reference to the laying on of interviews?

Mr. HELMs. Yes, it says someone thought about laying on an
interview.

Mr. GorpsmiTH. In light of that, does it suggest that at the very
least a contact with Oswald was contemplated by the Agency?

Mr. HeLms. Not by the Agency, by some individual in the
Agency. For a lawyer, I think you ought to be more precise.

Mr. GoLpsmiTH. Mr. Helms, I am not in a position here today to
respond to your criticism.

Mr. HeLMs. I am sorry. That was not criticism.

Mr. GoLpsMiTH. Mr. Helms, have you testified before at a con-
gressional hearing?

Mr. HELMS. At any time?

Mr. GoLpsMITH. Yes.
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Mr. HeLms. Do you mean in my life?

Mr. GoLpsmiTH. Yes, sir.

Mr. HeLMs. On more than one occasion, yes.

Mr. GorpsmiTH. And during those occasions, sir, was the stand-
ard operating procedure for the attorney to ask the questions and
for the witness to answer them?

Mr. HeLms. I must confess during my life, Mr. Goldsmith, that I
was usually asked questions by the Senators or the Congressmen
involved.

Mr. GoupsmitH. Very well, Mr. Helms. Under those circum-
stances again, was the procedure for the member of the committee
or its staff to ask the questions and to have the witness answer the
questions?

Mr. HeLms. Yes.

Mr. GoLpsmiTH. Did anyone tell you before you came to testify
here today that standard operating procedure would not be followed?

Mr. HeLms. I don'’t recall discussing it with anyone.

Mr. GorpsMITH. Fine. Let's follow the standard operating proce-
dure, Mr. Helms.

Mr. HELms. Certainly, Mr Goldsmith.

Mr. GoLpsmITH. Do you know what followup there was to this
memorandum dated November 25, 1963?

Mr. HeLms. I have no idea.

Mr. GoLpsmrtH. I would like to draw your attention to the last
line on this memorandum. It makes reference to the Harvey story.

Mr. HeLms. Yes.

Mr. GoLpsMiTH. Do you know what Harvey story that is refer-
ring to?

Mr. HeELms. No, I do not.

Mr. GoLpsMiTH. Did the Agency debrief Lee Harvey Oswald upon
his return from the Soviet Union?

Mr. Hewms. I was not aware that it did. I don't believe it would.

Mr. GoLpsMrtrH. Would standard operating procedure have called
for Oswald to have been debriefed?

Mr. Heums. I would not have thought so, Mr. Goldsmith. I think
that the standard operating procedure after he returned to the
United States would have been for the Navy to debrief him.

Mr. GoLpsmrtH. Why is that, sir?

Mr. HELMs. Because he had been a member of the Marine Corps,
and I believe he stayed in the Marine Reserve, if I am not mistak-
en. But in any event, the understandings were that military offi-
cers were handled by the intelligence organs of the Defense Estab-
lishment.

Mr. GorpsmiTH. So I take it, then, that the Agency had no
interest in finding out whatever information Oswald may have
picked up during his work at a radio factory in Minsk?

Mr. HeLms. I think they would have hoped—they would have got
that information from the Navy.

Mr. GorpsmITH. Did the Agency ever obtain that information
from the Navy?

Mr. HeLms. I don’t know.

Mr. GorLpsmiTH. Again, Mr. Helms, would you agree that a
memorandum that makes reference to the possibility of the laying
on of interviews on Oswald is contemplating a contact with
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Oswald? I am not suggesting a contact necessarily occurred, sir, but
that it is contemplating a contact.

Mr. HELMs. Apparently someone, and I am sorry but the memo-
randum is so sanitized that I don’t know who it was nor do I know
in what part of the Agency he was, apparently had an idea at some
point it might be a good idea to interview Oswald. To the best of
my knowledge, his thought never came to anything.

Mr. GoLpsmiTH. Did the Agency ever interview the author of this
memorandum to determine whether there was any followup?

Mr. HELms. I don’t know. I don’t know who wrote the memoran-
dum.

Mr. GorLpsMmiTH. Do you think if there were a written report
summarizing what the Agency had done in its investigation of the
Oswald allegation, perhaps issues like this might more readily be
resolved?

Mr. HELms. I don’t know. I think these issues are very difficult to
resolve, particularly 15 years later when I don’t even know what I
am dealing with.

Mr. GoLpsmITH. Do you think the availability of a written report
summarizing the steps that the Agency went through would facili-
tate resolving this issue today?

Mr. HeELMs. Yes, I think probably it would have been, in light of
hindsight, might have been very useful if we had had a memoran-
dum for the record of everybody in the Agency who was talked to
about Oswald. We should have kept that going for several years.

Mr. GoLpsMmiTH. If I may have a moment, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Helms, what is a 201 file?

Mr. HeLwms. I believe the 201 file, if memory serves, is simply the
number given to a type of file at the Agency in which personality
information is placed. In other words, if you open a 201 file on the
chairman of this committee, for example, it would simply be infor-
mation that had come into the Agency which involved that gentle-
man.

Mr. GoLpsmitH. Why would the Agency have opened a 201 file on
Oswald?

Mr. HELms. Why would it have?

Mr. GoLpsmITH. Yes, sir.

Mr. HeLms. I believe at some point a decision must have been
made that Oswald was perhaps a matter of continuing interest and
tﬁerfg{'ore the information which we held on him should be put in
the file.

I would like to suggest to the committee that when a Govern-
ment agency receives mail it has to do something with it, and one
of the things that you do with it is to try to categorize the type of
information it is and where it would best be filed so that if you
need it at some future date you can get it back.

Mr. GorpsmitH. I would ask that Mr. Helms be shown JFK
exhibit F-534. For the record, that is a Department of State tele-
gram dated October 31, 1959.

Would you please read to yourself that telegram.

Mr. HELMs. Yes, Mr. Goldsmith, I have read it now.

Mr. GoLpsMmITH. This telegram makes reference to Oswald indi-
cating his intention or desire to defect, and it says that Oswald has
offered the Soviets any information he has acquired as an enlisted



186

radar operator. My question to you is whether information con-
tained in this particular telegram would normally lead to the
opening of a 201 file?

Mr. Herms. I just don’t know how to anwer the question. I would
have thought so but, on the other hand, maybe a decision would be
made that this was something that involved the Marine Corps and
that this was their concern. After all, the Department of Defense
has a very large Defense Intelligence Agency and then it has
intelligence units in the Army, Navy, and Air Force and they do
have jurisdiction over their people and their security.

Mr. GovLpsmrta. Mr. Helms, I would ask you to refer to your
previous testimony to this committee on page 75, specifically to line
15 response to the question posed by me:

Mr. GoLpsmiTH. Would the information contained in this telegram normally lead
to the opening of a 201 file?

We are referring to the same telegram. Would you please read
the response that you gave that day?

Mr. HELMS.

Mr. Hewms. I would have thought so, an American who was defecting to the

Soviet Union would have been of counterintelligence interest and that would have
been quite sufficient to have caused the Agency to open a file.

Mr. GoLpsmiTH. Mr. Chairman, I move for the admission of this
exhibit.

Mr. Prever. Without objection, the exhibit is ordered into the
record at this point.

[Whereupon, JFK exhibit F-534 was received in evidence:]
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Mr. GorpsmitH. Mr. Helms, when, if ever, is it permissible to
remove a document from a 201 file?

Mr. HeLms. I don’t really know what the regulation of the
Agency is any more about the removal of documents. I would have
thought it was not a common practice to remove documents from a
201 file, but whether there were specific cases under which this
might have been done for some particular reason, I suppose there
were.

Mr. GoLpsMITH. When a document is removed from a 201 file, is
any record of this event required to be kept?

Mr. Hewms. Normally I would think that an entry would be
made that such-and-such a document had left the files, so anybody
who was reviewing that file would then realize it was not complete.
But I am so far away from these matters anymore, Mr. Goldsmith,
that I am really not a good witness on these technicalities, and I
am sorry about that. But I am not and I would not like the
vagueness of my memory to mislead anybody.

Mr. GorpsMmiTH. I would ask Mr. Helms be shown JFK F-523.

I might indicate this is a form that is used to initiate the opening
of a 201 file.

Mr. Helms, in whose name was this 201 file opened?

Mr. HeLMs. The name is Oswald, Lee, and the middle name
Henry. Excuse me, I stated December 9, 1960. Is that correct?

Mr. GoLpsMITH. Yes, sir.

Mr. HELMs. I just wanted to be sure I can read it.

Mr. GorpsMrITH. Did the Agency ever initiate inquiry as to why
the file on Oswald was opened under the middle name of Henry
instead of Harvey?

Mr. HeEums. I don’'t know the answer to that, Mr. Goldsmith. I
believe that it caused a great deal of controversy at the time it was
discovered after President Kennedy’s death. But what the resolu-
tion of the matter was and whether any logical explanation was
found, I do not know.

Mr. GorbpsMITH. Did you ever see a written report dealing with
this issue?

Mr. HeLwms. If there was one I don’t recall seeing it, but I have no
doubt that somebody must have made an effort to explain it.

Mr. GoLpsmITH. You made reference earlier to the date of this
particular document. It is December 9, 1960. The State Department
telegram which we showed you earlier was dated October 31, 1959.
That is the document that made reference to Oswald intending to
defect and to give military information to the Soviets.

Why after the receipt of this State Department telegram in
October of 1959 would it have taken more than a year to open a
201 file on Oswald?

Mr. HeLms. I have no explanation for that, Mr. Goldsmith, I am
sorry, I just don’t know.

Mr. GorLpsmiTH. Would a routine name trace for Lee Harvey
Oswald have resulted in a reference to the file opened under the
name Lee Henry Oswald?

Mr. HeLms. I believe that the procedure in the Agency was when
traces were being run of this kind that all the Oswalds would have
been run and certainly all the Leo Oswalds would have been run.
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{lt was probably at that time it was discovered there was a mistake
ere.

Mr. GoLpsMITH. I take it, your answer then, is yes?

Mr. HELMS. Yes.

Mr. GorpsmITH. I notice under the section in the middle of the
page where it says other identification, the initials AG are insert-
ed. Do you know what the initials AG stand for?

Mr. HeLms. I am sorry, I am not with you.

Mr. GoLpsMiITH. Please look down the right-hand side of the page.
There is a column marked other identification and within that the
initials AG appear. Do you know what that term stands for?

Mr. HELMs. I don’t know what that is. I am not familiar with it. I
am sorry, I just don’t know.

Mr. GoLpsMmiTH. I understand. I note by looking at the bottom of
the page that Oswald’s file was restricted. Do you know why Os-
wald’s file would have been restricted?

Mr. HeLms. No, I don’t.

Mr. GoLpsMiTH. Is that unusual in any way?

Mr. HeELms. Maybe because he was an American, but I don’t
literally know the reason.

Mr. GoLpsMmiITH. Is it unusual to restrict such files?

Mr. HeELms. I wouldn’t have thought so. But the Agency was
loaded with different kinds of classifications and classification pro-
cedures and special arrangements, and so forth, to take care of
unusual circumstances, so I don’t think that was unusual.

Mr. GoLpsMITH. Are 201 files ever maintained on a covert basis
or is there ever such a thing as a fake 201 file?

Mr. HeErwms. I don’t know. You brought to my attention the fact
that you had discovered one in the Agency. I was not aware of the
phenomenon myself prior to your having brought it to my atten-
tion. Since you did find one, then I concede that I guess there was
such a thing, but I was not aware of the one that you brought to
my attention and I am not aware of any others.

Mr. GoLpsMITH. Let’s examine that particular one at this point. I
would ask that Mr. Helms be given JFK F-522.

What was the ZR rifle project?

Mr. HELMs. My understanding from the hearings of the Church
committee, I believe the ZR rifle originally started out as an indica-
tor for a project which was supposed to cover a man who in turn
had been taken on to have available an operational capability to
kill people. This man was hired before I was aware of these things.
I have this in hindsight but I believe that is what the ZR rifle was
supposed to be and then I believe later it metamorphosed into
something else. But anyway, after I became Deputy Director for
Plans, I put on the shelf for good any and all use of his capacity for
killing people. We didn’t need that, so that was the end of that.

If the ZR rifle continued after that, it was in another context and
I don’t remember precisely what the context was. I can read what
you have given me here, that it was to spot, develop, and use agent
assets for Division D operations. My recollection of Division D was
that it was the operational staff in the Agency which attempted to
procure code and cipher materials overseas for use by the National
Security Agency.

41-373 O - 79 - 13
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Mr. GorLpsmiTH. In fact, that form which you were just reading,
the reference to Division D, has no bearing at all upon any execu-
tive action-type problem, any type of assassination program?

Mr. HeLMs. I would not have thought so. If that was in Division
D, maybe it was there for convenience. Maybe they didn’t know
where else to put it, and I can’t blame them.

Mr. GoLpsMITH. Is it also possible the person writing these notes
was writing that aspect of it to mislead people to cover the fact
that this was assassination activity?

Mr. HeLms. I don’t know whether that was the idea or not, Mr.
Goldsmith.

Mr. GoLpsMiTH. Let’s take a closer look at this particular docu-
ment. This document consists of handwritten notes. The notes are
in the handwriting of two different individuals.

Mr. HELms. Yes, I notice here on one of the pages, “It should
have a phony 201 to backstop this.”

Mr. GoLpsmiITH. You are reading from which page, sir?

Mr. HeLms. I am sorry, they are not numbered, Mr. Goldsmith. I
am not trying to be difficult. It is 1, 2, 3—this is page 4.

Mr. GoLpsMmiTH. You are referring to the bottom of the page
where it says, “should have phony 201 in RI”?

Mr. HeLms. That is it.

Mr. GoLpsmiTH. The document indicates, ‘“‘should have phony 201
in RI to backstop this. All documents therein forged and backdated.
Should look like”’—I believe that says a “CE file.”

Mr. Heums. I think that must be what it means.

Mr. GoLpsmITH. Let’s refer your attention now to page 6, two
pages further.

Mr. HeLms. Right.

Mr. GoLpsMITH. At the bottom right-hand portion of the page
approximately five or six lines up, the person wrote in, “Never
mention the word assassination.” Is that true?

Mr. HELms. Yes, that is what it says.

Mr. GoLpsmITH. Would you turn to the next page. Does that page
say “No projects or papers except for cover’? Does it also say
“cover file create from RIS”—the rest of it not really legible? Does
it contain that language?

Mr. HeLms. Yes. I don’t know, I can’t read it either. It is so cut
up and excised, and so forth, it really doesn’t make much sense.

Mr. GoLpsMiITH. In any event, Mr. Helms, do these handwritten
notes contain any indication that this particular project contem-
plated the use of fake files?

Mr. Heums. That is what it says here. I don’t know any more
about it than that, if this is the item I mentioned a moment ago
that you had brought to my attention and I concede that is what
this says. But I find it awfully difficult to deal with these matters
so totally out of context and excised and sanitized, and so forth. My
recollection is as I have told you, that the ZR rifle project was an
individual who was supposed to kill people. He never killed any-
body and he was never used for that purpose after I had anything
to do with it, and any further business the ZR rifle was involved in
was something else’s entirely.
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Mr. GoLpsmitH. Mr. Helms, I would ask you to refer to page 86
of your prior testimony which is given at a time when you had
access to the complete document.

Mr. Hewms. Is the top of that page supposed to have been cen-
sored by the Agency or is that somebody else’s lining.

Mr. GorpsmiTH. No, sir, that was not intended to be sanitized by
the Agency. I believe your lawyer will confirm that.

[Witness conferring with counsel.]

Mr. HeLms. Excuse me, Mr. Goldsmith, I was confused by what I
was looking at here.

[Witness reading from prior testimony.]

Mr. GorpsMITH. The question to you:

Mr. GoLpsmrtH. In any event, would you agree that here is a case where at the

very least agency personnel were contemplating the use of a fake 201 file and
possibly a fake operational file?

Will you please read your answer?

Mr. HeLMs [reading]:

Mr. HeLms. Yes, it looks like that. But then his boss would have known about
this. He would have had to get permission to do that. Somebody would have known
about it.

Is that as far as you want me to read?

Mr. GoLpsMmITH. Yes. I have one more exhibit to show you, Mr.
Helms. I would ask Mr. Helms be given JFK F-524.

While that is being done, Mr. Chairman, I would ask that JFK
F-522, F-524, and F-526 be entered into the record.

Mr. Prever. Without objection, the exhibits are entered into the
record at this time.

Mr. GorpsMmrITH. In addition, I would ask that JFK F-525, F-512,
and F-523 also be entered into the record.

Mr. Prever. Without objection, the exhibits are entered into the
record at this point.

[Whereupon, JFK exhibits F-512, F-522, F-523, F-524, and F-526
were received in evidence:]
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JFK ExHiBir F-512

—JFK Bwmar F- 512

AFFIDAVIT

JOSEPH H. LANGOSCH, a former employee of the Central

Intelligence Agency, being duly sworn, makes ocath as follows:

That this statement is made freely, voluntarily, and
without threats, promises, assurances, or remuneration from

any source.

That from January 5, 1955 until approximately August
1968 I was employed by the Central Intelligence Agency.

That during 1963 I functioned in two capacities as a
CIA officer, the first capacity being as Special Assistant to
ghe Chief of the Special Affairs Staff and the second capacity
being as the Chief of Counterintelligence for the Special

Affairs staff.

That during 1963 the Special Affairs Staff was the CIA
staff responsible for CIA operations directed against the

Government of Cuba and the Cuban Intelligence Services.

That as the Chief of Counterintelligence for the Special
Affairs staff, I was responsible for safeguarding the Special
Affairs Staff against penetration by foreign intelligence

services, particularly the Cuban Intelligence Services.

That I was further responsihlé as the Chief of Counter-—
intelligence for the Special Affairs Staff for initiating and
supervising counterintelligence operations designed to penetrate

the Cuban Intelligence Services.
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That during the latter half of April 1964, in my
capacity as the Chief of Counterintelligence for the Special
Affairs Staff, I became acquainted with an intelligence

officer of the Cuban Direccion General de Inteligencia (DGI).

That the Cuban intelligence officer with whom I
became acquainted had defected from the DGI while in Canada
and subsequently entered the United States and maintained an

operational relationship with the CIA under the cryptonym

\

.

CAYATo Y™
That| - after his defection, provided the CIA.

with certain DGI documents and that none of these documents
concerned or referred to either the assassination of

- President Kennedy or Lee Harvey Oswald.

CLYITow Yy
That during May 1964( reported information to

me concerning the reaction of the DGI in Havana, Cuba to tﬁe
assassination of President Kennedy aﬁd that this information
is recorded in a memorandum dated May 8, 1964 which I
prepar 1 for the Chief of CIA's Counterintelligence Staff
and tha: this membrandum accurately reflects the inforﬁation

CRYPTONYM,
reported to me by/ Tae

That the above~-referenced memorandum of May 8, 1964
C LY prony s 's
recording ( . 's information states that Luisa Calderon
Carralero, also known as Luisa Rodriguez Calderon, was being
paid a salary by the DGI, that she might have had contact
with Lee Harvey Oswald, that during the time she was in Mexico

the DGI had intercepted a letter to her by an American who

signed his name OWER (phonetic) or something similar, that
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after the DGI's interception of the letter she had been followed
by the DGI and seen in the company of an American and that a
DGI officer in Havana, Cuba named Roberto Hernandez de Curbelo
believed that Luisa Calderon Carralerc had been recruitedﬁ‘i

by the Central Intelligence Agency.
‘Aaﬁoa‘r.
That I do not recall ever reviewing a CIA ' of
or being informed about a conversation which transpired on
November 22, 1963, approximately three hours after the
assassination of President Kennedy, in which Luisa Calderon
Carralero may have expressed foreknowledge of the assassination

of President Kennedy.

That during 1965 I prepared a memorandum for the Chief
of the CIA's Western Hemisphere Divisgsion for Cuba, entitled
! _ 4:A11egations," which concerned security problems

with the AMLASH operation. .

That I prepared the following statement at page 3,
paragraph 3A(3) of the memorandum entitled ' -
Allegations": "Assassination, obviously, is a dangerous qamé,
not merely to the plotters in a physical sense, but to‘a
sponsoring government wﬁich may suffer severe political
repercussions at home and abroad if its involvement is made
known."” That the government referred to herein is the Govern-
ment of the United States and that the plotters referred to

herein were persons connected with the AMLASH operation.

That the AMLASH operation was initiated and supported

by the CIA.
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-4~

That when i pie ed the memorwdum. entz' led

Allegations,“dthe AMLASH operationdhaé beeh an insecure

operation prior to the assassination of President Kennedy o

gt B

That the AMLASH operatioﬁfhua been an insecure operatio:

November 22, 1963.

prior to the assassination of President Kennedy because it was
highly% that as of 1962 the Cuban Intelligence Services
had knowledge of the CIA's association with persons involved

in the AMLASH operation, including AMLASH~1, also known as
. o ' .
That the,i of the AMLASH opgzaﬁgon prio

to the assassination of President Kennedy was kaewn to senio

level CIA officials, including Desmond Fitzgerald.

That the AMLASH operation prior to the assassination
of President Kennedy was characterized by the Special Affairs
staff, Desmond Fitzgerald and other senior CIA officials as

an assassination operation initiated and sponsored by the CIA.

I understand that this affidavit may be introduced and
received into evidence by the Select Committee on Assassinations
of the United States House of Representatives, and may lead
them to make various findings of fact, and the statutes
applicable to Congressional investigations, including but not
limited to those concerning false statements, obstruction, or
misleading, would subject me to criminal penalties for not

telling the whole and complete truth in this affidavit.
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Further affiant saith not.

.
OSEPH H. LAN

Sworgy and subscribed to before me

on this [fft:lay of September, 1978.

aad /K Mumﬁ#ﬁm pusuéch LAIAA&

', [ ROBERT F. MITCHELL, JR,
" o) . NOTARY PUBLIC
PR . . :W COMMISSION EXPIRES MARCH 3}, 1982
YNy

Yo My <';6mission Expires:
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6 WAR 453
MEMORANDOM FOR: Mr. William K. Harvey
SUBJECT: Extension of Authorization of ZRRIFLE
Agent Activities
REFERENCE: Memorandum dated 19 February 1962

same subject

" 1. Forxr the purpose of ZRRIFLE activities, youn are hereby
authorized to retain the services of principal agent QJWIN and
such other principal agents and sub-agents as may be required.
This authorization will continue to be in force through
31 December 1963 subject to renewal at that time.

2. As established by contract with him, QJWIN's salary
will be $7,200 per annum. Accounting for the expenses of
QJWIN and other agents involved in this activity will be in
the form of receipts for funds received by them, and these
receipts will be retained in the ZRRIFLE covert operational
file. Because of the sensitive nature of this activity,
accounting for funds will be by general category and by certi-
fication. In addition to the salary established for QJWIN,
you are authorized the expenditure of $13,800 through
‘81 December 1963. If further funds are necessary, they will
be provided. -

3. This memorandum approves an amendment of reference .
memorandum increasing funds authorized for the previous pe
from $14,700 to $16,200.

4. This memorandum is to be considered in lieu of project
and constitutes authorization for all travel, per diem, opera-~
tional, and other expenses.

5. It is requested that this activity be handled strictly
on an EYES ONLY basis.

vA*&LJLAALLA‘Lﬁhﬁ\_—

RICHARD HELMS
. Deputy Director (Plans)
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v 19 February 1962

MEMORANDUM FOR: ; William K, Harvey
SUBJECT: Authorization of ZRRIFLE Agent Activities

1. For the purpose of ZRRIFLE activities, you are here-
by authorized to retain the services of Principal Agent QJWIN
and such other principal agents and sub-agents as may be
‘required. This authorization will continue to be in force
through 31 December 1962, subject to renewal at that time.

2. As established by contract with him, QJWIN's salary
will be $7,200 per annum. Accounting for the expenses of
QJVIN and other agents involved in this activity will be in
the form of receipts for funds received by them, and these
receipts will be retained in the ZRRIFLE covert operational
file. Because of the sensitive nature of this activity,
accounting for funds will be by general category and by your

~certification. In addition to the salary established for
QJVWIN, you are authorized the expenditure of $7,500 through
31 December 1962. If further funds are ‘necessary, they will
be provided.

3. This memorandum is to be comsidered in lieu of pro-
ject and constitutes authorization for all travel, per dienm,
operational and other expenses.

4. It is requested that this activity be handled )
strictly on an EYES ONLY basis.

Richard Helms
/Z} Deputy Director (Plans)

41-373 0 - 79 - 14
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—JFK Ewmet -S'Z\-‘-— -
THE DIRECTOR OF CENTRAL INTELUGENCE

WASHINGYON, D. C. 20503

Office of Legislative Counsel

19 September 1978

Mr. G. Robert Blakey

Chief Counsel § Director i
House Select Committee on Assassinations
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Blakey:

Forwarded herewith is an unsigned memorandum
dated 20 February 1964 concerning a machine listing
of documents for the Oswald 201 file. This document
was not released earlier under FOIA, but has been
declassified in the light of new considerations. It
formerly bore the classification of Secret and the
handling restriction of Eyes Only.

Mr. Goldsmith requested this statement for use of
the document in the public hearings, as the classifica-
tion and handling restriction had been removed when
the document was approved for release under FOIA.

Very truly yours,
~
. <« "
A TR S, :
S.D. Breckinridge -
Principal Coordinator, HSCA

encl.

JFK ExHiBitr F-524
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20 February 1964

MEMORANDUM FOR: Chief, |
SUBJECT: ’ Documents Available in OSWALD's 201 File

1. A machins listing of documents officially recorded as being

in OSWALD's 201 file was requested and is attached. The actual
. machine work of this type was begun in 1963, but a few items of previous -
dates were also recorded.

2. A cornparison of the documents physically available in the

201 file and those recorded as being in the 201 file has shown that 37
documents which should be in the 201 file are not a.va.\la.ble in it, This
total is made up of: S

2 dispatches

7 memoranda from the FBI

1CsC1

2 State Department documents

25 cables.

3. Machine inquiries for the location of these documents have
not been made.-

ot ot SO

for FOIA Review o, VW 1975

-

< . CoT e
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JFK ExHiBiT F-526

' —JFK Bwer F-5206 -—J
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'

h v 25 Hovember 1963
SUBJECT: Mr. Lee Harvey Oswald

70 | o S <
‘1, It makes little difference now, but[ "7 had at one time‘ an
l interest in Oswald, As soon as I had heatd Oswalf's nace, I recalled

that ‘as/ 1 had discussed -- sopetime in Suzmer 1950 ——
with| ‘ \ . o .. the layang
on of interview(s) through‘ . or other suitzble channels. At the -
woment I don?t recall if this was discussed while Oswald and his famly
were en route to our country of if it was. a;ter thex. ar'-ual

2., I rememver that Oswald’'s unusual behavior in the USSR had struck R
me from the moment I had read the first STATS !dispatch on kim, and T .. -
told my subordinates something amounting to "Don't push too nard to gt -°
the information we nesd, because this individual looks o2d.” | ife were
particularly interested in theinfsOswald might provide on t..y Minsk .
factory in which he had been employed, on certain sections of the city
itself, and of course’we sought the usual[ that m:v.gn.t help develop |
-P”,.ﬁ,. ;personality dossiers, IDGRAPHIC !NroRMA'ng)‘
3. I vas phasing into my nendcover assignrent/ ' - T a7
the tine; Thus, I would have lcit our country shortly arte. Oswald’s ar"zval
I do not know what actmn developed therearter. :

Addendum - ’ e e

4, As an afterthought, I ‘recall also that at the time I was becoming
increasmvly interestcd in watching develop a pattern that we had discavered
in the course of our bio and research vor : the mwbexr of Soviet -
wom=n marrying foreigners, being perm 1tted to leave the USSR, then eventuslly
divorcing their spouses and settling down zbroad without returning "home".

The! case was among the first o; tnese, and we evem._:xlly turnred *
up sor-le:h:ng like two dozen smllav casas. .
’ N becana J.nte*ested Ain the davelopm,,

" trend we had come acToss. It was -partly out of curiosity to leamm if
Oswald's wife would actually accompany hio to our country, partly out of
interest in Oswald's own experjencod in the U SSR, that we sho wed
intelligence intercst in th arve}) story.

. > l

’
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Mr. GoLpsMITH. The first page of JFK exhibit F-524 is a letter
from Mr. Breckinridge to Professor Blakey of this committee. I
would refer your attention—why don’t you read both pages.

Mr. Hewms. I have had a chance to read not only Mr. Brecken-
ridge’s covering memorandum to Mr. Blakey but also the attached
memorandum which is unsigned and just says “To Chief,” I don’t
know what.

Mr. GoLpsMITH. Does this memorandum make reference to 37
documents being missing from Oswald’s 201 file?

Mr. HeLms. Yes, it does. It says that:

In 1964, February 20, a comparison of the documents available in 201 file and

those recorded as being those in the 201 file has shown 37 documents which should
be in the 201 file are not available in it.

And there is a breakdown of what seems to be missing.

Mr. GoLpsMITH. Was this document ever brought to your atten-
tion?

Mr. HELms. I can never remember it having been brought to my
attention.

Mr. GoLpsmiTH. Were you ever informed that at some time there
were at least 37 documents missing from Oswald’s 201 file?

Mr. HeLms. No; I doubt that would have been brought to my
attention. I would assume somebody in charge of the registry would
have gone looking for the documents. ‘

Mr. GoLpsMmITH. Is the information contained in this document
particularly sensitive?

Mr;) HeLMs. You mean sensitive operationally or in a security
sense’

Mr. GoLpsMITH. Sensitive in the sense that the Agency normally
attributes to that term.

Mr. Heums. [ wouldn’t have thought so.

Mr. GorpsMITH. In light of that, why would this document have
carried the classification of “secret” and the restriction “for eyes
only” prior to its declassification?

Mr. HeLms. Sir, I am sorry but I don’t see “‘eyes only” on it nor
do I see ‘“‘secret” on it.

Mr. GoLpsmiTH. I understand that. I said prior to its declassifica-
tion.

g’lease reread the letter to Professor Blakey from Mr. Brecken-
ridge.

Mr. HeLms. I don’t know. Maybe it was overclassified. A lot of
documents in the agency were.

Mr. GorpsmitH. Thank you, Mr. Helms. I have no further
questions.

Mr. GorpsmiTH. Mr. Chairman, there are a number of other
exhibits which relate generally to the subjects of Mr. Helms’ testi-
mony, but with respect to which there was not sufficient time to
ask specific questions. They have been marked for identification as
JFK F-513 through F-517, F-519, F-521, F-525, F-528, F-530, and
F-533. May they be admitted into evidence at this time?

4 Mr. Prever. Without objection, they may be admitted into evi-
ence.

[The exhibits referred to above follow.]
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JFK ExHisir F-514

/ffgﬁ’ . ’ ‘ ‘ : <§}}
\/’/ ,

-~—-
WIC:mrd : PN BT F j\‘-\— —

MENORANDUM March 26, . 196&

SUBJECT: Me»ico - CIA Dissemination of Information on
: Lea» Harvey Oswald on March 24, 1964
The CIA dirécted a memorandum to J. Lee Rankin
(Commission Document No. 631) in which 1t set %orth the
dissemlnation of the informatlion on Lee Harve§ Oswald. X
realize that this memorandum is only a partlal answer to
our inguiry to the CIA dated Marcths, 1964 and I hope that
the;complete answers will give ug;ggaitional41nformation we
requested. . ‘
We would like to know Just when
{got the information with respéct to lLee Harvey Oswald .
and what was the %nformation and how was 1t obtained. How
did the information get from Mexico to the CIA in Washington,
and in what fonndid it come? .
At what point was the information that the Lee S
Harvey Oswald yas'probably the lee Harvey Oswald who had
defected and was married to a Russlan developed so that when-. -~
" the telegram went from the CIA in Washington to the various
agencies it cont&ined such information. In other wofds, I

would like to know whether this was informatlion available in
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Mexico or did. this additional information get in the message
only after 1: reached Washington 4%d <he information was
being dissem!nated to the varilous age.ciles.

As you know, we are still tfying to get an explaﬁa-
tion of the photograph which the FBI showed Margueritev
Oswald soon after the assaésination. I hope that paragraph &
of the memorzndum of March 2&; 1964 sent Mr. Rankin by the
CIA i3 not the answer which the CIA Intends to give us as to
this inquiry.

We should also deterpine why the Navy never furnished

_the CIA with copies of the most recen: photographs of Oswald.
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— JFK et F‘-S\S —

5 March 1964
* ‘

OO? 4 <v'vut' Mew\a ‘AV\ e Pe\ r:a:;t +g
Dicks uo\vy._ﬁ . vam::s:‘\,\ d‘G Aﬂl'--ﬂ<y V\'\a—r‘lv‘;ﬁ'

lv(v:vu:]y 67\‘v¢‘4 +. S<<r¢+' ,Sva‘
We have & problem’her® Ior your determination, S

This is responsive to paragraph 3 of Rankin's lettar (see
rafsrance tab), JA does not desirs to respond dirscily to
paragraph 2 of that letter which made a levy for our material
which had gotten into the hands of the Secret Service since
23 Novsmber. We founrd that, except for three telegrams, all
that the Seeret Service had was matsrial we bad sent to
McGeorge Bundy at the White House, Apparently, he had
simply passed it to the Secret Service as a matter of internal

_. _information,

Unlesa you feel otherwise, (*) would prefer to wait out
the Commission on tha mattar covered by paragraph 2, If -
thay come back on the point he feels that you, or someone
from here, should be prepared to go over to show the
Commission the materials rather than pass them to them in
copy. Incidentally, none of these items are of new subatantive
interest, We have either passed the material in substance to
the Commission in response to earlier levies, or theitems
refer to aborted leads, for example, the famous aix photo-
graphs which were not of Oswald, and the passenger manifest
on ana airline which alaoc did not pertain to Oswald.

If you desire to take note of the levy in paragraph 2, we

would recommend that you indicate in the attached proposed
memaorandum solely that we will take care of it separately,

D .‘Numb,.57q_‘3550 ‘ (*)‘ - Staff employe.e

for FOIA Review o JUN 1975

JFK ExniBit F-515
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JFK ExHiBir F-516
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. ¢ CLASSISIZO MESSAGE

[ INOEX I [ ]
Q NO INDIX
0 FILE IN C$ FILE NO.

| |

SR
et —

0

TEOCRAZY

ADPLICSIICN, ACCOED

e TO GSF¥RID, CIONTAINED M) RZ® TC.SCOVIZT

. OSFALD STATXD TEMT ED BELN¥ INTLOTED SINCE!

4% 1960 XN BELCRTSSIAN 22DIQ AND TV T,

YETAL FORTEZ IN EESEARCTE SIID,

ZETU=NED TO

.

was

7 OF RFALITIES OF

€O0RQINATING OFFICIRS

THZ2 THAN THE iSSUING

JrrcrusiaD, Caxy Ko



.
1282
|2 ROUNNG
: :
2 5
O FILE IN CS RLE NO, 3 <
™© - e

QM

DIRECTOR

QEFERRED .

ROUTINE

mum-mmonmmmwm
5

" | PLS KZEP

HDQS ADVISED ON ANY FURTEXR CONTACTS OR PCSITIVE IDENTIFICATION

OF OSWALD, ]
END OF MESSAGE

WH CYT: *Accoxding io

1 Oct, aa American zala
name Lee Cswald

(phonatic) staied h2 at Sov Emb ou 28 Sept 3kax

spoka with Consul.

to Washington.

REPROOUCTION BY OTHER THAN-THE ISSUING CFHC‘E s PROHISITED

. REF: AND possm WCA’IION EBJ.}IG DISSSMINATID

Be discussed sandizz a ..'a:.sg::tm
No loecal Dissam..natian had been made.
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JFK ExHiBir F-517
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JFK Exnisir F-519

CERTIFIED TRUE COPY

VK ot F-519 —

R : S May 1964

¥

Subject—~ Cenaral: o . ——-
Specific: GS4ALTTSS ' e

mscmmnoaarmwzmrwwmaozhmm@mmmmm
SUT WAS ARIS TQ PEGVIDS ITEMS OF LZ3sST oW . ... louBay MTELIICDNCR
OFFICZES ASUIGNED TO THE DIRECCICK GIIERAL DI INTETIGRNCTA

| TER CIFCRAMATION APPSARIIG SEIOM WAS FURNISSED BY
mm...x.:s:sm;oqum‘aasu MITTED 57 |

1. Prior to October 1563, CSWALD visited ihe Cukan Extassy in Mexica o
Cilty on 9o o> tlowe cecasiora, Bafcre, durdng and after thase visits, CSWAID
was in comtact wdih the DIZECCICH GRERAL DE INTELICTUCIA (TCI), specifically
with Luisa CAIDERCYH, Marmel VZRA Porwa axd Rogelia ROCATGIEZ Loves. .

VEGA vheee Cokan ixtslligence rsendonym is HABCOS 13 the cucTant
Cuban IS chi=f ix Mexico. Ha roceatly kas had a tour of duty in Habana, prior
%o which he hald the sane post =3 now a3 Cuban IS chiaf in Hexice, -

RODRIGUEZ 13 a Cukan IS staff officer in Mexico, Eah:athrae&xhan
intolL.gmna paecdanyns, Edmards, Casixivo and Jose Axtomio. A

The procise relaticnship of Indsa CALDERGH to the DO is nod clazx.
She spent about six nonths in Haxico from whilch she retumed to Qxha early in
198L.

COMENT 3 " |has tas following refersnees concerming Iniss
CALDFROM Carzalarv: Shs was assizred to ths comeercial office of the Cuban
Eabassy in Mexice City, and she had arrived in Mexica e 16 Jamary 1963 2nd
on 11 Deceaber 1963 made a reservaticn to returm to Cuta on Cubara Airlines
] Shs Iaft Hexice City for
Havana oa b December 1963 using passport Z/33/7 ° |
Acpthar refersocs |\said that hex dst«.of
an'lval&ﬁﬂmmemeéBmdtmtsmmdmzedmmvmm,
a Hexlcan secTuiary in the commercial offlce. Clher rofersuces appareatly come
cerning the scbisct azs ) 1|
which do act sppear to add aryiidirz of intersat to that gZiven aban.
2. The scurce does no® u*ﬁethﬂwnotthemhnmuedm
‘in axy agerd czpadtycrcthsrmmer. -

3. A. VUhen news of the assassination of Presidert Xemredy reached the
IGL, it caused moch coment concsrairg the fact CSWALD had been in the Cuban

41-373 0 - 79 - 15
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Zgbasyy in Hexico. In addiiicn, ordars wers lasued for all headquartars and
£1013d officers of tha IGI to sori and packags all documants according to whethar
they weare My zecrsto® (vary secrut), Ysecrsto® (secrmt), and "icpariamts®
(izpartant). The raterial ancs packaged was o be held panding furibar inst
tices, ' In additian, all txavel by DG ofiicers and all, IGI poucies wers Sus-
perced tazporarily, -~

B, than the news that CSJALD was the assasain raacksd iis IGI, thars
¥as ro iroedials comment but, when Fldsl CASIFQ spoike cux telsvisian to dexy
Cudan imrolvement, there was canxldaxradla corment concexring CSYAID's visit to
the Cuban Entassy i Hexlco., AL thls ilce VAGA, who has been maniiorsd previcesly,
was in Cuba ard comuted to a group af DGI stafl ofMcers that GSWALD had coms
to the Cuban Emkessy in Mexico to requasd a visa bubl had been rafused., YaGa did
oot give any details aod ibe subject s neb pursved,

- ke Ithmmw:&hnridmﬁ.monwm'svin‘btothccﬁm .
Conmlxte in Xaxico in Segtesber 1553 was r3laged to any Crban service.

Se I& 43 ned k=own 1L the Cuban iIntalligarce sarvices had contact with
the Mew Orlgarst Fair Play for Cuba Comamiiltee.

: 6o The only Malina who 1s rscallad is "The Hock”, the Cuban who was cooe
victed in New York City for tha mxwiamr of a young glirl durdng a clash batween
two Cubma groupss The CGI staff officer who had been in the Urdted Hatioms in
Rew York, SAUTITSTARAN travelad to Cuba with "The Hock®™ and with ancther Cubm
named ORIRELL snd npen axrival in Cuba iri=d to obtain emplgoyment for both
ipdivicuals, The naces Pedro Charles and Petar have no dmown signifcarce,

7. The ra;ctian of Soviet officials in comtackt with the Cuban ixtalli-
gence sexvices is not lmosne

8, BNothirg is kam abeut Soviet progesals follgwing t’ae news of President
Earnady's assassinztion.

9. The omly fairication locwm is the special nat:a.—byrm cast=a pzs-
viously rentionad. f

10, Loﬂﬂngisk:unah L Jack ROLEMSTEIN aka Jacic RUZY.

w. ULl T L e

12, OSwALD's photo was seen in the newspapers tub ootilirz la ixown atort
him othsr than vhat appear=d in the preas.

2
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) Progosedbmxesttcns m 651-'31& Cese

.
.

any other menner, before 23 November 15632

1 Ay 196 o

Was Lae Eacvey OSWALD ¥ mown 4o tke Cuban ind c= services
befars 23 November 1963" If so vidch servics? . ..
Were the Cuban services nsins CSHAID in exy ageant cm::ad.ty, or in -

What was ibs reactica of the Cuban. int::’ﬁgmcs services to mews .. -: :

was the assassin? ., . ) .

Was information an CSWAID's visit to the Cubem Cansulete in zae:d.cd
City in Septexber 19::3, relayed to az:vcu.ban sewicez K so, vhat

action was taken? i Lo

- of President Kennedy's assassinatico? To the news tkat CG'J)-LD

',;.

Was thers azn' contact betwmen the Caoben’ intmismce sard.ces ma o

the NYew Orl..a:'.s' Faixr Pley Fox Q.n:a Comritiea? \ .

‘knowm. glso as "Peter”?

" Bow a1d the Soviet omcz.alsinm.a:t ith the mnan in‘ts].’l_sﬂuce .

sezvices react to rnews of the zssassinatlon’

-

.

’ m ‘subject ever heard of Ma'!.n del. RCSARTO Mcnnx,c- Ped:'o Chsrles

DidtbechietsnmosewWofacﬁcnarinvesﬁgzﬂc:mthe - b
Cuben intelligence sexrvices fo.unuins the pews of ?resi.dent ‘(c:z.n:@g s .
. assassina Hon?

. -

'Vu oy provocatlve pabterial deliberztely ‘al'r-iuted by the o:bm -

services or others zmd sent to the Upited Sta'bes to ccn.fus- m_ -

investigatlon of the CSWALD cass?

sexvices? I so, In what way?

Dees subject smow a T ivboentzrédm:iecmxcvmber"

.Wuxumsmm‘rwmm tl‘.eCunaninteD.ia.

23, 1963 et Feuvo Lareac, Texzs and four days later proceded to

Havena by speclal plame,’ He was 23 years old and carried =a

US., passport. Es 2lso had a Yexican tourlst p_::zit Develan '\_ )

all irfor—ziica you cem on this individual.
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JFK Exnisir F-521

ral

19 Juns 138

i )

o — —————

—JFK Bwer F-5Z2) —
G ¢ | e -
SU3T : )

1. ¢a 15 May 156k, we providad the 2ras
with a sw=sary of our devrisfing of Cuban defecto
no perscnal owledze of Oswald and no information lin=ipg kio %o
the Cuben intalligence sarvices in any zarmar, As a2 follow-up,
M. Zoward ?. Willens of the Ccamaissicn asked 12 ne could see the
questicns usad in the intarrcgaticn.

ident’s Ccmmissica
bl
b

2. Cn 18 June, I took thes gquesticms and scurze's raspeasas
to the Cemmission and snewed them to . Willens. Ze studisd thanm
and returmad the questioas to =2 with th2 ctservaticn that they ware
very tbhorsughk aad fully satlsfiad bis reguiremepts. H2 sefd that he
®saw £o nead ta pursus this angle any furthar. Tha gquestions and
answars exhibitad to Mr. Willams ars attachad. A% 70 time during
cur ccatacts with tha Commission did we disclose tha source's identity
i .

i 3. Mr. Willers indicatad that the Coxmissi
up its izmvrestizaticn. Ee was highly complimentary o CIA, refarring
to the 2gency persomnel ha encounterad here epd in !
professicrals.” Mr. Willans askad that I eomvey i

you.
!
Oacurmant Numhemq '

for FOIA Review o} JUN 1576 i

(70
[

520
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SOURCE EVALUATION:

The Source is believed to be very reliable. We have
established through independent evidence and cross-
checking that the major part of the intelligence
information furnished by him is unquestionably

true. For example, we knew independent of this
Source that Manuel VEGA Perez and Rogelio
RODRIGUE Z Lopez were Cuban intelligence officers
in Mexico.
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8 ey 1964
Proposed Quastions on 23°2ld Casa
PIFIRENCT: Dabriefing of Cutan Scurce dated § May 1564

1. The source seys that prior to October 1963, Oswald visited the
Cuban hassy in Mexico City on two or thres oceasions. It is
public mowledge ha was in Mexico during tha period 9-25-63 %o
10-343.

A) Wasz d1d source lzara of thesz visits - before or after
22 assassinatian? Please describe in datail the circumstances
unédsr which scurce l2arnsd tais information znd identdties of
the perscns involwved.

3) Did these visits take place during the aforementicned
period or is ths sourc2 referrizg to previous visits. If the
lattar, try to got movs spacific datails regarding thase trips
and the origin of ths source's inforxmaticm.

N

“The scurc2 statas that bvafore, during, and aftar these visitls
Nswald was in contact with tas DGI, specifically Luisa
CALDERCHN, Maouel VIGA Parez and Rogsllo AWIIGEZ Lopez. Tals
%rould appear to n223 that cme or more comtacts were made aftar
0swald raturmed to the United States i.2., batween 10-3-63 acd
11-22-53.

A) %bat doss scurce zezn by comiact?

3) Caa 2e breek: dowm these ccntacis b
individual nemed, place zand tyze of ceatec
oczurranca ?

C) Did Oswald mow or kave reascn to suspect the
intelligance cceans2etions of thase jersons

-3

-3

“hat was the purgoss of thaese ccotacts

)} If ¢3ald did not 'mew ths int2lligeace affiliaticns
2 dvals, what gretaxts, i any, were employed in
- :

2 avar 322 any docwiEntary aaterizl aa any as
» any corresgcendzace ilaitiatad by or eddressed

!
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G) Did the DCT evar amploy physical surveillances,

tacknical devices or camara equigment to caovar thesa contacts

?
H) Thie sours2 says as di2s not inow whathar the Cuban
searrices usad JOsweld in any a2gent capacity or otherwiss. This
obviocusly makxes it more impertant to chack ocut wkat the sourcs
meant in quastion ane. N

3. Did th2 DGI ever initiat= a2n iavestigztion. of Qsw=ld?

L, Wnat was the reason for packaging £ilss at IGI headquarters
and field offices after news of the assassinaticn wes rec2ivad?

5. - Source was askad whether any provocative material was dsliberataly
fabricated by the Cubans (Question 3) o comfuse the investigaticn
of Cswald., The reply attributad to aixn was, "the only faaricaticn
nown is the speclal matter by Fidel CASTRO previcusly menticned.”
Please clarify.

Addagdum 18 Jume with refarencs to £5;

Th= only possible fabriczation 'mowa by source was the spacificz
denial oy Tid=l CASTRO on a TV progran of aay Cubzanm <aowladge
of Jswald.

!

2-
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5 May 1964

Subject - General: Debriefing of Cuban Source
Specific: OSWALD Case

The source does not have direct knowledge of Lee Harvey OSWALD
or his activities but was able to provide items of interest based on
Cuban intelligence officers assigned to the Direccion General De

Inteligencia. The information appearing below was furnished by
the source aad is keyed to quesions submitted.

l. Prior ta October 1963, OSWALD visited the Cuban Embassy
in Mexico City on two or three occasions. Before, during and after
these visits, OSWAID was in contact with the Direccion Gereral De
Inteligeancia (DGI), specifically with Luisa CALDERON, Manuel
VEGA Perez and Rogelio RODRIGUEZ Lopez.

VEGA whose Cuban intelligence pseudonym is MARCQOS
is the current Cuban IS chief in Mexico. He recently has had a
tour of duty in Habana, prior to which he held the same post as
now as Cuban IS chief in Mexico.

RODRIGUEZ is a Cuban IS staff officer in Mexico. Hé has
three Cuban intelligence pseudonyms, Eduardo, Casimiro aad Jose
Antonio.

The precise relationship of Luisa CALDERON to the DGI is
not clear. She spent about six months in Mexico from which she
returned to Cuba early in 1964,

2. The source does not know whether or not the Cubaz Services
used OSWALD in any agent capacity or other manner,

3. A. When news of the assassination of President Kennedy
reached the DGI, it caused much comment conceruning the fact
OSWALD had been in the Cuban Embassy in Mexico. In addition,
ordars were issuecd for all headquarters and field oificers of the
DGI to sort and package all documents according to whether they

¢

S
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were "Muy secreto' (very secret), ''secreto' (secret), and
"importante' (important). The material once packaged was to be
held pending further instructions. In addition, all travel by DGI
officers and all DGI pouches were suspended temporarily.

B. When the news that OSWALD was the assassia reached

the DGI, there was no immediats comment but, whea Fidal CASTRQO
spoke oun television to deny Cuban involvement, there was considerable
comment concerning OSWALD's visit to the Cuban Embassy ia Mexico.
At this time VEGA, who has been mentioned previously, was ian Cuba
and commented to a group of DGI staff officers that CSWALD had come
to the Cuban Embassy in Mexico to request a visa but had been refused.
VEGA did not give any details and the subject was not pursued.

4. It is not known whether information on OSWALD's visit to
the Cuban Consulate in Mexico in September 1963 was relayed to any
Cuban service. .

5. It is not known if the Cuban intelligence services had contact
with the New Qrleaas' Fair Play for Cuba Committee.

6. The only Molina who is recalled ig '""The Hook!', the Cuban who
was convicted in New York City for the murder of a young girl during
a clash between two Cuban groups. The DGI stzff officer who had been
m. the United Nations in \ew York, SANTIESTABAN traveled to Cuba
“with "The Hook" and with ancther Cuban named ORIHUELA aad upon
arrival in Cuba tried to obtain employment for both individuals. The
names Pedrc Charles and Peter have no known significance.

r

7. The reaction of Soviet o.fxcxa.ls in contact with the Cuban intelli-

gence services is not known.

8. Nothing is known about Soviet proposals following the news of
President XKeunedy's assassization.

9. The only fabrication Known is the special matter by Fidel
CASTRO previously mentioned.

10. Nothing is known about Jack RUBENSTEIN aka Jack RUBY.

11. |

12, OSWALD's photo was seen in the newspapers but nothing is
known about him othe: thaa what appeared in the press.
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1 MAY 1964

Proposed Questions on Oswald Case

L. Was Lee "-Ia.rvey OSWALD known to the Cuban intelligence services
before 23 November 1963? If so which service?

2. Were the Cuban services using OS'WALD in any agent capacxty or in
any other manner, before 23 \ovember 1963?

3. What was the reaction of the Cuban intelligence services to news
aof President Kennedy's assassination? To the news that OSWALD
was the assassin?

4. Was information on OSWALD's visit to the Cuban Consulate in Mexico
City in September 1963, relayed to any Cuban service? If so, what
action was taken?

5. Was there any contact between the Cuban intelligence sesvices and
the New Orleans' Fair Play for Cuba Committee?

6. Has subject ever heard of Mario del ROSARIO Molina, or Pedro
Charles known also as '"Peter''?

7. How did the Soviet officials in contact with the Cuban intelligence
services react to news of the assassination? ,

8. Did the Soviets propose any type of action or investigation to the
Cuban intelligence services following the news of President Kennedy's
assassination?

9. Was any provocative material deliberately fabricated by the Cuban
services or others and sent to the United States to confuse the
investigation of the OSWALD case?

10. Was Jack RUBENSTEIN aka Jack RUBY known to the Cuban intelligence
services? If so, in what way?

11. Does subject know wha entered Mexico on November
23, 1963 at Neuvo Laredo, Texas and four days later proceded to
Havana by special plane. He was 23 years old and carried a U.S,
passport. He also had a Mexican tourist parmit. Develop all
information you can on this individual. :

12. Attached is a photograph of OSWALD,|

P e
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0 : Mr. Renldn ) —JFK  EBrar F‘,SZS‘ —

FRGL : 8. A. Stem

SUGJECT: CIA Filo oz Osvald : I

Tod:.v, Fridsy, Maxch 27, 196-,, I mat ob CIA hoodguartars with
L. Rocea to roview the CIA fils an Leoe Emxvey Osiadd.  Tae Dle
containg thage materieols fwrmiched to vs proviously by CIA. In .
edditioz, 1t contdns the following matcrials:

a. Cecble zcnoxts rr*n the CIA station in x'ﬂ":!.ca o.x? I rc:'.bm-
22 erd 23,. 1633 J:"‘l:.!.tin_, to preotcgrmhs of a porson ulw bod vicited
the Cuban ord Soviet Exhassics in Mosdco Ciuf dm‘:L:"' Octobcr and
lovezber. 1653; and rcports oa those cables fuwrmished on 1.\..\':‘:2131'
23 by CIA to-the Scerct Scrvice. Thesc mossares ere acowrm
pacsphreced In the attachoonts to the CIA mewgrondimy of ‘1"_1':1‘.1 2%,
163% (Cozzxlssion Docuzant GT4).

b. Cable of Cctober 10 i‘"a-' CIA I::::Lco City ctation to CIA
headquorters r::po. ting on Oswald econtact ab Soviet Esbascy, ond
Octoter 10, 19463 ressege £rom CIA heoadguarters to Moxico City stalion
ol 'ba.c’sgmu-.d information on Oswald. Treese EZossges are cccurately
mﬂcdmmcnmmamey.,l 1'~‘".

I aia mt xevlew ony moterisls later than Joverber 23 5 1963.

. . P:.\cca also chowed me thc “printout” of tke refercnces to
0531d docuxents in the CIA clectronic data storage system. There
was no itea liated vaich w2 have not becn civen eltker :Ln full text
- or szmahmaec’. )

¥hen I cvidemeed en intercst in the CIA clactronic dots

Processing system, Mr. Rocea seid that he wuld errange a dc»a.ﬂ.cd.
exD. tion at & fubure visit.

JFK ExHisir F-525



232

JFK Exuieir F-528

—————— -

—JFK BT F-S'ZB —_—

| MEMROMDEY FO2 THE RECRD

1.]  called me i at OKQ and shawed me in dreft z memarzmdwe
recarding his corversation with Allen Dxlles om Saturday 11 April ze CIY
assistzce to the Warren Co==issiagn.. In essenca, the comrersation deall
with quastiors which ﬂ'.a Warzan Cam: sicn riu. direct ta CTi.. Copy -
follaws? . ; . B

. 2.[ 'hzssucestad bznmt_rgfur‘a.rnedammpr-umﬂon"
of an 223lysis of the OSHAID affair pendinz receizt of the questions frox

.the Cammissicn. Answerirg thess quastiams x:d,ht -V ;x u:._gcassary ts -

© prepare an anslysis. . .. L. N

3. | ' asked that we mretars, onaurlnvi‘y"h..sis, a.reu"v{‘a ' P

the FEL comsiicatian cantaininzs o reparts on the CSALD casz frox .
Sosenkm, | is hamiling, [ [ .. _ ave to see it in"

‘o
e

sl | * also retmmed th me ths seversl itess of cs.a._é. pradnc‘.:ian
borrowed on 11 April, . .

'mmﬁ i‘!u QS.? 83 3
h'FQTA Rmiveg JUH 1975

-

3
-yl -.i"b‘.'b
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13 April 1964
Lo ! ) -
MEMORANDUM FQR: Deputy Dirsczor for Plaas
I [utiatsl ' : S
SUBJECT:.a, Z o Uiscussicns with Mr. Allsn W. Dulles
—— on TIZ U3wald Case s~ (1 Agrit- | . C

1. ‘At the i.nstru::inn:l af_l:ci'xa 80P, I visitad ¥r. .
Dullas oo 11 April to discusa with hiz cartain questions
which Mr. Dullea. f=2sl3 the Warrsn Cossission: may pese to

wished o clarify cartzin aspscts.of the O3vald case Ix: 7
which 2 rpspensa fron CIA sc=mad pecessary it. was zotisaxa:
how the quasticas should be possd nor how CIA shruld rsspondl
Mr. Dcllaas hoped that our discussions would enable him:zo—riy
advisa the Cosamissicn ex this natzer. He Zirst raised th
allagazion thaz Oswald was 3 CIA agaat. He nentlonsditwo
sourca3s for this accuzazion. Onse was Mrs. MargueriteZisii,
Oswald, Lae Haryzy Oswald?s mothar, and the other wasMr.

Coanission, in asking us this quastion, =ight well forward : =
2 summary or partinent excsrjts of the tastiaony concerning |
this matiaer.  Ha notsd, howevsr, thaz Mrs. Oswaldls testi- .
mony W3s 50 incohersat that it would be difficult to-£ind - -
pertinent excerpzs, thus it would bz bettsr for the Cca- .
nission to summarizs ths taatinony. PR :rf.:_.'z-

2. Mr. Dulles then suggestad that the rmspo
question could be in the fora of sworm testizony befors the. .
Cozmission by 2 sanior CIA official or 3 lstter or affidavite:
Hs reczllsd that the Dirsctor of thes FBI had r=pliasd by - . &
letter to a similar qusestica,’ Io amy event, Mr, Bulles -
felt the reply should be straightforward and to ths poimz. -
He thought langu=ge which mads it clear that Lse Hazvey .. -
Oswald was naver an exployea or agsat of CIA would sufilce.
Ye should zlsc stata that neithsr CIA nor.anycm 2¢ting ...
o CIA's behalf was ever inm contact or commimication withk -..-
Oswald. Mr. Dulles did noz think it would b» 2 goed idsa -~ ':
ta clta CIA proesdurss for ageat assesszaat and handling - -
to show that it would hkave been vmrliksly for: Oswald to have
besn chasen as -z CIA agent to enter Russiz. Therz ars always
exceptions to every .ruls 3nd this =ight be misunderstcoed by
nembers of the Coamissicn with little background in activity-
of this sort. I agreed with him that a carsfully phrasad
denial of the chargsa of involvement with Oswald sesmed :

- -

et e A

. most apprapriate. ) . R s
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3. Tha next qusstion concsrned ths possibility of
Oswald's having besn a Sovist age2nt. #Hr. Dulles suggsstad .
that the Commission’s quastica ag this matzer be phrasad =~
soaswhat =23 folloms: “In the knowladgs or judgzmant of CIA

. was Les Harvey Oswald an agent of tha Soviet intelligencs
servicss or the intalligencs services of other coasunisz.

" statas a2z any tize prior tao 2Z Novesbar 1363, or was Oswald
solicited by these intelligencs sa2rvices to becsme such an
agant2” Aiter considaring this question, it becazzae appax=nt -
that the problan of makimg 2 "judgmenzt™ as to whather Oswald
might have beccae an =gsat of 3 czawmist powar ¥as sudjact
Ta the sane difficmnltios we would have encountared if we .
had triad to answer the allagation of CIA aifiliatad by )
citing CIA's- own procadures. If CIA; in T@sponding to.the o~
7judzment” portion of ths questiion, Wers o say thav ix:
1ight of izs kmaowledzs af Soviet 3los procaduras. iz was -
unlikely that Oswald would -have beccae thsir agsni, ve-:
would have to acdait that excs=ptiocas aro always poasible, .
¥r. Dullas and I £alt thazt it woenld be bettar 2o avoid this

. and confina our Yesponss to 2 pruciss statesant of . fact.:

. This statesent, in Mr. Dulles® view, could note that CIA

* possessad no knowladge either gainad indspendently or fro=

its study of the matarizals suppliad by tha Comailssiem | - .. -
. "tending to show that Les Harvzy Oswald-was an agent of .

the Saviet intalligsncs services, or the sarvices of any -
é¢ther Comnmunist country, or-for that aatier of any other. -~

‘ 4,. -Both questions wers discussed individually bdut - -
later Mr. Dullas suggested that becauss they wara inter- .- .
connected it would be better if the Camsission posed thex .
in one lettszr to CIA. I agremed tha? this sight be siapler.

. - 5. After covering'these questions of dirsct intersat . .
to CIA, Mr. Dylles menticned other issues which concerxsd
the Com=zission. Hz romarkad that meabers of the Comalssiox -
could not undsrstand why CIA had nct begum an investigatiow - -
of Oswald as soam as it raceived word that he had defacted.
I noted that this question had bean discussed with Mr. ’
Rankin and his staff and thare sezemed To bo considerable
. undazstanding of the practical circwmstances which made it
“Impoasible foF CIA Zo undartake such investigation inside -
the USSR. I exprassad the hope that it would not ba neceassary
for LIA to place matters of this sort in the public Tecord.
Mr. Dulles agrzed. .o .



" insort in the public rocord, I sugzeszad thaz it would be

)

6. HMr. Dulles thsn asXed if iz were normal for

tha Scviast Governzenz to perzit a Soviet wonmam to =:arTy
a foraignaxr and then allow har to leave with har husband
shortly after the marriags. This quastion perturbed the
Comnissiaon and they would like to have an answar. I said
tha% whareas ths respomnse could have some bearing on whether
Oswald was an agsat, ths problam saemad to lis nors.ia the
cansulaxr £isld and I suggasted that the besi way to cbtain
2n gpinion on what coasiizuted “mormal practicz” in Parriage’
cases in the USSR woumld ba to quastion ths Dap.‘r"sem. of
State. .-lr‘ D..xlla:s zgr:ed with th:.s- . .

..

7. Hr- Dullasx e..nr::sad his :.pu*am ation for tha -

2331302y zceerdad hizm and said that he wauld discuss the
framiang of tha quasiicez for CIA with Mr. Rankizn oz Homday, .
13 April. At this point I did offsr a parscaal opi:xicn in. "
regard to tha way in which CIA should xwspord. Noting thaz -

tasti:eny or guastiocns such as thess would bs diffi ca‘* to °
bast i tha CIA raspease wera in writtsn form. Howavar,

much will depand on the fors inm which the squastions are’

evanzually pui to us and. I inagics that a final decuion
can ba =mads at that tm .

v

. 8. At ne ti=s d-:rmg thasa dl:cus=1'—ns d:.d. \lr.. Pullas

make any iaquiries abeonz Yasenko and I vsluntzered-no 1]’1&01“"

mation on :hu :core. : A oL
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AEE SEREEEEE MR I 28 July 1964

- J F\R EX\\\%\T

F-530 — .-

MEMORANDUM OF CONVERSATION ' o e

SUBJECT:

PARTICIPANTS:

DATE:
PLACE:

1. This

- Offices of the Warren :Commission

" Use of NOSENKO Infomt:.on in Yla.rren

Commission Report . e

Mr. Allen W. Dulles, Mr. J. Lee nankim',
and Mr. David Slawson of the Warren .~
Commission; Mr. Richard Helms, C/SR

CIA

27 July 1964 B O P

discussion, following earlier ones on the

same subject, was called by Mr. Rankin to discuss pro-
posed drafts for inclusion or non-inclusion of NOSENKO's

information in the report.of the Commission. -

had prepared a short memorandum with three attachments,.
offering alternative drafts. A copy of Mr. Slawson's

memo, which was an informal one and pot for permanent Com—'; :

mission records, is attached.

2. 0Of thuso dralts, one (#2) n-{mes'NOhENKO ‘ndmits -

he had dircctl knowledge of Oswald's case in the USSR -and
comments that his rel:.ab:.lxty is uncertain. Another (xr3, .
parts 1 and 2) includes information from NOSENKO ahout

Oswald which would bhe included in the report; NOSENKO is

not named as the soyrce.

sion in the Commission report if no NOSENKO information

is used, expla.im.ng why certain information was not )
included in order to protect the Commission from later

charges of having failed to use NOS}:NKO s intomation. ’

. -~

Mr. Slawson™

|and . C/SR/CI . Jer T

A third draft (#4) is for inclu-
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2.

3. The CIA reprcsentatives thought that it would
be undesirable to include any NOSENKO information in the ..
report, and after some discussion, there was general agree—
ment on this view. The circumstances which congrlbuted
to this conclusion are summarized here:

a. NOSENKQ is a KGB plant and mny be publlcly
exposed as such some time after the appearance of -
the Commission's report. CIA cannot at this time, -
however, evaluate the accuracy of what NOSENKQO has
reported on the Oswald case, nor the 51gn111cance
of his having rcported it. L -

. b. Even without public discrediting of the =~ - . ..
source, specific aspects of NOSENKO's information™ - '
are likely to lead to questions and doubts on the .
part of perceptive readers . .

¢. Once NOSENKO is exposed as a KGB plant,”
there will arise the danger that bis information . ' -
will be mirror-read by the press and public, lead- E

ing to conclusions that the USSR did direct the R . z, -f
assassination. : R

d. The Agency's greatest contribution to the _
resolution of the questions at hand would be to : g
break NOSENKO and get the full story of how and why
he was told to tell the story he did about Oswald. -
While we have no certainty that we can ever do ; L
this, if we are to succeed we need time and must - Tl
in the meantime avoid creating pressures which .~ . e
might force us to release NOSENKO to the public .
domain. (There., articulate and plausible, ho would .-
unquestionably be uble to establish himsolf boyond
hope of dislodging, sinco his story cannot casily .
be pierced even by trained specialists, much less = -
by private citizens however intelligent.) The ot o
release of the fact that NOSENKOQO knew specifically -
about the Oswald case would, of course, create . =~ -~
such pressure, and no hedging on source descrlptionv
could protect his identity.

4. The Commission representatives, partlcular1y~nr. RN
Rnnkxn felt that some mention of NOSENKO might be inevit-" .- -
able, at least when after the publication of its report, . .

41-373 O - 73 - 16
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3.

the press would ask the Commission about him and whether
he had had anything to contribute. Mr. Helms suegested
that CIA could provide a number of Soviet intelligence
&"Téctof% to~ tésf—fy‘to the_CommissSion, and the Commission

could pﬁgn report that "defectors "™ in general, and with-
out naming NOSENKO,” had given iRformation. Yt was agreed
that the KFenc"'Eha”"T’eady provided SUch defector inror—
mation in 1tsS previous réports, dnd IHAf wWOrding o THIS
effect could be worked into the Commission's Drait %4,

which was otherwise guitie suitable from the point of view

-of %the Agency and the Commission. At Mr. Helms' sug— .

gestion, it was agreed that CIA would undertake to draft

"~ a few sentences to this effect.

(Note: The proposed redraft’ of the Com—i s
: : mission's draft #4, consisting
only of the zddition of one sen- - ° .
tence after the opening sentence, "-'- .
is also attached to thls memoran—w' S
, dum.) L e
. 5. Mr. Dulles and Mr. Rankin said that the Commis- - -,
" sion’s report would be published in mid- September, rather .~
" than 8 August as estimated earlier. ) S

. . 6. Mr. Dulles reported that \cor- '{' e
respondent had told him that a senior officzal of the ~ Lt
Soviet Embassy in Washington, perhaps the Minister Coun- - -
selor, had told him “two or three weeks ago that Mme
Furtseva, then a membeér of the Presidium of the CC/CPSU,
had interceded on Oswald’'s behalf after the latter had -
been rejected by another Soviet agency, and as "Minister .
of Propaganda' had supported him because the Soviets did S

-

not want the adverse publicity -~ and hampering of futurc
dofections -- which would accompany any rcfu761 to accopt
him in the USSR. ) / ) . 1.

(Note: This story checks with part of T e
NOSENKO's, and like NOSENKO's - .~ .
story, is supported by an entry .- -
in Oswald's "Historical Diary" .
to the effect that after his )
suicide attempt Oswald was s
handled by an entirely differ-
ent set of people.) )
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4.

7. Chief, SR/CIreported that, in respouse to the
Commission's request, we have tested, in the Soviet
Embassics in Stockholm and Helsinki, the time required
to get a Soviet tourist visa, and find that 2-3 days is
impossible and five days the apparent minimum in both
places. In one, however, it was implied that shortage
of hotel space might be a contributing factor, so these
findings might not be valid for the month of October,
when Oswald apparently got his visa in two or three days.
We will submit a written report om this.

Chief, SR/CI

- Attachments:
As Stated
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I'Y.Eﬂ FEEPIRED FCR TEE WABREW COrMISSTOM
| wwtitla

msmu mm smczacm 1°6L" ]

A pemn from the Commissiom to CTA qated?S May 198: ipguired after
.. infopatiox r=latirg to the relatively showt period of Tim in wdick
© . CSWAID.acqudred a tomrist visa in Eelsin¥i. Tke f£irst atiached itam,
" 2 memo to the Commission dated 1 July 196k, provides suck infarmation .- | -
. 28 we could obtain on OSWALD's reconstTuctad timetabls for trzve].n'm e
. Loxdan to Helsirici. The seccnd attacked item, dated 3. July 186k, =t .
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MIMORANDUIL FTOB: Mx. J. Les Fanxin
Genaral Counsel
. Prmaidant’s Commission oa ;5_,. B
- Assassization of P‘endg:x in::ntd‘y

- . . T Lawe - L e e

su3I=ECT -VA'..__:'AIngtkdntaqmdquha.d:gSaict
S Tw—ax?lmi:gslnmdaﬁm.l9“

l- hxmmazﬁ-:hmimurymzdahlulrmé&

: enam:gmn::rmmedfzrhmuuaSwiuna.nraf-
=T .US bnaisessr=an, t3s Soviat conscl in Helsiaid stated thathae conld
: issue 2 tTam#il visa {valid for 24 hours) i Sve mimgutes toi that for

E -almgcr:ayhtmldn«dm.annx:opmuszaﬂ:az;ghm
- and Lave Infurist arsange for lodgings. He ispiladthatr themaia 70
ruse- Indn}ays iavha issuaaces was3 3 shortage nib.ou.-.l raa:ain

: o . A?i:n.h::zv:l-,acy:r*csaz_r ..:::.'*Ir..-;- '9e-i~--" '5
“=° thai he is akle o cotain Scvial touris visaa farh:.scat:naivs withixn -
i ﬁv&éaysdhgsm&amw : o - -

3. Ammm&-Sm:MLmS:“&ﬁhzu
Joly i964 revealed thad mor=al visa pracessing thers taces seven
dayabu&&ax:h:saab- shortzaed ta five days "in excptizmal ases.™
msmuﬁdﬂwmﬁng&-uwmansnmumznu’ L.
inputmobguaua‘mrao or three days. ——

MMM[}‘( 14. V‘\§°'iA='nmc'i‘=1>
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4. A Sovist ailizial iz Sioexhols ladicazad In sazly 1354
that visa nrocssaing far {srsiyners wiszaisg o wisil tha USSR

‘2o0rmally fakas six io-aight days iz Stacbhsls hunt thob visas fa=

Sw»edish tusinsssmen and othar personalitias of 3pwcial intereat
{not defined) can be processsd direcily Ly the Sovied embassy la

Stocxhalm withount refzrzzl to Mcscow. .
mﬂmvh‘ﬁ.ﬂ; . e . - .- S . -

Orig. & 2 - Addressee . ' -
1 - DDP - - S

- .‘. N ‘. 1 ) . . )
. 3 .2 . . : I
. L T . L

N
29 July 1964
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Mr. PrevER. It has been a long afternoon and I imagine Mr. -
Helms would be ready for a recess period. I think we are very close
to finishing. We have one other member who wishes to ask ques-
tions. I know you are anxious to finish. Would you prefer to take a
10-minute recess at this time or would you like to attempt to finish
up?

Mr. HeLmMs. If you don’t mind, Mr. Chairman, I would like to go
right along. I would like to finish if we possibly can as soon as we
can.

Mr. PreYER. The Chair recognizes Mr Sawyer.

Mr. HELMs. Good afternoon, Mr. Sawyer.

Mr. SaAwyER. Good afternoon, Ambassador.

First I would like to clear up what I think was a combination of
misstatements about what Mr. Hart testified to vis-a-vis Nosenko.
He did not say that we should not believe the veracity of what
Nosenko said. He said he believed that but that he felt, because of
the size and compartmentalization of the KGB, he would not at all
necessarily know whether they had contact with him or not, and
for that reason I am quite puzzled with this combination of not
having accepted the bona fides of Nosenko and yet putting him on
the payroll as a consultant.

How can you possibly get any value out of information supplied
with someone when there is a belief or at least a strong possibility
that he is a double agent, there for the specific purpose of deceiv-
ing?

Mr. HELMs. Well, sir, this is the constant and continuing hazard
in all intelligence work of this kind. There isn’t a statement that is
made by any defector that comes to the United States that goes
unchecked. We take all the statements and then they are checked
out and there is an effort made to find out if they are true and
they are examined and research work is done on them, and so
forth, because this is a very difficult and untidy problem, I am sad
to say. And it is particularly untidy given the importance of the
Nosenko case.

I have been told he gave useful information to an agency of the
U.S. Government about certain Soviet operations overseas and cer-
tain information about the KGB. I can’t personally attest to this,
and I am sorry; but I believe that certain of high information was
believed to be of value.

Mr. SaAwveRr. It seems to me, looking at the facts of this thing
here he was incarcerated under horrible conditions for a period of
some 5 years or approximating 5 years, and then apparently the
project was given up as not being able to resolve the question, at
least to everyone’s satisfaction. There are memorandums indicating
it would be now a great catastrophe to release this man presum-
ably after what had been done to him here in the country; it would
be devastating if he talked much about it. There was even a memo-
randum of the director of the Soviet bloc group or division, discuss-
ing the possibilities of disposing of him and elaborating on that to
mean either liquidation or drugging him to a point where he
became incomprehensible so he couldn’t tell anybody anything, or
just putting him in an insane asylum and just throwing away the
key apparently.
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It would just seem to me after what you people did to Nosenko
here in this country, without any color of law at all, that you really
only had two choices: One was dispose of him as suggested——

Mr. HeLms. That was never considered, Mr. Sawyer.

Mr. SaAwyERr. Well, I am talking about what your division chief of
the Soviet bloc wrote down that was being considered at least by
him.

Mr. HeLms. He was the Deputy Division Chief and maybe he did
write these things down, but I say these things were never brought
to my attention, the suggestion was never made to me, this was
never an option that was considered.

Mr. SAwYER. You have testified about your considering assassi-
nating people along with the Mafia. It is nothing new to you people
apparently to assassinate somebody?

Mr. HeLms. That is your statement, Mr. Sawyer.

Mr. Sawyer. Well, I thought that was what you have been
testifying to here about willingly becoming a party to an assassina-
tion either by syringe, by gun, or by poison pills of Castro. So once
we get in the acceptance of that line, it doesn’t seem to me so out
of line that would be one of the things you would consider, and
apparently your deputy division chief did consider it.

It seems to me the only other option would be to pay him off and
handsomely enough so he would keep quiet about this when you let
him go. You obviously couldn’t deport him very well at this point
in time, and it just appears to me as I look at that it is perfectly
plain that you exercised the option of paying him off.

Do you dispute that?

Mr. HeLms. Yes; I dispute it.

Mr. SaAwYER. You said you paid over a period of time some half a
million dollars, is about what it amounts to as I quickly add it up,
both in lump-sum payments and in monthly stipends to a guy that
the Agency never decided wasn’t, in fact, there to mislead it and
give it false information. You paid that as a consultant and you say
the motivation was not at all to pay him off. Is that your position?

Mr. Hewwms. No, sir. I am counting 10. That is what my mother
taught me to do under these circumstances.

Mr. SAWYER. You are doing what?

Mr. HELMS. I am counting to 10.

Mr. SawvyEer. Well, I will be patient if it takes that long.

Mr. HELMs. The effort in Mr. Nosenko's case and the only option
that we had available to us in my opinion was to resettle him and
give him a new identity and handle him in such a way he would
have a chance to make a life for himself on the American scene.

It has been 5 years since I had anything to do with his case. 1
don’t know what has been done to him since.

Mr. SawYyER. You said you could not just put him out on welfare.
What do we do with most immigrants that come in either from
Indochina that are refugees or regularly admitted immigrants? We
may provide them some educational help in the language, and that
sort of thing, but we don’t pay them off. Here you are talking
about sums of money that wouldn’'t be mentionable in the same
breath as welfare, and I just say as I look at this thing, taking all
these facts you have testified to into account, it would just seem to
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gle on the face of it that it was a payoff. I am surprised to hear you
eny it.

Mr. HELms. I believe that under the Constitution you are entitled
to your viewpoint and I am entitled to mine.

Mr. Sawyer. Well, you did, in fact, plead guilty to having with-
held information from the Senate committee, didn’t you?

Mr. HeELMs. No, sir, I did not.

Mr. SAwyYER. I thought you had.

Mr. HeLms. I did not. I pleaded nolo contendere.

Mr. SAwYER. So that you just don’t contest it, then, which is the
legal equivalent of a plea of guilty, is that correct; except that it
can’t be used as an admission against you in a civil case; right?

Mr. HELMs. I am not a lawyer, Mr. Sawyer.

Mr. SAwYER. But I am sure you were advised by a lawyer before
you entered a nolo contendere; were you not?

Mr. HELMms. I was advised by lawyers.

Mr. SAwYER. Something else bothers me. When you put Nosenko
into solitary you obviously intended to hold him a very long time;
did you not?

Mr. HerwMs. I don’t think that was the intention at the time. The
intention was to hold him no longer than it took to find out
whether he was bona fide or not or to satisfy ourselves on this.

Mr. SaAwYER. But you invested in building a whole separate vault
and building around it, and so forth, for the purpose of accommo-
dating Nosenko; did you not?

Mr. HeLwms. I asked this morning if anybody from the committee
had looked at the building. It was no vault, as I recollect it. I don’t
think it was a very expensive building at all.

Mr. SAwyYER. Where was it located?

Mr. HELMms. It was located in Virginia.

Mr. SAwWYER. Was it on a military base?

Mr. HeLms. I believe those items are classifed, and I was told by
the agency to go into executive session if you wanted to discuss
this.

Mr. SawykR. Do they still use this?

Mr. HeLms. I don’t know.

Mr. SaAwyeEr. Was it ever used for anyone else other than
Nosenko?

Mr. HeLms. I don’t know. I don’t think so.

Mr. SAwYER. Apparently it was a reinforced steel box that was
described by Mr. Hart as being like a bank vault, and he then
described that a house had been built around it to accommodate
the interrogating staff and guards, and what not, and then sur-
rounded by a linked barbed-wire fence.

You wouldn’t do that just to put somebody in it for a couple of
months, would you?

Mr. HELMs. It would have depended on the circumstances. And
after all, this was a very important case to us, so I would think the
question of the amount of money that the installation cost really
rarely came up.

Mr. SaAwyer. What was the purpose of moving him from what
was apparently a secure place of confinement into this so-called
safe house? What was the purpose of building another facility and
moving him out of there into that?
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Mr. HeLms. I assume because those safe houses are much more
complicated to administer, it take more guards, and things of that
kind. I think there were practical considerations involved.

Mr. Sawyer. Wouldn'’t it be a fair deduction if you went to the
trouble of building a separate facility of this type that it obviously
was going to be quite a long-term incarceration if that is specifical-
ly for what it was built?

Mr. HeLms. Well, I just said, sir, this was not the intention. The
intention was to try to find out whether this man was bona fide
and that was the objective, and when we had done that we would
have let him loose and if this was a mistake in building this house,
then I guess it was a mistake.

Mr. SaAwYER. You said, too, that you didn’t subject Nosenko to
physical abuse. As I have both talked to Nosenko and listened to
the CIA official spokesmen define it, it was a partial starvation,
being subjected to cold weather without being provided a blanket,
not being allowed fresh air during the heat of the summer for over
a year. Don’t you consider that, just those items alone, as being
physical torture actually?

Mr. Heums. I cannot verify those items. I don’t know whether
they are true or not. You have told me today they are true.

Mr. SAwYER. You were the man in charge when he had been
without any legal process or trial, just incarcerated in solitary
confinement. You were in charge of the Agency that was doing
that, weren’t you?

Mr. HeLms. I wasn’t in charge at that time.

Mr. SAwYER. During part of that time you were.

Mr. HeLMs. I became in charge later. Is there any evidence when
I was Director these things happened to him? I didn’t know any-
thing about it at the time. I hear conflicting stories about how he
was treated. You'll have to use your stories, I'll use mine.

Mr. SAwYER. Mr. McCone could have found out anything in the
Agency that he wanted to find out. You said that right here, you
remember?

Mr. HELMS. | said that.

Mr. SAWYER. So I presume as one of the people in charge of this
having occurred to the man, you could have found out anything
abox;t what was happening to him that you wanted to, couldn’t
you?

Mr. HeLMs. I never was told any tales——

Mr. SaAwyer. Well, you knew he was in your custody?

Mr. HeLms. That is correct.

Mr. SAwYER. And you never made any inquiry about what was
happening to him over this 4- or 5-year period?

Mr. HeLms. Of course 1 did.

Mr. SawYEeR. Did you find out then what they were doing to him,
what you were doing to him?

Mr. HeLMms. I was never told of these details of his being kept in
a room so hot he couldn’t stand it, or any of those things. Those
were never brought to my attention and I never got those in
answer to any inquiry. If this is the truth I am genuinely sorry
about it, but I was not aware of it at the time.

Mr. SAwyYER. You said about Oswald when he came back from
Russia that you wouldn’t have had really any particular jurisdic-
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tion or interest because he was a marine. As I understand it, he
had been discharged from the Marine Corps, and for how long a
period of time does military service retain intelligence jurisdiction
over a person?

Mr. HeLwMs. I don’t know. I really don't.

Mr. Sawyer. When you were interviewed apparently by a Mr.
Lardner, George Lardner of the Washington Post after your excu-
tive testimony here, you said in effect to him—the article is in the
Washington Post of Thursday, August 10, referring to your appear-
ance here on August 9: “Your questions are almost as dumb as the
committee’s.”

Does that fairly reflect your personal opinion and attitude?

Mr. HeLms. I don’t recall talking to Mr. Lardner after the hear-
ing the other time. I was chatting in the hall with a newspaperman
around lunchtime. I don’t recall such an acerbic remark as that,
and of course I withdraw it if I did make it. I never even saw the
article, so it must have been the first edition of the Washington
Post. The article I saw the next day didn’t have anything like that
in it. It teaches you never to talk to the press. I mean that’s the
only lesson, if they quoted me accurately. If they didn’t quote me
accurately, then I shouldn’t have made off-the-cuff remarks.

But I don’t feel that way. I think this inquisition has been
admirably handled.

Mr. Sawyer. If you didn’t read the article, let me give you the
benefit of the applicable part of it. It says:

Helms told reporters during a break that no one would ever know who or what
Lee Harvey Oswald, named by the Warren Commission as Kennedy's assassin,
represented. Asked whether the CIA knew of any ties Oswald had with either the
KGB or the CIA, Helms paused and with a laugh said, ‘I don’t remember.’ Pressed

on the point, he told a reporter, ‘Your questions are almost as dumb as the
committee’s.

You don’t recall any such statement?

Mr. HeLms. I recall an exchange about Oswald because I don’t
think we are ever going to find out what Lee Harvey Oswald’s role
was until we get the Russians’ KGB files. That is what I was
referring to.

Mr. Sawyer. You did allude to the representation in Mr.
McCone’s letter or affidavit that there was no formal connection
between Lee Harvey Oswald and the CIA. Did the use of the word
formal intend to exclude any other type of relationship or contact?

Mr. HeLMs. No, Mr. Sawyer. I am sorry. I was trying to use a
short cut, I think. But in the documents I was given in preparation
before this hearing the actual affidavit of Mr. McCone is there
present and I think should be permitted to stand on its own feet. In
other words, I would not want to say I was attempting to add or
subtract from it.

Mr. SAwYER. But there was no specific connotation?

Mr. HeLms. No, sir. I am sorry if in my effort to make a short
sentence I didn’t go all through the various points that were made
in there, because as I said earlier this afternoon, I never found the
slightest evidence that the Agency had anything to do with Lee
Harvey Oswald, and I was just hoping that maybe this hearing
would put that rumor to rest.
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Mr. SAWYER. In your long time with the Agency, have you ever
known of any example where anything remotely similar to what
was done to Nosenko was done to someone else here in this
country?

Mr. HerLms. No; I know of no other case comparable, nor do I
know of any case that confronted us where a man might have
information having to do with the assassination of the President of
the United States.

The answer to your questions specifically is I know of no compa-
rable case and I believe there never was one.

Mr. SAwYER. Whereas I recognize your disclaimer of being a
lawyer, you certainly know that the police, even with the assassin
himself, could never have done anything like this, would never
have been permitted to do anything like this. You understand
people’s rights enough for that, don’t you?

Mr. HeLms. Oh, yes, I understand people’s rights.

Mr. SaAwyeR. Holding a man in solitary confinement under these
kinds of conditions without a trial and subjecting him to both
physical and mental torture—even with an assassin himself.

There is no way the laws of our country permit that kind of
thing. You knew that, didn’t you?

Mr. HeLms. Well, I rather thought that the legal status of Mr.
Nosenko in those days was in a very gray area and if I am wrong
about it I wish you would correct me now, Mr. Sawyer, because I
am prepared to be corrected.

Mr. SAwYER. Well, he was a human being, wasn’t he?

Mr. HELMs. I believe so.

Mr. SaAwYER. You know in most States even treating an animal
like this will land you in jail.

I have no further questions. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. PreYER. Are there any further questions?

Mr. Dodd.

Mr. Dopp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Helms, you made a point earlier in your testimony today
with regard to the testimony of Mr. Hart before this committee.
You commented on the fact that he didn’t really share with us any
specific knowledge about the substance of our inquiry; that is, in
connection with whatever connection there may have been between
the KGB and Lee Harvey Oswald, and to that extent what informa-
tion the Agency had with regard to that specific information.

I have to agree. In fact, Mr. Hart mentioned here that he had
stated specifically to the Agency that if he were to be expected to
talk about Lee Harvey Oswald, then it was pointless of the Agency
to send him up here because he had no intention of talking about
Lee Harvey Oswald.

If this committee were to ask you who would be a good witness
or several good witnesses that we could talk to either presently
employed at the Agency or former employees of the Agency who
could shed additional light on that particular aspect of our investi-
gation, who would you suggest?

Mr. HeLms. I would suggest the Chief of the Soviet Bloc Division
and the Deputy Chief who have been maligned here. I think they
might come before this committee and answer for themselves as to
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the reasons behind the way the interrogation was conducted. I
think that would be good for openers.

Mr. Dopp. Who are these people again? I am sorry.

Mr. Hewms. The gentlemen who were Chief and Deputy Chief of
the Soviet Bloc Division at the time of the Nosenko interrogation.

Mr. Dopp. Could I go back a minute. Counsel asked you some
questions about this 201 file that existed on Lee Henry Oswald, I
believe.

Mr. HeLms. That is right.

Mr. Dopp. There is some confusion I think in the committee’s
mind as to how that file was opened. What kind of file is it? What
is a 201 file?

Mr. Hewms. It is nothing but a personality file. We might open a
file—we get pieces of paper like this and if they refer to Christo-
pher Dodd, we would open a file on Christopher Dodd. They just
happen to be called a 201 file because we had a numbering cate-
gory files of different kinds used in different parts of the Agency.
There is no arcane significance at all; it is just a number. It might
have been called 5-type files or X-type files.

Mr. Dobp. You said it takes something to trigger it?

Mr. HeLms. Yes, it takes a form like this to be filled out.

Mr. Dobp. I wanted to get clear in my own mind. Can you tell
the committee what it was specifically that triggered the opening
of the 201 file on Lee Henry Oswald?

Mr. Hewms. I don’t know what happened, sir, I don’t know how
they got the name wrong. I have no idea any more, if | ever knew.
I don’t know whether it was a clerical error, a mistake, or just
what. I recognize in 1978 when you look back 15 years, Lee Harvey
Oswald was not a household name. It may have been somebody
thought it was Henry and read it wrong and it was Harvey. But I
think it got straightened out very quickly, at the time of the
dissemination of reports to the Government when he visited the
Soviet and Cuban consulates in Mexico City.

Mr. Dopp. Mr. Chairman, may I request that we suspend for a
couple of minutes.

I think I can get down to the bottom line very quickly. The mere
existence of a 201 file does not suggest in any way, does it, that the
person who is the subject of a 201 file is in any manner, shape or
form an employee, agent, operative of the Agency?

Mr. HeLMs. No, sir; it does not. It simply is a device for holding
information. When an individual gets into special categories of
relationships with the Agency, then the whole file business is
changed.

Mr. Dopp. So the existence of a 20] file on Lee Henry—or Lee
Harvey Oswald in the Agency would in no way indicate that he is
in fact a paid employee of the Agency?

Mr. HeuMs. It means absolutely nothing. As a matter of fact,
there were files in the Agency on Congressmen and Senators, but
they had newspaper clippings. If you are going to file a newspaper
clipping, you have to put it someplace.

Mr. Dobp. Fine.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

b 1\(;[(11' Hewms. Thank you for making that point of clarification, Mr.
odd.
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Mr. Prever. Thank you. I have no questions.

I think the ground has been very thoroughly covered.

I do just want to take my few minutes to make a brief statement
about the hearings that we have had today and yesterday. I think
the past 2 days of testimony have shown the CIA did things 15
years ago or so which shock us, sometimes shock us profoundly
today.

I had someone at the luncheon recess conclude from this testi-
mony that America is a lawless society because one of our institu-
tions broke the law some years ago. Well, this is certainly not a
lawless society. Russia is a lawless society, where a handfull of
people control things and where you cannot change it unless a
revolution or a war comes along.

I think the past few days’ hearings here have indicated that we
can change things. The kind of testimony Mr. Hart of the CIA
gave, criticizing his own institution, your testimony today, it is
impossible to conceive of a KGB agent, for example, ever admitting
that anything they did 15 years ago was wrong.

I don’t think it was wrong to bring out these horrors of the past.
I think the old adage that “the truth can make you free” is true
here. The truth about these things, I think, will free up the CIA
from past mistakes and it will free up all of us. And that is the
second point I want to make.

I think when we view these actions of some time ago today, we
have to realize that at that time when these acts were committed
there was a national consensus that this Nation’s security was in
peril. So I think we would want to be very careful how we make
retroactive scapegoats.

There are those who betrayed one trust, their trust of office, the
trust of power; but they did so to preserve another trust, the trust
of national security.

In all of these hearings, Mr. Helms, in all of the inquiry situa-
tions that you have been subjected to lately, I don’t think anyone
has ever suggested that you ever betrayed that other trust, of the
national security. I think in judging the actions of individuals in
the past, we want to consider who it was who called up those
actions. In large measures, the American people at that time were
calling up these measures out of fear that our national security
was in peril.

Mr. Helms, we appreciate your being here with us today and
answering all of these questions.

At the conclusion of the testimony of our witnesses, we allow
each witness 5 minutes to make any statements that he may
choose to make. You have testified at some length today, but if
there is any matter you wish to clear up, any statement you wish
to make, we will be glad to hear from you at this time.

Mr. HELmMs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Well, I would like to say I deeply appreciate the remarks you
have just made at the conclusion of this hearing. I thank you for
them. I thank you for your courtesy as chairman. I have no other
comments.

Mr. PreYER. If there is no further business today, the committee
stands recessed until 9 o’clock Monday morning.

[Whereupon, at 4:20 p.m., the hearing was adjourned, the com-
mittee to reconvene on Monday, September 25, 1978, at 9 a.m.]





